CONTRACT NO. AGREEMENT

TOWN called the	GREEMENT, made as of thisday of, 20, by and between the OF ARLINGTON, MASSACHUSETTS, acting through its TOWN MANAGER, hereinafter ne "Owner", and of, hereinafter called ntractor".
WITNE	SSETH: That the Contractor and the Owner for the consideration hereinafter Named agrees as follows:
1.	SCOPE: The Contractor will furnish at his own proper cost and expense all materials, supplies, machinery, equipment, appliances, accessories, tools, superintendence, labor, insurance and other items and services necessary to complete the work as shown and described on the Contract Documents entitled ", Arlington, Massachusetts", hereinafter called the "Project", prepared by, hereinafter called the "Designer", or "Landscape Architect".
2.	CONTRACT SUM: The Owner agrees to pay the Contractor, and the Contractor agrees to accept in full consideration for the performance of the contract, subject to additions and deductions provided for in the contract documents, in current funds, the sum of, hereinafter called the "Contract Sum" and to make payments on account thereof, as described below and elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
3.	COMMENCEMENT OF WORK AND TIME OF COMPLETION: The Contractor agrees to commence work on the contract on or about He agrees to complete the Project on or before
4.	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES: The Contractor agrees to pay the Owner liquidated damages for failure to complete the project in conformance with the time allowances as set forth above at the rate of per calendar day.
5.	ALTERNATES: The following Alternates have been accepted and the Contract Sum stated in paragraph 2 of this Agreement includes and is adjusted to reflect the Total cost of each accepted alternate:
	1 of 7

Indicate Accepted or Rejected Original Bid Value of Alternate

Add Alternate No. 1

Add Alternate No.

Add Alternate No. 2

Deduct Alternate No.

(this space intentionally left blank)

- 6. PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR: Payments shall be made in accordance with Chapter 30, Section 39K of the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, including all current amendments, generally as follows:
 - Within fifteen days after receipt from the Contractor, at the place designated by A. the Owner if such a place is so designated, of a period estimate requesting payment of the amount due for the preceding month, The Owner will make a periodic payment to the contractor for the work performed during the preceding month and for the materials not incorporated in the work but delivered and suitably stored at the site (or at some location agreed upon in writing) to which the Contractor has title or to which a subcontractor has title and has authorized to Contractor to transfer title to the Owner, less (1) a retention based an its estimate of the fair value of its claims against the Contractor and less (2) a retention for direct payments to subcontractors based on demands for same in accordance with the provisions of Section 39F, and less (3) a retention not exceeding five percent of the approved amount of the periodic payment. After the receipt of a periodic estimate requesting final payment and within sixty-five days after (a) The Contractor fully completes the work or substantial completes the work so that the value of the work remaining to be done is, in the estimate of the Owner, less than one percent of the original contract price or (b) the Contractor substantially completes the work and the Owner takes possession for occupancy, whichever occurs first, the Owner shall pay the Contractor the entire balance due on the contract less (1) a retention based on its estimate the fair value of its claim against the Contractor and of the cost of the completing the incomplete and unsatisfactory items of work and less (2) a retention for direct payments to subcontractors based on the demands for same in accordance with the provisions of Section 39F, or based on the record of payments by the Contractor to the subcontractors under this contract if such record of payment indicates that the Contractor has not paid subcontractors as provided in Section 39F. If the Owner fails to make payment as herein provided, there shall be added to each such payment daily interest at the rate of five percent per annum commencing on the first day after said payment is due

and continuing until the payment is delivered or mailed to the Contractor; provided that no interest shall be due, in any event, on the amount due on a periodic estimate for Final Payment until fifteen days after receipt of such a periodic estimate from the Contractor, at the place designated by the Owner if such a place is so designated. The Contractor agrees to pay to each subcontractor a portion of any such interest paid in accordance with the amount due each subcontractor.

- B. The Owner may make changes in any periodic estimate submitted by the Contractor and the payment due on said periodic estimate shall be computed in accordance with the changes so made, but such changes or any requirement for a corrected periodic estimate shall not effect the due date for the periodic payment or the date for the commencement of interest charges on the amount of the periodic payment computed in accordance with the changes made, as provided herein; provided that the Owner may, within seven days after receipt, return to the Contractor for correction any periodic estimate which is not in the required form or which contains computations not arithmetically correct and, in that event, the date of receipt for such periodic estimate in proper form and with arithmetically correct computations. The date of receipt of a periodic estimate received on a Saturday shall be the first working day thereafter. The provisions of Section 39G shall not apply to any contract for the construction, reconstruction, remodeling, repair or demolition of any public building to which this section applies.
- 7. PAYMENTS TO SUBCONTRACTORS: Payments shall be made in accordance with Chapter 30, Section 39F of the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Including all current amendments, generally as follows:
 - A. Forthwith after the General Contractor receives payment on account of a period estimate, the General Contractor shall pay to each Subcontractor the amount paid for the labor performed and the materials furnished in any court proceedings barring such payment and also less any amount claimed due from the Subcontractor by the General Contractor.
 - B. Not later than the sixty-fifth day after each Subcontractor substantially completes his work in accordance with the plans and specifications, the entire balance due under the subcontract less amounts retained by the Owner as the estimated cost of completing the incomplete and unsatisfactory items of work, shall be due the Subcontractor; and the Owner shall pay that amount to the General Contractor. The General Contractor shall forthwith pay to the Subcontractor the full amount received from the Owner less any amount specified in any court proceedings barring such payment and also less any amount claimed due from the Subcontractor by the General Contractor.
 - C. Each payment made by the Owner to the General Contract pursuant to subparagraphs (A) and (B) of this paragraph for the labor performed and the materials furnished by a Subcontractor shall be made to the General Contractor for the account of that Subcontractor; and the Owner shall take reasonable steps to compel the General Contractor to make each payment to each such Subcontractor. If the Owner has received a demand for direct payment from a Subcontractor for any amount which has already been included in a payment to the General Contractor for payment to the Subcontractor as provided in subparagraphs (A) and (B), the Owner shall act upon demand as provided in this Section.

- If, within seventy days after the Subcontractor has substantially completed the D. Subcontract work, the Subcontractor has not received from the General Contractor the balance due under the Subcontract including any amount due for extra labor and materials furnished to the General Contractor, less any amount retained by the Owner as the estimated cost of completing the incomplete and unsatisfactory items of work, the Subcontractor may demand direct payment of that balance from the Owner. The demand shall be by a sworn statement delivered to or sent by certified mail to the Owner, and a copy shall be delivered to or sent by certified mail to the General Contractor at the same time. The demand shall contain a detailed breakdown of the balance due under the Subcontract and also a statement of the status of completion of the Subcontract work. Any demand made after Substantial Completion of the Subcontract work shall be valid even if delivered or mailed prior to the seventieth day after the Subcontractor has substantially completed the Subcontract work. Within ten days after the Subcontractor has delivered or so mailed the demand to the Owner and delivered or so mailed a copy to the General Contractor, the General Contractor may reply to the demand. The reply shall be a sworn statement delivered to or sent by certified mail to the Owner and a copy shall be delivered to or sent by certified mail to the Subcontractor at the same time. The reply shall contain a detailed breakdown of the balance due under the Subcontract including any amount due for extra labor and materials furnished to the General Contractor and of the amount due for each claim made by the General Contractor against the Subcontractor.
- E. Within fifteen days after receipt of the demand by the Owner, but in no event prior to the seventieth day after Substantial Completion of the Subcontract work, the Awarding Authority shall make direct payment to the Subcontractor of the balance due under the Subcontract, less any amount (i) retained by the Owner as the estimated cost of completing the incomplete or unsatisfactory items of work, (ii) specified in any court proceedings barring such payment, or (iii) disputed by the General Contractor in the sworn reply; provided, that the Owner shall not deduct from a direct payment any amount as provided in part (iii) if the reply is not sworn to, or for which the sworn reply does not contain the detailed breakdown required in subparagraph (D). The Owner shall make further direct payments to the Subcontractor forthwith after the removal of the basis for deductions from direct payments made as provided in parts (i) and (ii) of this subparagraph.
- F. The Owner shall forthwith deposit the amount deducted from a direct payment as provided in part (iii) of subparagraph (E) in an interest bearing joint account in the names of the General Contractor and the Subcontractor in a bank in Massachusetts selected by the Owner and agreed upon by the General Contractor and the Subcontractor and shall notify the General Contractor and the Subcontractor of the date of deposit and the bank receiving the deposit. The bank shall pay the amount on the account, including accrued interest, as provided in an agreement between the General Contractor and the Subcontractor or as determined by decree of a court of competent jurisdiction.
- G. All direct payments and all deductions from demands for direct payments deposited in an interest bearing account or accounts in a bank pursuant to subparagraph (F) shall be made out of amounts payable to the General Contractor at the time of receipt of a demand for direct payment from a Subcontractor and out of amounts which later become payable to the General Contractor and in order of receipt of

- Such demands from Subcontractors. All direct payments shall discharge the Obligation of the Owner to the General Contractor to the extent of such payment.
- H. The Owner shall deduct from payments to a General Contractor amounts which, together with the deposits in interest-bearing accounts pursuant to subparagraph (F), are sufficient to satisfy all unpaid balances of demands for direct payments received from Subcontractors. All such amounts shall be earmarked for such direct payments, and the Subcontractors shall have a right in such deductions prior to any claims against such amounts by creditors of the General Contractor.
- On all contracts for building construction subject to the provisions of Sections 44A Ι. to 44L, inclusive, of Chapter 149, periodic payments for work performed by a Subcontractor shall be made to the General contractor for payment to the Subcontractor and shall be paid to the Subcontractor forthwith after receipt thereof by the General Contractor and without any ten-day waiting period as provided above, less any amount claimed by the General Contractor in a letter containing a breakdown of the claim and sent to the Subcontractor with such payment, provided that a General Contractor, who has received a periodic estimate for a periodic payment in proper form from a Subcontractor three days, Saturdays, Sundays and holidays excluded, before the due date of the General Contractor's periodic estimate for the same periodic payment period less any amount claimed by the General Contractor in a letter containing a breakdown of the claim and sent to the Subcontractor with such payment, even though the General contractor does not submit a periodic estimate to the Owner for that payment period; and provided, further, that the Owner shall take all reasonable steps to compel the General Contractor to make payment to the Subcontractors as provided in this paragraph, and upon the written request of a Subcontractor setting forth the amount payable but not paid, a copy of which shall be sent to the General Contractor, shall make direct payment to a Subcontractor, as provided for above, which shall discharge the obligation of the Owner to the General Contractor to the extent of any such payment.
- J. The Owner shall not include in any direct payment made to a Subcontractor pursuant to this section any amount claimed from that Subcontractor by the General Contractor in a letter containing a breakdown of the claim and sent to the Owner within ten days after the receipt by the General Contractor of the copy of the request of the Subcontractor to the Owner for direct payment

8. CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

- A. The schedule of Minimum Wage Rates and Health and Welfare and Pension Fund Contributions as determined by the Commissioner under the provisions of the Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 149, Sections 26 to 27D, inclusive, as amended, is hereby made a part of this agreement.
- B. The Contractor shall pay to any reserve police officer employed by him in any city or town the prevailing rate of wages paid to regular police officers in such city or town.
- C. No laborer, workman, mechanic, foreman or inspector working within the Commonwealth, in the employ of the Contractor, Subcontractor or any other Person doing or contracting to do the whole or a part of the work contemplated by

The Contract, shall be required or permitted to work more than eight hours in any one day or forty-eight hours in any one week, or more than six days in any one week, except in cases of emergency.

D. Every employee of the Contractor or any Subcontractor shall lodge, board and trade where and with whom he elects; and no person or his agents or employees shall be directly or indirectly required, as a condition of employment that the employee to lodge, board or trade at a particular place or with a particular person.

9. SUBCONTRACTORS

Α.	The Contractor will employ the following Subcontractors on the work and will
	Pay for the execution of his as defined in the Contract Documents; and subject to
	The additions and deductions provided in the subject to the additions and
	Deductions provided in the Contract Documents, the sum shown opposite his
	Name.

Class of Work	Subcontractor	Subcontractor Sum
A second		

- B. The names of any individual Subcontractors whom the Contractor proposed to Employ shall be submitted to the Designer for approval. No such Subcontractor Shall be employed to whose standing or ability the Owner or the Designer has any Reasonable objection.
- 10. THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: The General Conditions of the Contract, the Specifications and the Drawings, together with this Agreement, for the Contract, and they Are as fully a part of the Contract as if hereto attached or herein repeated. Drawings and Specifications titled:
- 11. INCORPORATION OF STATUTES BY REFERENCE: If statutes of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts in any way relating to the construction, alterations, repair and installation of public works, particularly with reference to labor and labor rates, they shall be strictly complied with by the Contractor and it is understood that all such statutes are incorporated by reference in this Contract.

Such persons are acting in a representative capacity for and in behalf of Owner; and That such persons shall not incur any personal liability hereunder. IN WITNESS whereof, inhabitants of the Town of Arlington and Have caused these presents to be executed by their Hereunto duly authorized the day and year first written TOWN OF ARLINGTON Adam W. Chapdelaine, Town Manager Contractor (Name/Title) Approved as to Matter of Form: Juliana deHaan Rice, Town Counsel Certification: I hereby certify that an Appropriation in the amount of the Contract is available. Ruth Lewis, Comptroller 7 of 7

It is expressly agreed that this Agreement is to be executed for and in behalf of the

Owner by the members of its Board of Selectmen and any of its appoints and that

12.

Contract Form

PERFORMANCE BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That we
(Name of Contractor)
a (Corporation, Partnership or Individual)
hereinafter called "Principal" and
(Surety)
of, State of, hereinafter
called the "Surety", are held and firmly bound into
THE TOWN OF ARLINGTON, MASSACHUSETTS (Owner)
acting through its <u>TOWN MANAGER</u>
ARLINGTON, MASSACHUSETTS (City and State)
hereinafter called "Owner", in the penal sum of
Dollars (\$)
in lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators and successors, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that Whereas, the Principal entered into a certain contract with the Owner, dated day of, a copy of which is hereto attached and made a part hereof for the construction of
Arlington, Massachusetts
NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall well, truly and faithfully perform its duties, all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions, and agreements of said Contract during the original term thereof, and any extensions thereof which may be granted by the Owner, with or without notice to the Surety, and if he shall satisfy all claims and demands incurred under such contract, and shall fully indemnify and save harmless the Owner from all costs

and damages which it may suffer by reason of failure to do so, and shall reimburse and repay the Owner all outlay and expense which the Owner may incur in making good any default, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety, for value received hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the work to be performed thereunder or the specifications accompanying the same shall in any way affect its obligation of this Bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the work or to the specifications.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the Owner and the Contractor shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claim may be unsatisfied.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the pa in this Bond on the day o			nave	aary	execute
ATTEST:			i		
Principal	···		;	.	
Ву			·		
Secretary	·		,		
			•	•	
		•			
			į		
(Address-Zip Code)			•		
			:		•
				SEAL)	
Witness as to Principal			ζ.	anun'i	
			!	-	
			•		

(Address-Zip Code)

ATTEST:				
•				
Súrety				
ВУ	_	_		
(Surety)				
				
Secretary				
	•			
	_			
(Address-Zip Code)	-			
Witness as to Surety			(SEAL)	
	<u>.</u>			
(Address-Zip Code)				
NOTE: Date of Bond Contractor is a Partner	must not be prship, all par	rior to date tners should	of Contract. execute Bond.	Ιí

END OF DOCUMENT

LABOR AND MATERIALS PAYMENT BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That we (Name of Contractor) (Corporation, Partnership or Individual) hereinafter called "Principal" and (Surety) _____, hereinafter called the , State of "Surety", are held and firmly bound into TOWN OF ARLINGTON, MASSACHUSETTS acting through its TOWN MANAGER ARLINGTON, MASSACHUSETTS (City and State) herein called "Owner", in the penal sum of Dollars (\$ in lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators and successors, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents. THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that Whereas, the Principal entered into a certain contract with the Owner, dated the day of _____, 19___, a copy of which is hereto attached and made a part hereof for the construction of:

ARLINGTON, MASSACHUSETTS

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall promptly make payment to all persons, firms, subcontractors, and corporations furnishing materials for or performing labor in the prosecution of the work provided for in such contract, and any authorized extension or modification thereof, including all amounts due for materials, lubricants, oil, gasoline, coal and coke, repairs on machinery, equipment and tools, consumed or used in connection with the construction of such work, and all insurance premiums on said work, and for all labor, performed in such work whether by subcontractor or otherwise, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety, for value received hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the work to be performed thereunder or the specifications accompanying the same shall in any wise affect its obligation on this Bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the work or to the specifications.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the Owner and the Contractor shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claim may be unsatisfied.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties to these present have duly executed in this Bond on the day of _______19___.

attest:		
	4	
Principal		1
ву	<u>,</u>	
Secretary		1 :
		;
		f • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
		``.
(Address-Zip Code)	,	
Witness as to Principal		(SEAL)
		,
		•
(Address-Zip Code)		*

ATTEST:	
Surety	
Secretary	
The Code	
(Address-Zip Code)	(SEAL)
Witness as to Surety	\ ,
(Address-Zip Code)	
NOTE: Date of Bond mu Contractor is a Partner	st not be prior to date of Contract. Is ship, all parthers should execute Bond.

END OF DOCUMENT

This document has important legal consequences; consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its use or modification. This document should be adapted to the particular circumstances of the contemplated Project and the Controlling Law.

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

Prepared by

ENGINEERS JOINT CONTRACT DOCUMENTS COMMITTEE

and

Issued and Published Jointly By

PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS IN PRIVATE PRACTICE
a practice division of the
NATIONAL SOCIETY OF PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS

AMERICAN CONSULTING ENGINEERS COUNCIL

AMERICAN SOCIETY OF CIVIL ENGINEERS

This document has been approved and endorsed by

The Associated General

Contractors of America

Construction Specifications Institute

These General Conditions have been prepared for use with the Owner-Contractor Agreements (No 1910-8-A-1 or 1910-8-A-2) (1996 Editions). Their provisions are interrelated and a change in one may necessitate a change in the other. Comments concerning their usage are contained in the EJCDC User's Guide (No. 1910-50). For guidance in the preparation of Supplementary Conditions, see Guide to the Preparation of Supplementary Conditions (No. 1910-17) (1996 Edition).

EJCDC No 1910-8 (1996 Edition)

Copyright ©1996

7,1

1

National Society of Professional Engineers 1420 King Street, Alexandria, VA 22314

American Consulting Engineers Council 1015-15th Street N.W., Washington, DC 20005

American Society of Civil Engineers
345 East 47th Street, New York, NY 10017

00700-2

02/10/04

TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page
ARTICLE I	- DEFINI	ITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY	6
	10.1	Defined Terms	Ğ
•	1.02	Terminology	
ARTICLE 2	- PRELIN	MINARY MATTERS.	
 	2.01	Delivery of Bonds	
	2.02	Capies of Documents	
	2.03	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	9
	2,04	Starting the Work	
	2,05	Before Starting Construction	9
	2.06	Preconstruction Conference	01
	2.07	Initial Acceptance of Schedules	10
ARTICLE 3	- CONTR	CACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE,	10
	3.01	Intent	
	3.02	Reference Standards	10
	3,03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	11
	3.04	Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents	
	3.05	Reuse of Documents	
ARTICLE 4	-AVAIL	ABILITY OF LANDS, SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS,	
		REFERENCE POINTS	ìi
	4.01	Availability of Lands	
	4.02	Subsortace and Physical Conditions	17
	4.03	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	
	4.04	Underground Facilities	13
	4.05	Reference Points	
	4.06	Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site.	, 14
ARTICLE 5	- BOND	S AND INSURANCE	
	5.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	
	5.02	Licensed Sureties and Insurers	15
	5,03	Certificates of Insurance	
	5,04	Contractor's Liability Insurance	
	5.05	Owner's Liability Insurance	
	5.06	Property Insurance	16
	5,07	Waiver of Rights	
	5.08	Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds	
	5.09	Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace	18
	5.10	Partial Utilization, Acknowledgment of Property Insurer	
ARTICLE 6	- CONTI	RACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES	
	6'01	Supervision and Superintendence	
	6.02	Labor, Working Hours	
	6.03	Services, Materials, and Equipment	
	6.04	Progress Schedule	
	6.05	Substitutes and "Or-Equals"	19
	6.06	Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	
	G.07	Patent Fees and Royalties	
	6.08	Permits	22
	6.09	Laws and Regulations	22
	குற்	Taxes	
	6.11	Use of Site and Other Areas	
	6.12	Record Documents	
	- 6 13	Safety and Protection	
	6.14	Safety Representative	

	6.15	Hazard Communication Programs	~
	6,16	Emergencies	
	6.17	Shop Drawings and Samples	
	6.18	Continuing the Work	
	6,19	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	
	6.20	Indomnification	.25
ARTICLE 7	- OTHER	WORK	. 26
Luctions.	7.01	Related Work at Site	
	7.02	Coordination	.26
ABTOM ES	- OWNE	R'S RESPONSIBILITIES	. 26
WINT HOUSE	8.01	Communications to Contractor	.26
	8.02	Replacement of Engineer	
	R.03	Furnish Data	
	8.04	Pay Promptly When Due	
	8.05	Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests	
	8.06	Insurance and analysis of the second	
	8.07	Change Orders.	
	8.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	. 27
	8.09	Limitations On OWNER's Responsibilities	27
	8.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition.	
	8.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	
· names E A	enicijni	EER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION	
WKT ICTE A	9.01	Owner's Representative	.27
	9.02	Visits to Site	
	9.03	Project Representative	
	9.04	Clarifications and Interpretations	78
	9.05	Authorized Variations in Work	
	9.06	Rejecting Defective Work	و ا
	9.07	Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments	. 28
	9.08	Determinations for Unit Price Work.	28
	9.09	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	. 28
	9.10	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	. 28
		VGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS	
ARTICLE 1		Authorized Changes in the Work.	20
	10.01	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	70
	10.02	Execution of Change Orders	20
	10.03	Notification to Surely	70
-	10.04	Notification to ducty-	
	10.05	Claims and Disputes	10
ARTICLE I		OF THE WORK; CASH ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK	
•	11,01	Cost of the Work	IJt,
	11.02	Cash Allowances	J.L
	11.03	Unit Price Work	
ARTICLE I	Z - CHAI	NGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES	32
	12.01	Clarge of Contract Price	32
	12.02	Change of Contract Times	33
	12.03	Delays Beyond Contractor's Control	33
	12.04	Delays Within Contractor's Control	33
	12.05	Delays Beyond Owner's And Contractor's Control	34
	12.06	Delay Damages	34
ARTICLE	3 - TEST	S AND INSPECTIONS, CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF	
,		DEFECTIVE WORK	. 14
	13.01	Notice of Defects	
	13.02	Access to Work	
	13.02		

	13.04	nucoacus mork	.34
	13.05	Owner May Slop the Work	.35
	13.06	Correction or Removal of Defective Work	.35
	13,07	Correction Period	
	13.08	Acceptance of Defective Work	. 36
-	13.09	Owner May Correct Defective Work	
ARTICL	E 14 - PAY)	MENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION	., 36
	14.01	Schedule of Values.	
	14.02	Progress Payments	
	14.03	Contractor's Warranty of Title	
	14.04	Substantial Completion	
	14.05	Partial Utilization	39
	14.06	Final Inspection	
	14.07	First Payment.	. 39
	14.08	Final Completion Delayed,	., 40
	14,09	Waiver of Claims in this production of the control	40
ARTICL	E 15 - SUSP	ENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION	, 40
	15.01	Owner May Suspend Work	
	15.02	Owner May Terminate For Cause	, 4D
	15,03	Owner May Terminate For Convenience	41
	15,04	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminale	,41
ARTICL	E 16 - DISPI	UTE RESOLUTION	41
	16,01	Methods and Procedures	41
ARTICL	E 17 - MISC	ELLANEOUS	41
	17.01	Giving Notice all and the second seco	41
	17.02	Computation of Times	42
	17,03	Cumulative Remedies	42
	17,04	Survival of Obligations	42
	17.05	Controlling Law	42

GENERAL CONDITIONS

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

[0] Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Contract Documents and printed with initial or all capital letters, the terms listed below will have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.
- 1. Addenda-Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the Contract Documents.
- 2. Agreement—The written instrument which is evidence of the agreement between OWNER and CONTRACTOR covering the Work.
- 3 Application for Payment—The form acceptable to ENGINEER which is to be used by CONTRACTOR during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- 4. Asbestos—Any material that contains more than one percent asbestos and is friable or is releasing asbestos fibers into the air above current action levels established by the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration.
- 5. Bid-The offer or proposal of a bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed
- Bidding Documents—The Bidding. Requirements and the proposed Contract Documents (including all Addenda issued prior to receipt of Bids).
- 7. Bidding Requirements—The Advertisement of Invitation to Bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid security form, if any, and the Bid form with any supplements.
- Bonds-Performance and payment bonds and other instruments of security.
- 9. Change Order—A document recommended by ENGINEER which is signed by CONTRACTOR and OWNER and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.
- 10. Claim-A demand or assertion by OWNER or CONTRACTOR seeking an adjustment of Contract

- Price or Contract Times, or both, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
- 11. Contract—The entire and integrated written agreement between the OWNER and CONTRACTOR concerning the Work. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, whether written or oral.
- 12. Contract Documents-The Contract Documents establish the rights and obligations of the parties and include the Agreement, Addenda (which pertain to the Contract Documents), CONTRACTOR's Bid (including documentation accompanying the Bid and any post Bid documentation submitted prior to the Notice of Award) when attached as an exhibit to the Agreement, the Notice to Proceed, the Bonds, these General Conditions, the Supplementary Conditions, the Specifications and the Drawings as the same are more specifically identified in the Agreement together with all Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, and ENGINEER's written interpretations and planifications issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement. Approved Shop Drawings and the reports and drawings of subsurface and physical conditions are not Contract Documents: Only printed or hard copies of the items listed in this paragraph are Contract Documents. Files in electronic media format of text, data, graphics, and the like that may be furnished by OWNER to CONTRACTOR are not Contract Documents.
- 13. Contract Price—The moneys payable by OWNER to CONTRACTOR for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement (subject to the provisions of paragraph 11 03 in the case of Unit Price Work).
- 14. Contract Times—The number of days or the dates stated in the Agreement to: (i) achieve Substantial Completion; and (ii) complete the Work so that it is ready for final payment as evidenced by ENGINEER's written recommendation of final payment.
- 15. CONTRACTOR-The individual or entity with whom OWNER has entered into the Agreement
- 16. Cost of the Work-See paragraph 1101 A. For definition.
- 17. Drawings-That part of the Contract Documents prepared or approved by ENGINEER which graphically shows the scope, estent, and character of the Work to be performed by CONTRACTOR. Shop-

Drawings and other CONTRACTOR submittals are not Drawings as so defined

- 18. Effective Date of the Agreement-The date indicated in the Agreement on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated, it means the date on which the Agreement is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.
- * 19. ENGINEER-The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 20. ENGINEER's Consultant—An individual or entity having a contract with ENGINEER to furnish tervices as ENGINEER's independent professional associate or consultant with respect to the Project and who is identified as such in the Supplementary Conditions.
- 21. Field Order—A written order issued by ENGINEER which requires minor changes in the Work but which does not involve a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 22. General Requirements—Sections of Division.

 I of the Specifications. The General Requirements pertain to all sections of the Specifications.
- 23. Hazardous Environmental Condition—The presence at the Site of Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste, or Radioactive Material in such quantities or circumstances that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto in connection with the Work.
- 24. Hazardous Waste-The term Hazardous Waste shall have the meaning provided in Section 1004 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 USC Section 6903) as amended from time to time.
- 25. Lows and Regulations; Lows or Regulations, ions—Any and all applicable laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 26. Liens-Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Project funds, real property, or personal property.
- 27. Milestone. A principal event specified in the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 28. Notice of Award.—The written notice by OWNER to the apparent successful bidder stating that upon timely compliance by the apparent successful bidder with the conditions precedent listed therein, OWNER will sign and deliver the Agreement.

- 29. Notice to Proceed. A written notice given by OWNER to CONTRACTOR fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which CONTRACTOR shall start to perform the Work under the Contract Documents.
- 30. OWNER-The individual, entity, public body, or authority with whom CONTRACTOR has entered into the Agreement and for whom the Work is to be performed.
- 31. Fartial Utilization—Use by OWNER of a substantially completed part of the Work for the purpose for which it is intended (or a related purpose) prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.

32. PCBs-Polychlorinated biphenyls.

- 33. Petroleum.-Petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof which is liquid at standard conditions of temperature and pressure (60 degrees Fahrenheit and 14.7 pounds per square inch absolute), such as oil, petroleum, fuel oil, oil sludge, oil refuse, gasoline, kerosene, and oil mixed with other non-Hazardous Waste and crude oils.
- 34. Project—The total construction of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part as may be indicated elsewhere in the Contract Documents.
- 35. Project Manual-The bound documentary information prepared for bidding and constructing the Work. A listing of the contents of the Project Manual, which may be bound in one or more volumes, is contained in the table(s) of contents.
- 36. Radioactive Material-Source, special nuclear, or byproduct material as defined by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 (42 USC Section 2011 et seq.) as amended from time to time.
- 37. Resident Project Representative--The authorized representative of ENGINEER who may be assigned to the Site or any part thereof.
- 38. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 39. Shop Drawings-All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for CONTRACTOR and submitted by CONTRACTOR in illustrate some portion of the Work.

- 40. Site-Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by OWNER upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands furnished by OWNER which are designated for the use of CONTRACTOR.
- * 41. Specifications That part of the Contract Documents consisting of written technical descriptions of materials, equipment, systems, standards, and workmanchip as applied to the Work and certain administrative details applied by thereto.
- A2. Subcontractor—An individual or entity having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the Site.
- 43. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of ENGINEER, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 44. Supplementary Conditions.—That part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 45. Supplier-A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with CONTRACTOR or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor.
- pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including those that convey electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or othericals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 47. Unit Price Work--Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction, and furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction, all as required by the Contract Documents.

- statement to CONTRACTOR issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and signed by OWNER and recommended by ENGINEER ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen subsurface or physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed or to emergencies. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the change ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Price or Contract Times.
- 50. Written Amendment—A written statement modifying the Contract Documents, signed by OWNER and CONTRACTOR on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and normally dealing with the nonengineering or nontechnical rather than strictly construction-related aspects of the Contract Documents.

1.02 Terminology

A Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives

Whenever in the Contract Documents the terms "as allowed," "as approved," or terms of like effect or import are used, or the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of ENGINEER as to the Work, it is intended that such action or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the completed Work for compliance with the requirements of and information in the Contract Documents and conformance with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective shall not be effective to assign to ENGINEER any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of paragraph 9.10 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

B. Day

1. The word "day" shall constitute a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight

C Defective

The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it does not conform to the

Contract Documents or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by OWNER at Substantial Completion in accordance with paragraph 14.04 or 14.05).

D. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide

- 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, meterials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- .3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. When "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide" is not used in connection with services, materials, or equipment in a context clearly requiring an obligation of CONTRACTOR, "provide" is implied.
- E. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases which have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Bonds

A. When CONTRACTOR delivers the executed Agreements to OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall also deliver to OWNER such Bonds as CONTRACTOR may be required to furnish.

2.02 Copies of Documents

A. OWNER shall furnish to CONTRACTOR up to ten copies of the Contract Documents. Additional copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.

203 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed.

A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, whichever date is earlier.

2.04 Starting the Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to the date on which the Contract Times commence to run.

2.03 Before Starting Construction

- A. CONTRACTOR's Review of Contract Documents: Before undertaking each part of the Work,
 CONTRACTOR shall carefully study and compare the
 Contract Documents and check and verify pertinent figures
 therein and all applicable field measurements.
 CONTRACTOR shall promptly report in writing to
 ENGINEER any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy
 which CONTRACTOR may discover and shall obtain a
 written interpretation or clarification from ENGINEER
 before proceeding with any Work affected thereby,
 however, CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER
 or ENGINEER for failure to report any conflict, error,
 ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents
 unless CONTRACTOR knew or reasonably should have
 known thereof.
- B. Preliminary Schedules: Within ten days after the Effective Date of the Agreement (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements), CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENGINEER for its timely review:
 - I. * preliminary progress schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract Documents;
 - 2. * preliminary schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals which will list each required submittal and the times for submitting, reviewing, and processing such submittal; and
 - 3. a preliminary schedule of values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the

basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

C. Evidence of Insurance: Before any Work at the Site is started, CONTRACTOR and OWNER chall each deliver to the other, with sepies to such additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, confinentes of insurance which either of them or any additional insured may reasonably request; which CONTRACTOR and OWNER respectively are required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5.

2.06 Preconstruction Conference

A. Within 20 days after the Contract Times start to run, but before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in paragraph 2.05.B, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, and maintaining required records.

2.07 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, at least ten days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference attended by CONTRACTOR, ENGINEER, and others as appropriate will be held to review for acceptability to ENGINEER as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with paragraph 2.05.B. CONTRACTOR shall have an additional ten days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to CONTRACTOR until acceptable schedules are submitted to ENGINEER.

- 1. The progress schedule will be acceptable to ENGINEER if it provides an orderly progression of the Work to completion within any specified Milestones and the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on ENGINEER responsibility for the progress schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of the Work nor interfere with or relieve CONTRACTOR from CONTRACTOR's full responsibility therefor.
- 2 CONTRACTOR's schedule of Shop Drawing and Sample submittals will be acceptable to ENGINEER if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.

3. CONTRACTOR's schedule of values will be acceptable to ENGINEER as as form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation to the Contract Price to component parts of the Work.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

1:01 Intent

- * A. The Contract Documents are complementary, what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete. Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any labor, documentation, services, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the intended result will be provided whether or not specifically called for at no additional cost to OWNER.
- C. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by ENGINEER as provided in Article 9.

1.02 Reference Standards

A. Standards, Specifications, Codes, Laws, and Regulations

- l. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard, specification, manual, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically-stated in the Contract Documents.
- 2. No provision of any such standard, specification, manual or code, or any instruction of a Supplier shall be effective to change the duties of responsibilities of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, or ENGINEER, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall any such provision or instruction be effective to assign to OWNER, ENGINEER, or any of ENGINEER's Consultants, agents, or employees any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertaktesponsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.

A. Reporting Discrepancies

1. If, during the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR discovers any conflict error. ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents or between the Contract Documents and any provision of any Law or Regulation applicable to the performance of the Work or of any standard, specification, manual or code, or of any instruction of any Supplier, CONTRACTOR shall report it to ENGINEER in writing at once. CONTRACTOR shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.16.A) until an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in paragraph 1.04; provided, however, that CONTRACTOR shall not be liable to OWNER or ENGINEER for failure to report any such conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy unless CON-TRACTOR knew or reasonably should have known thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies

- 1. Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions of the Contract Documents shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between the provisions of the Contract Documents and:
 - a, the provisions of any standard, specification, manual, code, or instruction (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents); or
 - b; the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

- A. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions, and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof in one or more of the following ways: (i) a Written Amendment; (ii) a Change Order; or (iii) a Work Change Directive.
- B. The requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented, and minor variations and deviations in the Work may be authorized, by one or more of the following ways: (i) a Field Order, (ii) ENGINEER's

approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or (iii) ENGINEER's written interpretation or clarification

3.05 Reuse of Documents

A. CONTRACTOR and any Subcontractor or Supplier or other individual or entity performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with OWNER: (i) shall not have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings. Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of ENGINEER or ENGINEER's Consultant, including electronic media editions; and (ii) shall not reuse any of such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of OWNER and ENGINEER and specific written verification or adaption by ENGINEER. This prohibition will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work, or termination or completion of Nothing herein shall preclude the Contract CONTRACTOR from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS: SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

4.01 Availability of Lands

- A. OWNER shall furnish the Site. OWNER shall notify CONTRACTOR of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which CONTRACTOR must comply in performing the Work. OWNER will obtain in a timely manner and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities. If CONTRACTOR and OWNER are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of any delay in OWNER's formishing the Site, CONTRACTOR may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.
- B: Upon reasonable written request, OWNER shall furnish CONTRACTOR with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which the Work is to be performed and OWNER's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations
- C. CONTRACTOR shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

1.02

- * A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - I those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or configuous to the Site that ENGINEER has used in preparing the Contract Documents; and
 - those drawings of physical conditions in of relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site (except Underground Facilities) that ENGINEER has used in preparing the Contract Documents.
- B. Limited Reliance by CONTRACTOR on Technical Data Authorized: CONTRACTOR may rely upon the general accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data," CONTRACTOR may not rely upon or make any Claim against OWNER, ENGINEER, or any of ENGINEER's Consultants with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for CONTRACTOR's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or
 - other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. sny CONTRACTOR interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.
- 4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions
- A. Notice: If CONTRACTOR believes that any subsurface or physical condition at or contiguous to the Site that is uncovered or revealed either:
 - It is of such a nature as to establish that any "technical data" on which CONTRACTOR is entitled to rely as provided in paragraph 4.02 is materially inaccurate, or
 - is of such a nature as to require a change in the Contract Documents, or

- 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
- 4, is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.16.A), notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing about such condition CONTRACTOR shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except as aforesaid) until receipt of written order to do so.

B. ENGINEER's Review: After receipt of written notice as required by paragraph 4.03.A. ENGINEER will promptly review the pertinent condition, determine the necessity of OWNER's obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect thereto, and advise OWNER in writing (with a copy to CONTRACTOR) of ENGINEER's lindings and conclusions.

C. Possible Price and Times Adjustments

- 1. The Contract Price or the Contract Times; or both, will be equitably adjusted to the extent that the existence of such differing subsurface or physical condition causes an increase or decrease in CONTRACTOR's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
 - more of the categories described in paragraph
 4.03.A; and
 - b. with respect to Work that is paid for on a Unit Price Basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of paragraphs 9.08 and 11.03.
- CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times if.
 - a. CONTRACTOR knew of the existence of such conditions at the time CONTRACTOR made a final commitment to OWNER in respect of Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid of becoming bound under a negotiated contract, or
 - b. the existence of such condition could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as

- a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for CONTRACTOR prior to CONTRACTOR's making such final commitment; or
- c. CONTRACTOR failed to give the written notice within the time and as required by paragraph 4.03.A.
- 3. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. OWNER. ENGINEER. However. ENGINEER's Consultants shall not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by CONTRACTOR on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

4.04 Underground Facilities

ì

- A. Shown or Indicated: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based on information and data furnished to OWNER or ENGINEER by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including OWNER, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions.
 - 1. OWNER and ENGINEER shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data; and
 - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and CONTRACTOR shall have full responsibility for:
 - a, reviewing and checking all such information and data,
 - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents.
 - e, coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities, including OWNER, during construction, and
 - d. The salety and protection of all such Underground Facilities and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work

B. Not Shown or Indicated

- 1. If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the Site which was not shown or indicated, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall, promptly after becoming sware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.16.A), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to OWNER and ENGI-NEER ENGINEER will promptly review the Underground Facility and determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Contract Documents to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility. During such time, CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- 2. If ENGINEER concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required, a Work Change Directive or a Change Order will be issued to reflect and document such consequences. An equitable *adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence or location of any Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents and that CONTRACTOR did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times. OWNER or CONTRACTOR may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

4.05 Reference Points

A. OWNER shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in ENGINEER's judgment are necessary to enable CONTRACTOR to proceed with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of OWNER. CONTRACTOR shall report to ENGINEER whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points.

or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.*

4.06 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site

- A. Reports and Drawings: Reference is made to the Supplementary Conditions for the identification of those reports and drawings relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition identified at the Site, if any, that have been utilized by the ENGINEER in the preparation of the Contract Documents.*
- B. Limited Reliance by CONTRACTOR on Technical Data Authorized: CONTRACTOR may rely upon the general accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions, Except for such reliance on such "technical data," CONTRACTOR may not rely upon or make any Claim against OWNER, ENGINEER or any of ENGINEER's Consultants with respect to:
 - 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for CONTRACTOR's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any CONTRACTOR interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data; interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for a Hazardous Environmental Condition created with any materials brought to the Site by CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible.
- D. If CONTRACTOR encounters a Hazardous Environmental Condition or if CONTRACTOR or anyone for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, CONTRACTOR shall immediately: (i) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (ii) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by paragraph 6.16); and (iii) notify

OWNER and ENGINEER (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). OWNER shall promptly consult with ENGINEER concerning the necessity for OWNER to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any.

- E. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to resume Work in connection with such condition or in any affected area until after OWNER has obtained any required permits related thereto and delivered to CONTRACTOR written notice: (i) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work; or (ii) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by CONTRACTOR, either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.
- F. If after receipt of such written notice CONTRACTOR does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then OWNER may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of the Work, then either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. OWNER may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by OWNER's own forces or others in accordance with Article 7.
- G. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, OWNER shall indemnify and hold harmless CONTRACTOR. Subcontractors, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, other consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all feet and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition. (i) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (ii) was not created by CONTRACTOR or by anyone for whom-CONTRACTOR is responsible. Nothing in this paragraph. 4.06 E shall obligate OWNIER to indemnify any individual. or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence,

- H. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold hamless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultents, and the officers, directors, pertners, employees, agents, other consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by CONTRACTOR or by anyone for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible. Nothing in this paragraph 4.06.F shall obligate CONTRACTOR to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- L. The provisions of paragraphs 4.02, 4.03, and 4.04 are not intended to apply to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 5 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

1

5.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds

- A. CONTRACTOR shall furnish performance and payment Bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price as security for the faithful performance and payment of all CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents. These Bonds shall remain in effect at least until one year after the date when final payment becomes due, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations or by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall also furnish such other Bonds as are required by the Contract Documents.
- B. All Bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract Documents except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury All Bonds signed by an agent must be accompanied by a certified copy of such agent's authority to act.
- C. If the surety on any Bond furnished by CON-TRACTOR is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of paragraph 5.01.B, CONTRACTOR shall within 20 days thereafter substitute another Bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the requirements of paragraphs 5.01 B and 5 02.

5.03 Licensed Sureties and Insurers

A. All Bonds and insurance required by the Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by OWNER or CONTRACTOR shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue Bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. Such surety and insurance companies shall also meet such additional requirements and qualifications as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

5.03 Certificates of Insurance

A. CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by OWNER or any other additional insured) which CONTRACTOR is required to purchase and maintain. OWNER shall deliver to CONTRACTOR, with sopies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditional, cortificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by CONTRACTOR or any other additional insured) which OWNER is required to purchase and maintain.

104 CONTRACTOR's Liability Insurance

- * A. CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain such liability and other insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and as will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from CONTRACTOR's performance of the Work and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:
 - claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts;
 - claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of CONTRACTOR's employees;
 - 3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than CONTRACTOR's employees.
 - *... claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage which are sustained (i) by any person as a result of an offense directly or inducetly related to the employment of such person by CONTRACTOR, or (ii) by any other person for any other reason;

- 5 claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom; and
- 6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.
- B. The policies of insurance so required by this paragraph 5.04 to be purchased and maintained shall:
 - graphs 5.04.A.3 through 5.04.A.6 inclusive, include as additional insureds (subject to any customary exclusion in respect of professional liability) OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, all of whom shall be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds, and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby;
 - include at least the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
 - I include completed operations insurance;
 - 4. include contractual liability insurance covering CONTRACTOR's indemnity obligations under paragraphs 6.07, 6.11, and 6.20;
 - 5. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed or renewal refused until at least thirty days prior written notice has been given to OWN-ER and CONTRACTOR and to each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued (and the certificates of insurance furnished by the CONTRACTOR pursuant to paragraph 5.03 will so provide);
 - 6. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when CONTRACTOR may be correcting, removing; or replacing defective Work in accordance with paragraph 13.07; and

7. with respect to completed operations insurance, and any insurance coverage written on a claims-made basis, remain in effect for at least two years after final payment (and CONTRACTOR shall furnish OWNER and each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued, evidence satisfactory to OWNER and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter).*

5.05 OWNER's Liability Insurance

A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by CONTRACTOR under paragraph 5.04, OWNER, at OWNER's option, may purchase and maintain at OWNER's expense OWNER's own liability insurance as will protect OWNER against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.

3.06 Property Insurance

- * A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, OWNER shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the Site in the amount of the full replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:
 - I. include the interests of OWNER, CON-TRACTOR, Subcontractors, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as an additional insured;
 - or open peril or special causes of loss policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, false work, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire, lightning, extended coverage, theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, carthquake, collapse, debris removal, demolution occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations, water damage, and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions;
 - 3 include expenses incurred in the repair c replacement of any insured property (including but

not limited to fees and charges of engineers and prohitects);

- 4. cover materials and equipment stored at the Site or at another location that was agreed to in writing by OWNER prior to being incorporated in the Work, provided that such materials and equipment have been included in an Application for Payment recommended by ENGINEER;
- allow for partial utilization of the Work by OWNER;
 - 6. include testing and startup; and
- 7. be maintained in effect until final payment is made unless otherwise agreed to in writing by —OWNER, CONTRACTOR, and ENGINEER with 30 days written notice to each other additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued.
- * B. OWNER shall purchase and maintain such boiler and machinery insurance or additional property insurance as may be required by the Supplementary Conditions or Laws and Regulations which will include the interests of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, and any other individuals or entiries identified in the Supplementary Conditions, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as an insured or additional insured.
- * C. All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with paragraph 5.06 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to OWNER and CONTRACTOR and to each other additional insured to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued and will contain waiver provisions in accordance with paragraph 5.07.
- * D. OWNER shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining any property insurance specified in this paragraph 5.06 to protect the interests of CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, or others in the Work to the extent of any deductible amounts that are identified in the Supplementary Conditions. The risk of loss within such identified deductible amount will be borne by CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, or others suffering any such loss, and if any of them wishes property insurance coverage within the limits of such amounts, each may purchase and maintain it at the purchaser's own expense:
- * E If CONTRACTOR requests in writing that other special insurance be included in the property insurance policies provided under paragraph 5.06, OWNER shall, if

possible, include such insurance, and the cost thereof will be charged to CONTRACTOR by appropriate Change Order or Written Amendment. Prior to commencement of the Work at the Site, OWNER shall in writing advise CONTRACTOR whether or not such other insurance has been procured by OWNER.

5.07 Waiver of Rights

- A. OWNER and CONTRACTOR intend that all policies purchased in accordance with paragraph 5.06 will protect OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds (and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them) in such policies and will provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered thereby. All such policies shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any of the insureds or additional insureds thereunder, OWNER and CONTRACTOR waive all rights against each other and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcommeters of each and any of them for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Subcontractors, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds (and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them) under such policies for losses and demages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance * hold by OWNER as trustee or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. OWNER waives all rights against CONTRACTOR. Subcontractors, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them for:
 - 1. loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to OWNER's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other peril whether or not insured by OWNER; and
 - 2 loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insuced peril or cause of luss

covered by any property insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof by OWNER during partial utilization pursuant to paragraph 14.05, after Substantial Completion pursuant to paragraph 14.04, or after final payment pursuant to paragraph 14.07.

C. Any insurance policy maintained by OWNER covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in paragraph 5.07.B shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery against CONTRACTOR. Subcontractors, ENGINEER, or ENGINEER's Consultants and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them.

5.08 Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds

Any insured lose under the policies of insurance required by paragraph 5.06 will be adjusted with OWNER and made payable to OWNER as fiduciary for the insurade, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause and of paragraph 5.08.B. OWNER shall deposit in a separate assertance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or impleased, the moneys as reached applied on account thereof, and the Work and the act thereof severed by an appropriate Change Order or Written Armondment.

B OWNER as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the incurers inferes one of the parties in interest shall object in writing within 15 days after the occurrence of loss to OWNER's entereise of his power. If such objection be made, OWNER as fiduciary shall make actilement with the incurers in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no make agreement among the parties in interest is reached, OWNER as fiduciary shall adjust and settle the loss with the incurers and, if required in writing by any party in interest. OWNER as fiduciary shall give band for the prepar parformance of such duties.

5.09 Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace

A. If either OWNER or CONTRACTOR has any objection to the coverage afforded by ar other provisions of the Bends or insurance required to be purchased and resintained by the other party in accordance with Article 5 on the basis of non conformance with the Contract Documents, the objecting party shall so notify the other party in writing within 10 days after receipt of the partificator (or other evidence requested) required by paragraph 2.05.C. OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall

seah provide to the other such additional information in respect of insurance provided as the other may reasonably request. If either party done not purchase or maintain all of the Bonds and insurance required of such party by the Contract Documents, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any shange in the required accorage. Without prejudice to any other right or remady, the atter party may should be obtain equivalent Bands or insurance to protect such other party's interests of the expense of the party who was required to provide such accorage, and a Change Order shall be issued to adjust the Contract Price accordingly.

5.10 Partial Utilization, Admowledgment of Property Insurer

A. If OWNER finds it necessary to occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, as provided in paragraph 14.05, no such use or occupancy shall commence before the insurers providing the property insurance pursuant to paragraph 5.06 have acknowledged notice thereof and inwriting effected any changes in coverage necessitated thereby. The insurers providing the property insurance shall consent by endorsement on the policy or policies, but the property insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy.

ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.07 Supervision and Superimendence

A. CONTRACTOR shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, but CONTRACTOR shall not be responsible for the negligence of OWNER or ENGINEER in the design or specification of a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction which is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible to see that the completed Work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

* B. At all times during the progress of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall assign a compotent resident superintendent thereto who shall not be replaced without written notice to OWPER and ENGINEER except under extraordinary circumstances. The superintendent will be CONTRACTOR's representative at the Site and shall have authority to act on behalf of CONTRACTOR. All communications given to reserved from the superintendent shall be broking on CONTRACTOR.

- A. CONTRACTOR shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey, lay out, and construct the Work as required by the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours, and CONTRACTOR will not permit overtime work or the performance of Work on Saturday, Sunday, or any legal boliday without OWNER's written consent (which will not be unreasonably withheld) given after prior written notice to ENGINEER.

6.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements, CONTRACTOR shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, samitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start-up, and completion of the Work.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be as specified or, if not specified, shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All warranties and guarantees specifically called for by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of OWNER. If required by ENGINEER, CONTRACTOR shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

6.04 Progress Schedule

- A. CONTRACTOR shall adhere to the progress schedule established in accordance with paragraph 2.07 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - I. CONTRACTOR shall submit to ENOI-NEER for acceptance (to the extent indicated in paragraph 2.07) proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times (or Milestones). Such adjustments will conform generally to the progress schedule then in effect and additionally will comply with any

provisions of the General Requirements applicable

2. Proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will change the Contract Times (or Milestones) shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 12. Such adjustments may only be made by a Change Order or Written Amendment in accordance with Article 12.

6.05 Substitutes and "Or-Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or-equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other Suppliers may be submitted to ENGINEER for review under the circumstances described below.
 - "Or Equal" Items: If in ENGINEER's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by CONTRACTOR is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, it may be considered by ENGINEER as an "or-equal" item, in which case review and approval of the proposed item may, in ENGINEER's sole discretion, be accomplished without compliance with some or all of the requirements for approval of proposed substitute items. For the purposes of this paragraph 6.05.A.1, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. In the exercise of reasonable judgment ENGINEER determines that: (i) it is at least equal in quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics, (ii) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole, and;
 - by CONTRACTOR certifies that (i) there is no increase in cost to the OWNER; and (ii) it will conform substantially, even with deviations, to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents

2 Substitute Items

a If in ENGINIER's sale discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by

CONTRACTOR does not qualify as an "or-equal" item under paragraph 6.05.A 1, it will be considered a proposed substitute item.

- b. CONTRACTOR shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow ENGINEER to determine that the item of material or equipment proposed is essentially equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Requests for review of proposed substitute items of material orequipment will not be accepted by ENGINEER from anyone other than CONTRACTOR.
- e. The procedure for review by ENGI-NEER will be as set forth in paragraph 6.05.A.2.d, as supplemented in the General Requirements and as ENGINEER may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
- d CONTRACTOR shall first make written application to ENGINEER for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that CONTRACTOR seeks to furnish or use. The application shall certify that the proposed substitute item will perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design, be similar insubstance to that specified, and be suited to the same use as that specified. The application will state the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will prejudice CONTRACTOR's achievement of Substantial Completion on time, whether or not use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Docuswents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with OWNER for work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item and whether or not incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty. All variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified will be identified in the application, and available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services will be indicated. The application will also contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change, all of which will be considered by ENGINEER in evaluating the proposed ENGINEER may require substitute item CONTRACTOR to furnish additional duta about the proposed substitute item

- If a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction approved by ENGINEER. CONTRACTOR shall submit sufficient information to allow ENGINEER, in ENGINEER's sole discretion, to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that expressly called for by the Contract Documents. The procedure for review by ENGINEER will be similar to that provided in subparagraph 6.05.A.2:
- C. Engineer's Evaluation: ENGINEER will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to paragraphs 6.05.A and 6.05.B. ENGINEER will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or-equal" or substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized until ENGINEER's review is complete, which will be evidenced by either a Change Order for a substitute or an approved Shop Drawing for an "or equal." ENGINEER will advise CONTRACTOR in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Special Guarantee: OWNER may require CONTRACTOR to furnish at CONTRACTOR's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- E ENGINEER'S Cost Reimbursement. ENGINEER will record time required by ENGINEER and ENGINEER'S Consultants in evaluating substitute proposed or submitted by CONTRACTOR pursuant to paragraphs 6.05.A.2 and 6.05.B and in making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with OWNER for work on the Project) occasioned thereby. Whether or not ENGINEER approves a substitute item so proposed or submitted by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for the charges of ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultants for evaluating each such proposed substitute.
- F. CONTRACTOR's Expense: CONTRACTOR shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute or "or-equal" at CONTRACTOR's expense.
- 6.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others
- A CONTRACTOR shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity (including those acceptable to OWNER as indicated in paragraph 6.06 B), whether initially or as a replacement, against whom OWNER may have reasonable objection. CONTRACTOR shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom CONTRACTOR has reasonable objection.

B. Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures

B. If the Supplementary Conditions require the identity of centain Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities to be submitted to OWNER in advance for acceptance by OWNER by a specified date prior to the Effective Date of the Agreement, and if CONTRACTOR has submitted a list thereof in accordance with the Supplementary Conditions, OWNER's acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the Bidding Documents or the Contract Documents) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity so identified may be revoked on the basis of reasonable objection after due investigation. CONTRACTOR shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the Contract Price will be adjusted by the difference in the cost occasioned by such replacement, and an appropriate Change Order will be issued or Written Armendment aimed. No acceptance by OWNER of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of any right of OWNER or ENGINEER to reject defective Work.

C. CONTRACTOR shall be fully responsible to OWNER and ENGINEER for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as CONTRACTOR is responsible for CONTRACTOR's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between OWNER or ENGINEER and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other individual or entity, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of OWNER or ENGINEER to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

D. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with CONTRACTOR.

E. CONTRACTOR shall require all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with ENGINEER through CONTRACTOR.

** F. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control CONTRACTOR in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.

G. All Work performed for CONTRACTOR by a Subcontractor of Supplier will be pursuant to an approprinte agreement between CONTRACTOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier which specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of OWNER and ENGINEER Whenever any such agreement is with a Subcontractor or Supplier who is listed as an additional insured on the property insurance provided in paragraph 5.06, the agreement between the CONTRAC-TOR and the Subcontractor or Supplier will contain provisions whereby the Subcontractor or Supplier waives all rights against OWNER, CONTRACTOR, ENGI-NEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or additional insureds (and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them) for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work. If the insurers on any such policies require separate waiver forms to be signed by any Subcontractor or Supplier, CONTRACTOR will obtain the same.

6.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

A. CONTRACTOR shall pay all license less and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if to the actual knowledge of OWNER or ENGINEER its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by OWNER in the Contract Documents. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, and the officers, directors, partners, employees or agents, and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights of copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the meorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents

mentary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. OWNER shall assist CONTRACTOR, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. CONTRACTOR shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Agreement. CONTRACTOR, shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections to the Work, and OWNER shall pay all charges of such utility owners for capital costs related thereto, such as plant investment fees.

6.09 Laws and Regulations

A CONTRACTOR shall give all notices and comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither OWNER nor ENGINEER shall be responsible for monitoring CONTRACTOR's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.

B. If CONTRACTOR performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall bear all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work; however, it shall not be CONTRACTOR's primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of CONTRACTOR's obligations under paragraph 3.03.

C. Changes in Laws or Regulations not known at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids) having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work may be the subject of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

6.10 Taxes

A. CONTRACTOR shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by CONTRACTOR in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work

**6.11 Use of Site and Other Areas

A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas

1. CONTRACTOR shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site and other areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and other areas with construction equipment of other materials or equipment. CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof, or of any adjacent land or areas resulting from the performance of the Work.

2. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, CONTRACTOR shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law.

3. To the fullest extent permitted by Lalvs and Regulations, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER. ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultant, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants of each and any of them from ano against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against OWNER, ENGINEER, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon CONTRACTOR's performance of the Work.

B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work CONTRACTOR shall keep the Site and other areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations

C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work CONTRACTOR shall clean the Site and make it ready for utilization by OWNER. At the completion of the Work CONTRACTOR shall remove from the Site all tools; appliances, construction equipment and machinery; and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents

D. Loading Structures: CONTRACTOR shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall CONTRACTOR subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to attresses or pressures that will endanger it.

6.12 Record Documents

A. CONTRACTOR shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Written Amendments, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show changes made during construction. These record documents together with all approved Samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings will be available to ENGINEER for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, Samples, and Shop Drawings will be delivered to ENGINEER for OWNER.

6.13 Safety and Protection

- A. CONTRACTOR shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. CONTRACTOR shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
 - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. CONTRACTOR shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and other utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in paragraph 6.13.A.2 or 6.13.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by

CONTRACTOR (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of OWNER or ENGINEER'S Consultant, or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of CONTRACTOR or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them). CONTRACTOR's duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and ENGINEER has issued a notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR in accordance with paragraph 14.07.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).

6.74 Safety Representative

A. CONTRACTOR shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

6.15 Hazard Communication Programs

A. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations

6.16 Emergencies

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, CONTRACTOR is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER prompt written notice if CONTRACTOR believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If ENGINEER determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by CONTRACTOR in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

6.17 Shop Drawings and Samples

A. CONTRACTOR shall submit Shop Drawings to ENGINEER for review and approval in accordance with the acceptable schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals. All submittals will be identified as ENGINEER may require and in the number of copies specified in the General Requirements. The data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, moterials, and similar data to show I NOINEER the

services, materials, and equipment CONTRACTOR proposes to provide and to enable ENGINEER to review the information for the limited purposes required by paragraph 6.17.E.

- B. CONTRACTOR shall also submit Samples to ENGINEER for review and approval in accordance with the acceptable schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals. Each Sample will be identified clearly as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, and the use for which intended and otherwise as ENGINEER may require to enable ENGINEER to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by paragraph 6.17.E. The numbers of each Sample to be submitted will be as specified in the Specifications.
- C. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the schedule of Shop Drawings and Sample submittals acceptable to ENGINEER as required by paragraph 2.07, any related Work performed prior to ENGINEER's review and approval of the pertinent aubmittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of CONTRACTOR.

D. Submittal Procedures.

- Before submitting each Shop Drawing or Sample, CONTRACTOR shall have determined and verified;
 - a; all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
 - b, all materials with respect to intended use, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work;
 - c. all information relative to means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; and
 - d. CONTRACTOR shall also have reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawings and or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents
- 2. Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written indication that CONTRACTOR has satisfied CONTRACTOR's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to CONTRACTOR's review and approval of that submittal

3. At the time of each submittal, CON-TRACTOR shall give ENGINEER specific written notice of such variations, if any, that the Shop Drawing or Sample submitted may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, such notice to be in a written communication separate from the submittal; and, in addition, shall cause a specific notation to be made on each Shop Drawing and Sample submitted to ENGINEER for review and approval of each such variation.

E. ENGINEER'S Review

- approve Shop Drawings and Samples inaccordance with the schedule of Shop Drawings
 and Sample submittals acceptable to ENGINEER.
 ENGINEER's review and approval will be only to
 determine if the items covered by the submittals
 will, after installation or incorporation in the Work,
 conform to the information given in the Contract
 Documents and be compatible with the design
 concept of the completed Project as a functioning
 whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. ENGINEER's review and approval will, not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 3. ENGINEER's review and approval of Shop Drawings or Samples shall not relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless CONTRACTOR has in writing called ENGINEER's attention to each such variation at the time of each submittal as required by paragraph 6.17.D.1 and ENGINEER has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample approval, nor will any approval by ENGINEER relieve CONTRACTOR from responsibility for complying with the requirements of paragraph 6.17.D.1

F Resubmittal Procedures

J. CONTRACTOR shall make corrections required by ENGINEER and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit as required new Samples for review and approval, CONTRACTOR shall direct

specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by ENGINEER on previous submittals.

6.18 Continuing the Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with OWNER. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by paragraph 15.04 or as OWNER and CONTRACTOR may otherwise agree in writing.

6.19 CONTRACTOR'S General Warranty and

- A. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees to OWNER, ENGINEER, and ENGINEER's Consultants that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. CONTRACTOR's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - I. abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than CON-TRACTOR, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom CONTRACTOR is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.

B. CONTRACTOR's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents of a release of CONTRACTOR's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:

- f. observations by ENGINEER.
- recommendation by ENGINEER or payment by OWNER of any progress or final payment;
- the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by ENGINEER or any payment related thereto by OWNER;
- 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by OWNER;
- 5. any acceptance by OWNER or any failure to do so:
- any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal or the issuance of a notice of acceptability by ENGINEER;

- any inspection, test, or approval by others, or
- 8, any correction of defective Work by OWNER.

6.20 Indemnification

A To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, COPTRACTOR shall indomnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER ENGINEER's Consultants, and the officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subscritzoters of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, atterneys, and other prefercionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution eacts) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage.

J. is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to ar destruction of tengible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, and

is caused in whole or in part by any negligent set or emission of CONTRACTOR, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or engant for whose sets any of them may be liable, regardless of whother or not caused in part by any negligence or emission of an individual or entity indemnified herounder or whother liability is imposed upon such indemnified party by Lows and Regulations regardless of the negligence of any such individual or entity.

H. In any and all claims against OWNER or ENGINEER or any of their respective consultants, agents, officers, directors, partners, or employees by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under paragraph 6.20.A shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for CONTRACTOR or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.

C. The indemnification obligations of CONTRAC TOR under paragraph 6.20 A shall not extend to the hability of ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultants or to the officers, directors, persons, employees, egents, and other consultants and subsentations of each and any of them ensing out of:

- 1. the preparation or approval of or the failure to prepare or approve, maps, Drawings, opinions, reports, curveys, Change Orders, designs, or Specifications; or
- 2. giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the miury or demago.

ARTICLE 7 - OTHER WORK

Related Work at Site. 7.01

- A. OWNER may perform other work related to the Project at the Site by OWNER's employees, or let other direct contracts therefor, or have other work performed by utility owners: If such other work is not noted in the Contract Documents, then:
 - I written notice thereof will be given to CONTRACTOR prior to starting any such other work, and
 - 2. if OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times that should be allowed as a result of such other work, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall afford each other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract and each utility owner (and OWNER, if OWNER is performing the other work with OWNER's employees) proper and safe access to the Site and a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work and shall properly coordinate the Work with theirs. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, CONTRACTOR shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work: CONTRACTOR shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, exervating, or otherwise altering their work and will only out or after their work with the written consent of ENGINEER and the others whose work will be affected. The duties and responsibilities of CONTRACTOR under this paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of CONTRACTOR in said direct contracts between OWNER and such utility owners and other contractors
- C. If the proper execution or results of any part of CONTRACTOR's Work depends upon work performed

by others under this Article 7, CONTRACTOR shall inspect such other work and promptly report to ENGI-NEER in writing any delays, defects, or deliciencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of CONTRACTOR's Work, CONTRACTOR's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with CONTRACTOR's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

7.02 Coordination

- A. If OWNER intends to contract with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the Site, the following will be set forth in Supplementary Conditions:
 - 1, the individual or entity who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors will be identified;
 - the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized; and
 - 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, OWNER shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination

ARTICLE 8 - OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

8.01 Communications to Contractor

A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, OWNER shall issue all communications to CONTRACTOR through ENGINEER.

Replacement of ENGINEER 8.02

A. In case of termination of the employment of ENGINEER, OWNER shall appoint an engineer to whom CONTRACTOR makes no reasonable objection, whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former ENGINEER

8.03 Furnish Date

A. OWNER shall promptly furnish the data required of OWNER under the Contract Documents.

8 04 Pay Promptly When Due

A OWNER shall make payments to CONTRAC-TOR promptly when they are due as provided in puragraphs 14.02 C and 14.07 C

A. OWNER's duties in respect of providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in paragraphs 4.01 and 4.05. Paragraph 4.02 refers to OWNER's identifying and making available to CONTRACTOR copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions and drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site that have been utilized by ENGINEER in preparing the Contract Documents.

8.06 Insurance

A OWNER's responsibilities, if any, in respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 5.

8.07 Change Orders

A. OWNER is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in paragraph 10.03.

8.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

 A. OWNER's responsibility in respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in paragraph 13.03.B.

8.09 Limitations on OWNER's Responsibilities

A. The OWNER shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. OWNER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

8.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. OWNER's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in paragraph 4.06.

\$11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. If and to the extent OWNER has agreed to furnish CONTRACTOR reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy OWNER's obligations under the Contract Documents, OWNER's responsibility in respect thereof will be as set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 9 - ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

9.01 CWNER'S Representative

A. ENGINEER will be OWNER's representative during the construction period. The duries and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of ENGINEER as:

OWNER's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents and will not be changed without written consent of OWNER and ENGINEER.

9.02 Visits to Site

A. ENGINEER will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as ENGINEER deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of CONTRACTOR's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, ENGI-NEER, for the benefit of OWNER, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. ENGINEER will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. ENGINEER's efforts will be directed toward providing for OWNER a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, ENGINEER will keep OWNER informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard OWNER against defective Work.

B. ENGINEER's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on ENGINEER's authority and responsibility set forth in paragraph 9.10, and particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of ENGINEER's visits or observations of CONTRACTOR's Work ENGINEER will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the salety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

9.03 Project Representative

A. If OWNER and ENGINEER agree, ENGINEER will furnish a Resident Project Representative to assist ENGINEER in providing more extensive observation of the Work. The responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of any such Resident Project Representative and assistants will be as provided in paragraph 9.10 and in the Supplementary Conditions. If OWNER designates another representative or agent to represent OWNER at the Site who is not ENGINEER's Consultant, agent or em-

ployee, the responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of such other individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

9.04 Clarifications and Interpretations

A. ENGINEER will issue with reasonable promptness such written clarifications or interpretations of the requirements of the Contract Documents as ENGINEER may determine necessary, which shall be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents. Such written clarifications and interpretations will be binding on OWNER and CONTRACTOR. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, that should be allowed as a result of a written clarification or interpretation, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

9.05 Authorized Variations in Work

青素

A. ENGINEER may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. These may be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on OWNER and also on CONTRACTOR, who shall perform the Work involved promptly. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of a Field Order, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

9.06 Rejecting Defective Work

A. ENGINEER will have authority to disapprove or reject Work which ENGINEER believes to be defective, or that ENGINEER believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents or that will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. ENGINEER will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in paragraph 13 04; whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed:

9.07 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

A. In connection with ENGINEER's authority as to Shop Drawings and Samples, see paragraph 6.17.

B. In connection with ENGINEER's authority as to Change Orders, see Articles 10, 11, and 12

C In connection with ENGINEER's authority as to Applications for Psyment, see Article 14.

9.08 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. ENGINEER will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR. ENGINEER will review with CONTRACTOR the ENGINEER's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). ENGINEER's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by ENGINEER to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR, subject to the provisions of paragraph 10.05.

9.09 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

A. ENGINEER will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. Claims, disputes and other matters relating to the acceptability of the Work, the quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work, the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance of the Work, and Claims seeking changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times will be referred initially to ENGINEER in writing, in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 10.05, with a request for a formal decision.

B. When functioning as interpreter and judge underthis paragraph 9.09, ENGINEER will not show partiality
to OWNER or CONTRACTOR and will not be liable in
connection with any interpretation or decision rendered in
good faith in such capacity. The rendering of a decision by
ENGINEER pursuant to this paragraph 9.09 with respect
to any such Claim, dispute, or other matter (except any
which have been waived by the making or acceptance of
final payment as provided in paragraph 14.07) will be a
condition precedent to any exercise by OWNER or
CONTRACTOR of such rights or remedies as either may
otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws
or Regulations in respect of any such Claim, dispute, or
other matter.

9.10 Limitations on ENGINEER's Authority and Responsibilities

A. Neither ENGINEER's authority or responsibility under this Article 9 or under any other provision of the Contract Documents nor any decision made by ENGINEER in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by ENGINEER shall create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tori, or otherwise owed by ENGINEER to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any

other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.

- B. ENGINEER will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for CONTRACTOR's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of CONTRACTOR to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. ENGINEER will not be responsible for CONTRACTOR's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. ENGINEER will not be responsible for the acts or ornissions of CONTRACTOR or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. ENGINEER's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, acrificates of inspection, texts and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by paragraph 14.07. A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, texts, and approvals that the results certified indicate compliance with, the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility and forth in this paragraph 9.10 shall also apply to ENGINEER's Consultants, Resident Project Representative, and assistants.

ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK, CLAIMS

10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work

- A. Without invalidating the Agreement and without notice to any surety, OWNER may, at any time of from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work by a Written Amendment, a Change Order, or a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, CONTRACTOR shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).
- B. If OWNER and CONTRACTOR are unable to agree on entitlement to, or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, that should be allowed as a result of a Work Change Directive, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in paragraph 10 05:

10.02 Unaithorized Changes in the Work

A: CONTRACTOR shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in paragraph 3.04, except in the case of an emergency as provided in paragraph 6.16 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 13.04.B.

10.03 Execution of Change Orders

- A OWNER and CONTRACTOR shall execute appropriate Change Orders recommended by ENGINEER (or Written Amendments) covering:
 - 1. changes in the Work which are: (i) ordered by OWNER pursuant to paragraph 10.01.A, (ii) required because of acceptance of defective Work under paragraph 13.08.A or OWNER's correction of defective Work under paragraph 13.09, or (iii) agreed to by the parties;
 - 2. changes in the Contract Price or Contract. Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive, and
 - 3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by ENGINEER pursuant to paragraph 10.05; provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and Regulations, but during any such appeal, CONTRACTOR shall carry on the Work and adhere to the progress schedule as provided in paragraph 6.18.A.

10.04 Notification to Surety

A. If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times) is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a surety, the giving of any such notice will be CONTRACTOR's responsibility. The amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

10.05 Claims and Disputes

A. Notice: Written nonce stating the general nature of each Claim, dispute, or other matter shall be delivered by the claimant to ENGINEER and the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after

the start of the event giving rise thereto. Notice of the amount or extent of the Claim, dispute, or other matter with supporting data shall be delivered to the ENGINEER and the other party to the Contract within 60 days after the start of such event (unless ENGINEER allows additional time for claimant to submit additional or more accurate data in support of such Claim, dispute, or other matter). A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of paragraph: 12.01.B. A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Time shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 12.02.B. Each Claim shall be accompanied by claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant believes it is entitled as a result of said event. The opposing party shall submit any response to ENGINEER and the claimant within 30 days after receipt of the claimant's last submittal (unless ENGINEER allows additional time).

- B. ENGINEER's Decision: ENGINEER will render a formal decision in writing within 30 days after receipt of the last submitted of the claimant or the last submitted of the opposing party, if any. ENGINEER's written decision on such Claim, dispute, or other matter will be final and binding upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR unless:
 - I. an appeal from ENGINEER's decision is taken within the time limits and in accordance with the dispute resolution procedures set forth in Article 16; or
 - 2. If no such dispute resolution procedures have been set forth in Article 16, a written notice of intention to appeal from ENGINEER's written decision is delivered by OWNER or CONTRACTOR to the other and to ENGINEER within 30 days after the date of such decision, and a formal proceeding is instituted by the appealing party in a forum of competent jurisdiction within 60 days after the date of such decision or within 60 days after Substantial Completion, whichever is later (unless otherwise agreed in writing by OWNER and CONTRACTOR), to exercise such rights or remedies as the appealing party may have with respect to such Claim, dispute, or other matter in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If ENGINEER does not render a formal decision in writing within the time stated in paragraph 10.05.B, a decision denying the Claim in its entirety shall be deemed to have been issued 31 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any,
- D. No Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times (or Milestones) will be valid if not submitted in accordance with this paragraph 10.05

ARTICLE 11 - COST OF THE WORK; CASH ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

11.01 Cost of the Work

A Casts Included: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by CONTRACTOR in the proper performance of the Work. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Central Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work; the easts to be reimbured to CONTRACTOR will be only those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rice to the Claim. Energy as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by OWNER, such easts shall be in amounts no higher then those prevailing in the locality of the Project; shall include only the following items, and shall not include any of the sects itemized in paragraph 11.01 B.

- 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of CONTRACTOR in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications extend upon by OWNER and CONTRACTOR. Such employees shall include without limitation superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time at the Site. Payroll socis for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroli costs shall include, but not be limited to relevior and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll toxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, benuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Seturday, Sunday, or legal helidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by OWNER.
- 2. Cost of all meterials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and sterage thereof, and Suppliers' field corvices required in connection therewith. All each discounts shall accrue to CONTRACTOR unless OWNER deposits funds with CONTRACTOR with which to make payments, in which case the costs discounts shall secrue to OWNER. All trudo discounts, returned and refunds and returns from sale of suiplus materials and equipment shall accrue to OWNER, and CONTRACTOR shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 2 Payments made by CONTRACTOR to Subcontractors for Work performed by

Subcontractors. If required by OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall obtain nompetitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to OWNER and CONTRACTOR and shall deliver such bids to OWNER, who will then determine, with the advice of ENGINEER, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as CONTRACTOR's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as CONTRACTOR's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this paragraph 11.01.

Cools of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, alterneys, and assemble to the Work, played for services specifically related to the Work.

5. Supplemental sosts including the following:

partetion, travel, and subcistence expenses of CONTRACTOR's employees incurred in this charge of duties connected with the Work.

b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, mechinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not ewood by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of CONTRACTOR.

a. Renule of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof whether rented from CONTRACTOR or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by OWNER with the advice of ENGINEER, and the easts of transportation, leading, unleading, accomply, dismaniting, and removal thereof. All such acota shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall eases when the use thereof is no leager necessary for the Work.

d Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which CONTRACTOR is liable, imposed by Laws and Regulations.

e Deposits lost for causes other than negligenes of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fore for permits and fees for permits and feeses.

I Lossos and damages tend related expenses) coused by demage to the Wark; not compensated by insurence or otherwise, sustained by CONTRACTOR in connection with the performanes of the Work (except losses and darnages within the deductible amounts of property incurance established in ecoordance with peragraph 5.06.D), provided such losses and deringes have resulted from causes other than the negligence of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose agts any of them may be liable. Such loses shall include sottlements made with the written sensent and approval of OWNER. He such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining CONTRACTOR's fee.

g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and senitary

h Miner expenses such as tolegrams, tong distance telephone calls, telephone across at the Site, expressage, and similar polly cash dome in connection with the Work:

i. When the Cost of the Work is used to determine the value of a Change Order or of a Claim, the cost of premiums for additional Bonds and incurance required because of the changes in the Work or caused by the event giving rise to the Claim.

j. When all the Work is performed on the basis of acet plus, the costs of promiums for all Bands and insurance CONTRACTOR is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.

B - Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:

1. Payroll sects and other companiation of COMTRACTOR's afficers, executives, principals (of pertnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, after neys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expeditors, timeleopers, clarks, and other personnel employed by CONTRACTOR, whether at the Site of in CONTRACTOR's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in paragraph 11.01.A.1, all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the CONTRACTOR's for

- 2 Exponent of CONTRACTOR's principal and branch offices other than CONTRACTOR's office at the Site.
- 3. Any part of CONTRACTOR's capital expenses, including interest on CONTRACTOR's sapital employed for the Work and charges against CONTRACTOR for delinquent payments.
- f. Costs due to the negligence of CON-TRACTOR, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose sate any of them may be liable, including but and limited to the agreetion of defeative Work; disposed of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any domage to property.
- 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in paragraphs 11.01.A and 11.01.B.
- CONTRACTOR's Fee: When all the Work is performed on the basis of east plus, CONTRACTOR's fee thall be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cast of the Work, CONTRACTOR's fee shall be determined as set forth in paragraph 12.01.C.
- D. Documentation: Whonever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to peragraphs 11.01 A and 11.01 B. CONTRACTOR will establish and maintain records thereof in secondariae with generally accepted accounting practices, and submit in a form acceptable to ENGDIEER an itemized post brookdown together with supporting data.

11.02 Cash Allewances

- A. It is understood that CONTRACTOR has included in the Contract Prior all alloweness so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work to severed to be performed for such sums as may be acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER. CONTRACTOR agrees that:
 - I. the allowances include the cost to CON-TRACTOR (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and
 - 2. CONTRACTOR's nosts for unleading and handling on the Site, labor; installation nosts, averhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no

domand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.

B. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by ENGINEER to reflect estual amounts due CONTRACTOR on account of Work accorded by allowomes, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

11.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the turn of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comperison of Bids and determining on initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and elessifications of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR will be made by ENGINEER subject to the previsions of perspensit 9.08.
- B. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by CONTRACTOR to be adequate to cover CONTRACTOR's everhood and profit for each coperately identified item.
- C. OWNER or CONTRACTOR may make a Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price in accordance with paragraph 10.05 it.
 - I: the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of cuch item indicated in the Agreement; and
 - 2. Shore is no corresponding adjustment with respect way other item of World; and
 - CONTRACTOR believes that CONTRACTOR is entitled to an increase in Contract Rrice as a result of having incurred additional expense or OWNER believes that OWNER is antitled to a decrease in Contract Price and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase or decrease.

ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE: CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

12.01 Change of Controct Price

A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order or by a Written Amendment. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be based on

written metice submitted by the party making the Claim to the ENCIPLEER and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 10.05.

B. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:

1. White the West involved is accorded by unit prices contained in the Contract Decuments, by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of paragraph 11.03); or

2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit priors contained in the Contract Decements, by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for everhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with paragraph 12.01.C.2); or

2. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and agreement to a lump our is not received under paragraph 1201 B 2, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in peragraph 11.01) plus a CONTRACTOR's fee for everhead and profit (determined as provided in peragraph 12.01.0).

C. CONTRACTOR'S Fee: The CONTRACTOR'S fee for everhead and profit shall be determined as follows:

1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee, or

2. If a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following personages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:

a. for costs incurred under paragraphs
11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2. the
CONTRACTOR's for shall be 15 percent;

b. For costs incurred under paragraph
11.01.A.1, the CONTRACTOR's fee shall be
five percent;

a. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the besis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon the intent of paragraph 12.01.02a is that the Subcontractor who actually performs the Work, at whatevertier, will be paid a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred by such Subcontractor under paragraphs 11.01 A 1 and 11.01 A 2 and that any higher tier Subcontractor and CONTRACTOR will each be paid a fee of five percent of the amount paid to the next lower tier Subcontractor.

d no fee shall be payable on the basis of social itemized under paragraphs 11.01.A.4, 11.01.A.5, and 11.01.B:

contractor to overlie to be allowed by CONTRACTOR to OWNER for any change which results in a net decrees in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in CONTRACTOR's (see by an amount equal to five persons of such net decrease; and

when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in CONTRACTOR's fee shall be computed on the basis of the not change in coordance with paragraphs 12.01 G.2.e. through 12.01 G.2.e. inclusive:

12.02 Change of Contract Times

A. The Contract Times (or Milestones) may only be changed by a Change Order or by a Written Amendment Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times (or Milestones) shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the claim to the ENGINEER and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 10.05.

B; Any adjustment of the Contract Times (or Milestones) covered by a Change Order or of any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times (or Milestones) will be determined in accordance with the provisions of this Article 12.

12.03 Delays Beyond CONTRACTOR's Control

A: Where CONTRACTOR is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times (or Milestones) due to delay beyond the control of CONTRACTOR, the Contract Times (or Milestones) will be extended in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay if a Claim is made therefor as provided in paragraph 12.02.A. Delays beyond the control of CONTRACTOR shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by OWNER, acts or neglect of utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7, fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, or acts of God.

12.04 Delays Within CONTRACTOR's Control

A The Contract Times (or Milestones) will not be extended due to delays within the control of CONTRACTOR. Delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of CONTRACTOR

12.05 Delays Beyond OWNER's and CONTRACTOR's Control

A. Where CONTRACTOR is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times (or Milestones) due to delay beyond the control of both OWNER and CONTRACTOR, an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay shall be CONTRACTOR's sole and exclusive remedy for such delay.

12.06 Delay Damages

- A. In no event shall OWNER or ENGINEER be liable to CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any other person or organization, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them, for damages arising out of or resulting from:
 - delays caused by or within the control of CONTRACTOR; or
 - 2. delays beyond the control of boths OWNER and CONTRACTOR including but not limited to fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, acts of God, or acts or neglect by utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7.
- B. Nothing in this paragraph 12.06 bars a change in Contract Price pursuant to this Article 12 to compensate CONTRACTOR due to delay, interference, or disruption directly attributable to actions or inactions of OWNER or anyone for whom OWNER is responsible.
- * ARTICLE 13 TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.01 Notice of Defeats

A. Prompt notice of all defective Work of which OWNER or ENGINEER has actual knowledge will be given to CONTRACTOR. All defective Work may be rejected, corrected, or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

13.02 Access to Work

A. OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants, other representatives and personnel of OWNER, independent testing laboratories, and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting, and testing. CONTRACTOR shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of CONTRACTOR's Site safely

procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

13.03 Tests and inspections

- A. CONTRACTOR shall give ENGINEER timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests, or approvals and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.
- B. OWNER shall employ and pay for the services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests, or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:
 - for inspections, tests, or approvals covered by paragraphs 13,03.C and 13.03.D below;
 - 2. that exists incurred in connection with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to paragraph 13.04.B. shall be paid as provided in said paragraph 13.04.B; and
 - 3. as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish ENGINEER the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for stranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests, or approvals required for OWNER's and ENGINEER's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work; or acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to CONTRACTOR's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work. Such inspections, tests, or approvals shall be performed by organizations acceptable to OWNER and ENGINEER.
- E. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be enspected, tested, or approved is covered by CONTRACTOR without written concurrence of ENGINEER, it must, if requested by ENGINEER, be uncovered for observation.
- F. Uncovering Work as provided in paragraph 13.03.E shall be at CONTRACTOR's expense unless CONTRACTOR has given ENGINEER timely notice of CONTRACTOR's intention to cover the same and ENGINEER has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

13.04 Uncovering Work

A. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of ENGINEER, it must, if requested by ENGI-NEER, be uncovered for ENGINEER's observation and replaced at CONTRACTOR's expense.

B. If ENGINEER considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by ENGINEER or inspected or tested by others, CONTRACTOR, at ENGINEER's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as ENGINEER may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material, and equipment. If it is found that such Work is defective, CONTRACTOR shall pay ail Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects. attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, OWNER may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. If, however, such Work is not found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones), or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10,05.

13.05 OWNER May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or CONTRACTOR fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, OWNER may order CONTRACTOR to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of OWNER to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of OWNER to exercise this right for the benefit of CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them,

13.06 Correction or Removal of Defective Work

A. CONTRACTOR shall correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by ENGINEER, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective CONTRACTOR shall pay all Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution

costs) arising out of or relating to such concession or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others)

13.07 Correction Period

If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion or such longer period of time as may be presented by Laws or Regulations or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract

Downers or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the land or areas made evallable for CONTRACTOR's use by OVATER at permitted by Laws and Regulations as contemplated in paragraph 611.A is found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall premetly, without cost to OWNER and in accordance with CHAR's written instructions: (i) repair such defective hand or areas, or (ii) correct such defective Work or, if the defenive Work has been rejected by OWNER, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defeative, and (iii) calisfectorily correct or repair of remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others or other land or areas resulting therefrom. If CONTRACTOR does not premptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, OWNER may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all Claims, anste, losses, and demages (including but not limited to all for and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other distribut resolution posts) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replace ment of work of others) will be paid by COMTRACTOR.

- H. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications or by Written Amend-
- C. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph 15 07, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- D. CONTRACTOR's obligations under paragraph 13.07 are in addition to any other obligation or warranty. The provisions of this paragraph 13.07 shall not be construed as a substitute for or a warver of the provisions of any applicable statute of lumitation or repose

A. If instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, OWNER (and, prior to ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment, ENGINEER) prefers to accept it, OWNER may do so. CONTRACTOR shall pay all Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) attributable to OWNER's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by ENGINEER as to reasonableness) and the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise peid by CONTRACTOR pursuant to this sentence. If any such acceptance occurs prior to ENGINEER's recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work, and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, OWNER may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. If the acceptance occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount will be paid by CONTRACTOR to OWNER.

13.09 OWNER May Correct Defective Work

A. If CONTRACTOR fails within a reasonable time after written notice from ENGINEER to correct defective. Work or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by ENGINEER, in accordance with paragraph 13.06.A, or if CONTRACTOR fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if CONTRACTOR fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, OWNER may, after seven days written notice to CONTRACTOR, correct and remedy any such deficiency.

B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph, OWNER shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective and remedial action. OWNER may exclude CONTRACTOR from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend CONTRACTOR's services related thereto, take passession of CONTRACTOR's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere. CONTRACTOR shall allow OWNER, OWNER's representatives, agents and employees, OWNER's other contractors, and ENGINEER and ENGINEER's Consultants access to the Site to enable OWNER to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.

C. All Claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, anomeys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred or sustained by OWNER in exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph 13 09 will be charged against CONTRACTOR, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and OWNER shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of the adjustment, OWNER may make a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05. Such claims, costs, losses and darnages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of CONTRACTOR's defective Work.

D. CONTRACTOR shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by OWNER of OWNER's rights and remedies under this paragraph 13.09.

ARTICLE 14 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

14.01 Schedule of Values

A. The schedule of values established as provided in paragraph 2.07 A will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to ENGINEER Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

14.02 Progress Payments

A. Applications for Payments

At least 20 days before the date established for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), CONTRACTOR. shall submit to ENGINEER for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by CONTRACTOR covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation warranting that OWNER has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens and evidence that the muterials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance or other arrangements to protect OWNER's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to OWNER

- 2. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an affidavit of CONTRACTOR stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the Work have been applied on account to discharge CONTRACTOR's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 3. The amount of relainage with respect to progress payments will be as slipulsted in the Agreement.
- B. Review of Applications
 - receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to CWNER or enture the Application to CONTRACTOR indicating in writing DIGNEER's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, CONTRACTOR may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
 - 2. ENGINEER's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by ENGINEER to OWNER, based on ENGINEER's observations on the Site of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional and on ENGINEER's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of ENGINEER's knowledge, information and belief:
 - at the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
 - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, to the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, to a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under paragraph 9.08, and to any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
 - e, the conditions precedent to CONTRACTOR's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is ENGINEER's responsibility to observe the Work.

- 3. By recommending any such payment ENGINEER will not thereby be deemed to have represented that: (i) inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to ENGINEER in the Contract Documents; or (ii) that there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle CONTRACTOR to be paid additionally by OWNER or entitle OWNER to withhold payment to CONTRACTOR.
- 4. Neither ENGINEER's review CONTRACTOR's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor ENGINEER's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility ENGINEER to supervise, direct, or control the Work or for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto. or for CONTRACTOR's failure to comply with and Regulations applicable CONTRACTOR's performance of the Work, Additionally, said review or recommendation will not impose responsibility on ENGINEER to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes CONTRACTOR has used the moneys paid on account of the Contract Price, or to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, of equipment has passed to OWNER free and clear of any Lions.
- 5. ENGINEER may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in ENGINEER's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to OWNER referred to in paragraph 14.02.B.2. ENGINEER may also refuse to recommend any such payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections of tests, revise or revoke any such payment recommendation previously made, to such extent as may be necessary in ENGINEER's opinion to protect OWNER from loss because:
 - a. the Work is defective, or completed Work has been damaged, requiring correction of replacement.
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Written Amendment or Change Orders;
 - e. OWNER has been required to correct defective. Work or complete Work in accordance with paragraph 13.09, or

C. Payment Becomes Due

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to OWNER with ENGINEER's recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.02.D) become due, and when due will be paid by OWNER to CONTRACTOR

. Sel. 3-2

D. Reduction in Payment

- OWNER may refuse to make payment of the full amount recommended by ENGINEER because;
 - a. claims have been made against OWN-ER on account of CONTRACTOR's performance or furnishing of the Work;
 - b. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work; except where CONTRACTOR has delivered a specific Bond satisfactory to OWNER to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens;
 - c. there are other items entitling OWN-ER to a set-off against the amount recommended; or
 - d OWNER has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in paragraphs 14.02.B.S.s. through 14.02.B.S.c of paragraph 15.02.A.
- 2. If OWNER refuses to make payment of the full amount recommended by ENGINEER, OWNER must give CONTRACTOR immediate written notice (with a copy to ENGINEER) stating the reasons for such action and promptly pay CONTRACTOR any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. OWNER stiell promptly pay CONTRACTOR the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by OWNER and CONTRACTOR, when CONTRACTOR corrects to OWNER's satisfaction the reasons for such action.
- 3. If it is subsequently determined that OWNER's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by paragraphs 14.02 C.1.

14.03 CONTRACTOR's Warranty of Title

* A. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees that title to all Wark materials, and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to OWNER no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Lions.

14,04 Substantial Completion

A. When CONTRACTOR considers the entire Work ready for its intended use CONTRACTOR shall notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by CONTRACTOR as incomplete) and request that ENGINEER issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Promptly thereafter, OWNER, CONTRAC-TOR, and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. ENGINEER does not consider the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing giving the reasons therefor. If ENGINEER considers the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will prepare and deliver to OWNER a tentalive certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. OWNER shall have seven days after receipt of the tentative certificate during which to make written objection to ENGINEER as to any provisions of the certificate or attached list. If, after considering such objections, ENGINEER concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, ENGINEER will within 14 days after submission of the tentative certificate to OWNER notify CONTRACTOR in writing, stating the reasons therefor. If, after consideration of OWNER's objections, ENGINEER considers the Work substantially complete, ENGINEER will within said 14 days execute and deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a definitive certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised tentative list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the tentative certificate as ENGINEER believes justified after consideration of any objections from OWNER. At the time of delivery of the tentative certificate of Substantial Completion ENGINEER will deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities pending final payment between OWNER and CONTRACTOR with respect to security, operation, safety, and protection of the Work, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance, and Unless OWNER and warranties and guarantees: CONTRACTOR agree otherwise in writing and so inform ENGINEER in writing prior to ENGINEER's issuing the Substantial Completion, certificate of definitive ENGINEER's aforesaid recommendation will be binding on OWNER and CONTRACTOR until final payment.

B. OWNER shall have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion, but OWNER shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete or correct items on the tentative list.

14.05 Partial Utilization

- A. Use by OWNER at OWNER's option of any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which OWNER, ENGINEER, and CONTRACTOR agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by OWNER for its intended purpose without aignificant interference with CONTRACTOR's performance of the remainder of the Work, may be accomplished prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work subject to the following conditions:
 - 1. OWNER at any time may request CON-TRACTOR in writing to permit OWNER to use any such part of the Work which OWNER believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If CONTRACTOR agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, CON-TRACTOR will pertify to OWNER and ENGI-NEER that such part of the Work is substantially complete and request ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work, CONTRACTOR at any time may notify OWNER and ENGINEER in writing that CONTRACTOR considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request ENGINEER to issue a certifirate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work. Within a reasonable time after either such OWNER. CONTRACTOR. request. ENGINEER shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If ENGINEER does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify OWNER and CONTRACTOR in writing giving the reasons therefor. If ENGINEER considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of paragraph 14.04 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
 - 2. No occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of paragraph 5 10 regarding property insurance.

14.06 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from CONTRACTOR that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete,

ENGINEER will promptly make a final inspection with OWNER and CONTRACTOR and will notify CONTRACTOR in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or defective. CONTRACTOR shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

14.07 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment

- 1. After CONTRACTOR has, in the opinion of ENGINEER, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in paragraph 6.12), and other documents, CONTRACTOR may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments.
- 2. The final Application for Psyment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 (i) all documentation called for in the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the evidence of insurance required by subparagraph 5.04.B.7; (ii) consent of the surety, if any, to final payment; and (iii) complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to OWNER) of all Lien rights arising out of or Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens. specified in paragraph 14.07.A.2 and as approved by OWNER, CONTRACTOR may farmish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of CONTRACTOR that: (i) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed, and (ii) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which OWNER or OWNER's property might in any way be responsible have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, CON-TRACTOR may furnish a Bond or other collateral satisfactory to DWNER to indemnify OWNER against any Lien.

B Review of Application and Acceptance

** I If on the basis of ENGINEER's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and ENGINEER's review of the final

Application for Payment and accompanying desumentation as required by the Contract Documents. ENGINEER is satisfied that the Work has been completed and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contrast Documents have been fulfilled, ENGDIEER will, within ton days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in ENGINEER's recommendation of payment and present the Application for Payment to OWNER for payment. At the same time ENGINEER will also give writes notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable cubject to the provisions of paragraph 14,09: Otherwise, ENGRIESE will return the Application for Payment to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the resonat for refusing to recommend final payment, in which care CON-TRACTOR shall make the mountary corrections and regularit the Application for Payment.

C. Payment Becomes Due

I. Thirty days after the presentation to OWNER of the Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the amount recommended by ENGINEER will become due and, when due, will be paid by OWNER to CONTRACTOR.

14.08 Final Completion Delayed

A. If, through no fault of CONTRACTOR, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed, and if ENGINEER so confirms, OWNER shall, upon receipt of CONTRACTOR's final Application for Payment and recommendation of ENGINEER, and without terminating the Agreement, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by OWNER for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if Bonds have been furnished as required in paragraph 5.01, the written consent of the surery to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by CONTRACTOR to ENGINEER with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing linal payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

14.09 Wriver of Claims

A The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute

I a waiver of all Claims by OWNER against CONTRACTOR, except Claims arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to paragraph

14.06, from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, or from CONTRACTOR's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and

 a waiver of all Claims by CONTRAC-TOR against OWNER other than those previously made in writing which are still unsettled.

ARTICLE 15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

15.01 OWNER May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause. OWNER may suspend the West, or any portion thereof for a period of not mere than 20 consecutive days by notice in writing to CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER which will fin the date on which Work will be resumed. CONTRACTOR shall resume the Work on the date no fixed. CONTRACTOR shall be allowed an adjustment in the Contract Price of an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension if CONTRACTOR makes a Claim therefor as provided in paragraph 10.05.

15,02 Cause OWNER May Terminate for

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will justify termination for cause:
 - 1. CONTRACTOR's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the progress schedule established under paragraph 207 as adjusted from time to time pursuant to paragraph 5.04);
 - 2. CONTRACTOR's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;
 - CONTRACTOR's disregard of the authority of ENGINEER; or
 - contractor's violation in any substantial way of any provisions of the Contract Documents.

B If one or more of the events identified in paragraph 15.02 Å occur, OWNER may, after giving CONTRACTOR (and the surety, if any) seven days written notice, terminate the services of CONTRACTOR, exclude CONTRACTOR from the Site, and take possession of the Work and of all CONTRACTOR's tools, appliances, construction equipment, and machinery at the

Site, and use the same to the full extent they could be used by CONTRACTOR (without Imbility to CONTRACTOR for trespass or conversion), incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which OWNER has paid CONTRACTOR but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as OWNER may deem expedient. In such case, CONTRACTOR shall not be counted to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid belance of the Contract Price exceeds all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by OWNER arising out of or relating to completing the Work, such excess will be paid to CONTRACTOR. If such claims, costs, losses, and damages exceed such unpaid balance, CONTRACTOR shall pay the difference to OWNER. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by OWNER will be reviewed by ENGINEER as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by ENGINEER, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph OWNER shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.

C. Where CONTRACTOR's services have been so terminated by OWNER, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of OWNER against CONTRACTOR then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due CONTRACTOR by OWNER will not release CONTRACTOR from liability

15.03 OWNER May Terminate For Convenience

- A. Upon seven days written notice to CON-TRACTOR and ENGINEER, OWNER may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of OWNER, elect to terminate the Contract. In such case, CONTRACTOR shall be paid (without duplication of any items):
 - 1 for completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - for expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses;
 - 3 for all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred in settlement of

terminated contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers, and others, and

- for reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination.
- B. CONTRACTOR shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

15.04 CONTRACTOR May Stop Work or Terminate

A. If, through no set or fault of CONTRACTOR, the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by OWNER or under an order of court or other public authority, or ENGINEER fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or OWNER fails for 30 days to pay CONTRACTOR any sum finally determined to be due, then CONTRACTOR may, upon seven days written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER, and provided OWNER or ENGINEER do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Contract and recover from OWNER payment on the same terms as provided in paragraph 15.03. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if ENGINEER has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or OWNER has failed for 30 days to pay CONTRACTOR any sum finally determined to be due, CONTRACTOR may, seven days after written notice to OWNER and ENGINEER, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due CONTRACTOR, including interest thereon. The provisions of this paragraph 15.04 are not intended to preclude CONTRACTOR from making a Claim under paragraph 10.05 for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to CONTRACTOR's stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 16 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

16.01 Methods and Procedures

A. Dispute resolution methods and procedures, if any, shall be as set forth in the Supplementary Conditions. If no method and procedure has been set forth, and subject to the provisions of paragraphs 9 09 and 10 05, OWNER and CONTRACTOR may exercise such rights or remedies as either may, otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws or Regulations in respect of any dispute

ARTICLE 17 - MISCELLANEOUS

1701 Giving Nouce

A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if delivered in person to the individual or to a number of the time or to an officer of

the corporation for whom it is intended, or if delivered at or sent by registered or comfied mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

17.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

17.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract Documents, and the provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply:

17.04 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Agreement.

17.05 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located

SECTION 00800

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article Number	Title
1	DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY
2	PRELIMINARY MATTERS
3	CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE
4	AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS
5	BONDS AND INSURANCE
6	CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES
8	OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES
9	ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION
11	COST OF THE WORK; CASH ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK
12	CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES
13	TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK
14	PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION
15	SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION
17	MISCELLANEOUS

- 1. CONTRACTOR shall, as a minimum, purchase and maintain excess liability insurance in the umbrella form with a combined single limit of not less than \$5,000,000 per claim and in the aggregate. Evidence of such excess liability shall be delivered to OWNER in accordance with paragraph 2.05C in the form of a certificate indicating the policy numbers and limits of liability of all underlying insurance.
 - A. General Liability, Workers' Compensation, Automobile Liability and Umbrella Liability Policies will contain waivers of subrogation in favor of the Engineer and Owner.
- 2. If the aggregate limits of liability indicated in CONTRACTOR' insurance provided in accordance with paragraphs 5.03 and 5.04 are not sufficient to cover all claims for damages arising from his operations under this Contract and from any other work performed by him or if policies of insurance do not provide that the aggregate limits of liability for bodily injury and property damage apply to each contract or project separately, CONTRACTOR shall have such policies amended so that the aggregate limits of liability required by this Contract will be available to cover all claims for damages due to operations under this Contract."

SC-5.05

Delete paragraph 5.05 of the General Conditions in its entirety.

SC-5.06

Delete Paragraph 5.06 A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"A. CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain, until final payment, property insurance upon the Work at the site in an amount equal to the total bid price for the completed construction. This insurance shall include the interests of OWNER, CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors, ENGINEER and ENGINEER'S consultants in the Work, shall insure against the perils of fire and extended coverage, shall include "all risk" insurance for physical loss and damage including theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, collapse and water damage, and shall include damages, losses and expenses rising out of or resulting from any insured loss or incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals). This insurance shall be provided on the completed value form. If not covered under the "all risk" insurance or otherwise provided in these Supplementary Conditions, CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain similar property insurance on portions of the Work stored on and off the site or in transit when such portions of the Work are to be included in an Application for Payment." A \$20,000 deductible shall be acceptable. Any other deductible amount shall be approved in advance by the OWNER and any deductible amount shall be borne by the CONTRACTOR.

Delete paragraph 5.06B of the General Conditions in its entirety.

Delete Paragraph 5.06C of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"C. All the policies of insurance (or the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained by CONTRACTOR in accordance with paragraphs 5.06 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least thirty days' prior written notice has been given to OWNER by certified mail and will contain waiver provisions in accordance with paragraph 5.07B. The words "Endeavor to" shall be struck from the Certificate Of Insurance in the Cancellation Statement"

Delete paragraph 5.06D of the General Conditions in its entirety.

Delete paragraph 5.06E of the General Conditions in its entirety.

SC-5.07

Amend the last sentence of paragraph 5.07A of the General Conditions by striking out the words "held by OWNER as trustee or." As so amended, paragraph 5.07A remains in effect.

SC-5.08

Delete paragraph 5.08A of the General Conditions in its entirety.

Delete paragraph 5.08B of the General Conditions in its entirety.

SC-5.09

Delete paragraph 5.09A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"A. If OWNER has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the insurance required to be purchased and maintained by CONTRACTOR in accordance with this Article 5 on the basis of its not complying with the Contract Documents, OWNER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing thereof within thirty days of the date of delivery of such certificates to OWNER in accordance with paragraph 2.05C. CONTRACTOR will provide such additional information in respect of insurance provided by him as OWNER may reasonably request."

ARTICLE 6. CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

SC-6.01

Delete paragraph 6.01B of the General Conditions in its entirety and replace with the following:

"B. At the site of the Work the CONTRACTOR shall employ a full-time construction superintendent or foreman who shall have full authority to act for the CONTRACTOR. It is understood that such representative shall be acceptable to the ENGINEER and shall be one who will be continued in the capacity for the particular job involved unless the representative ceases to be on the CONTRACTOR's payroll. If at any time during the Work the representative is deemed by the ENGINEER to be no longer acceptable, the representative shall be promptly replaced by the CONTRACTOR. All communications to the superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the CONTRACTOR."

SC-6.04

Add the following paragraph after paragraph 6.04A.2 of the General Conditions:

"B. The CONTRACTOR's resident superintendent shall attend monthly progress meetings at the site of the work with the ENGINEER and others as appropriate to review schedule status and such other pertinent subjects as may be listed on the agenda by the ENGINEER."

SC-6.17

In paragraph 6.17 E.1 of the General Conditions, delete the word "timely" from the first line.

SC-6.20

Delete paragraph 6.20A of the General Conditions in its entirety and replace with the following:

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold ۳A. harmless the OWNER, the ENGINEER, ENGINEER's consultants, and their agents and employees from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses, including but not limited to attorney's fees, arising out of or resulting from the performance of the Work. provided that such claim, damage, loss or expense is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself) including loss of use resulting therefrom, but only to the extent caused in whole or in part by acts or omissions of the CONTRACTOR, a subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they may be liable, regardless of whether or not such claim, damage, loss or expense is caused in part by a party indemnified hereunder. Such obligation shall apply to any such claims, damages, losses and expenses which arise and/or are incurred by any person or entity either during the performance of the Work and/or after completion of construction. Nothing in this paragraph shall be construed to negate, abridge, or reduce other rights or obligations of indemnity or contribution which would otherwise exist as to a party or person indemnified hereunder. CONTRACTOR hereby assumes the responsibility and liability for injury to or death of any and all persons, including the CONTRACTOR's employees, and for any and all damage to property caused by, resulting from, or arising out of any act, omission or neglect on the part of the CONTRACTOR, or of any Subcontractor or of anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or of anyone for whose acts, any of them may be liable."

Delete paragraph 6.20C of the General Conditions in its entirety.

ARTICLE 8. OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

SC-8.06

Delete paragraph 8.06A of the General Conditions in its entirety.

ARTICLE 9. ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

SC-9.01

Add a new paragraph 9.01B after paragraph 9.01A of the General Conditions, which is to read as follows:

"B. Nothing contained in the Contract Documents shall be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind (1) between the ENGINEER and CONTRACTOR, (2) between the OWNER and a Subcontractor or Subcontractors, or (3) between any person or entities other than the OWNER and CONTRACTOR. The ENGINEER shall, however, be entitled to performance and enforcement of obligations under the CONTRACT DOCUMENTS intended to facilitate performance of the ENGINEER'S duties."

ARTICLE 11. COST OF THE WORK; CASH ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

Delete Article 11 of the General Conditions in its entirety and replace with the following:

- "A. The unit price of an item of Unit Price work shall be subject to reevaluation and adjustment under the following conditions:
 - (1) If the total extended bid price [Estimated Quantity times the Bid Unit Price] of a particular item of Unit Price Work amounts to 5 percent or more of the Original Contract Price and the variation in the quantity of the particular item of Unit Price Work performed by CONTRACTOR differs by more than 15 percent from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
 - (2) If there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of work; and
 - (3) If CONTRACTOR believes that CONTRACTOR has incurred additional expense as a result thereof, CONTRACTOR may make a claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price in accordance with Article 11 if the parties are unable to agree as to the effect of any such variations in the quantity of Unit Price Work performed. If OWNER believes that the quantity variation entitles OWNER to an adjustment in the unit price, OWNER shall be entitled to an adjustment in the unit price in an amount determined by the ENGINEER. ENGINEER shall not be liable in

connection with any determination relating to adjustments which is rendered in good faith."

ARTICLE 12. CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

SC-12.06

Add the following new paragraphs after paragraph 12.06 of the General Conditions:

"12.07 Liquidated Damages:

- A. If the CONTRACTOR shall neglect, fail or refuse to complete the work within the time herein specified, or any proper extension thereof granted by the OWNER, then the CONTRACTOR does hereby agree, as a part consideration for the awarding of this Contract, to pay to the OWNER the amount specified in the Contract, not as a penalty but as liquidated damages for such breach of contract as hereinafter set forth, for each and every calendar day that the Contract shall be in default after the time stipulated in the Contract for completing the work. Such damages may be retained from time to time by the OWNER from progress payments or any amounts owing to the CONTRACTOR, or otherwise collected.
- B. The said amount is fixed and agreed upon by and between the CONTRACTOR and the OWNER because of the impracticability and extreme difficulty of fixing and ascertaining the actual damages the OWNER would in such event sustain, and said amount is agreed to be the amount of damages which the OWNER would sustain and said amount shall be retained from time to time by the OWNER from current periodical estimates.
- C. It is further agreed that time is of the essence of each and every portion of this Contract and of the specifications wherein as definite and certain length of times if fixed for the performance of any act whatsoever; and where under the Contract an additional time is allowed for the completion of any work, the new time limit fixed by such extension shall be of the essence of this Contract. Provided that the CONTRACTOR shall not be charged with liquidated damages of any excess cost when the OWNER determines that the CONTRACTOR is without fault and the CONTRACTOR's reasons for the time extension are acceptable to the OWNER; Provided, further, that the CONTRACTOR shall not be charged with liquidated damages or any excess cost when the delay in completion of the work is due:
 - 1) to any preference, priority or allocation order duly issued by the Government;
 - 2) to unforeseeable cause beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the CONTRACTOR, including, but not restricted to, acts of God, or of the public enemy, acts of the OWNER, acts of another CONTRACTOR in the performance of a contract with the OWNER, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, and severe weather; and

- to any delays of subcontractors or suppliers occasioned by any of the causes specified in subsections C(1) and C(2) above;
- D. Provided, further, that the CONTRACTOR shall, within ten (10) days from the beginning of such delay, unless the OWNER shall grant a further period of time prior to the date of final settlement of the Contract, notify the OWNER, in writing, of the causes of the delay, who shall ascertain the facts and extent of the delay and notify the CONTRACTOR within a reasonable time of its decision in the matter."

ARTICLE 13. TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

SC-13.07

Delete paragraph 13.07A of the General Conditions and insert the following in its place:

"A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Laws or Regulations or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any work is found to be defective, CONTRACTOR shall promptly, without cost to OWNER and in accordance with OWNER's written instructions: (i) correct such defective work, or, if it has been rejected by OWNER, remove it from the site and replace it with work that is not defective, and (ii) satisfactorily correct or remove and replace any damage to other work or the work of others therefrom. If CONTRACTOR does not begin the repairs within ten (10) days of receipt of written notification and promptly comply with the terms of OWNER's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk, loss or damage, OWNER may have the defective work corrected or the rejected work removed and replaced, and all claims, costs, losses and damages caused by or resulting from such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by CONTRACTOR."

SC-13.09

Revise paragraph 13.09A of the General Conditions

A. Delete the word "seven" and replace it with the word "ten" so that it reads "after ten days written notice to CONTRACTOR."

ARTICLE 14. PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

SC-14.02

Delete paragraph 14.02A.3 and insert the following in its place:

"3. Retainage with respect to progress payments will be five percent or, if stipulated, the maximum allowed by law."

Add Paragraph 4. to read as follows:

"4. The CONTRACTOR shall submit Weekly Payroll Records Report and Statement of Compliance verifying compliance with the Minimum Prevailing Wage Law, MGL ch. 149, Sections 26-27H. These Statements of Compliance shall be submitted as a condition of payment for work performed during the period the reports apply."

SC-14.03

Delete paragraph 14.03A in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"A. CONTRACTOR warrants and guarantees that title to all work, material and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to OWNER no later than at the time of Application for Payment free and clear of all liens. CONTRACTOR shall provide written transfer of title and a certified paid invoice provided by the supplier."

ARTICLE 15. SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

SC-15.02

Add a new paragraph immediately after paragraph 15.02 A.4 of the General Conditions which is to read as follows:

"5. If the Work to be done under this Contract shall be abandoned, or if this Contract or any part thereof shall be sublet, without the previous written consent of OWNER, or if the contract or any claim thereunder shall be assigned by CONTRACTOR otherwise than as herein specified;"

ARTICLE 17. MISCELLANEOUS

SC-17.06, 17.07, 17.08, 17.09

Add the following new paragraphs after paragraph 17.05 of the General Conditions:

"17.06 Assignment:

A. The CONTRACTOR shall not assign the whole or any part of this Contract or any moneys due or to become due hereunder until thirty (30) days prior notice in writing has been given to the OWNER of the intention to assign, which notice shall state the identity and address of the prospective assignee. No assignment shall be made without the OWNER's prior written consent. Such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. In case the CONTRACTOR assigns all or any part of the moneys due or to become due under this Contract, the instrument of assignment shall contain a clause substantially to the effect that it is agreed that the right of the assignee in and to any moneys due or to become due to the

CONTRACTOR shall be subject to prior claims of all persons, firms and corporations of services rendered or materials supplied for the performance of the work called for in this Contract."

17.07 Liability

It is understood and agreed that members of the OWNER or the ENGINEER or any agent or employees of the OWNER signing this Agreement shall not be personally liable hereunder for any action incurred in connection with this Agreement.

17.08 State Statutes and Regulations

See Section 00830 for further modifications of the General Conditions due to state statutes and regulations.

17.09 Severability

If any provision of this Agreement shall be invalid or unenforceable to any extent or in any application, then the remainder of this Agreement and of such terms and conditions, except to such extent or in such application, shall not be affected thereby, and each and every term and condition of this Agreement shall be valid and enforced to the fullest extent and in the broadest application permitted by law."

END OF SECTION

G:\Water\Arlington Reservoir Dam\Final Design 203345\Specifications\Division 0\00800.doc

SECTION 00830 STATE STATUTES AND REGULATIONS COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS

A. REVISIONS TO GENERAL CONDITIONS

- 1. Definitions
- 2. Subsurface Conditions Found Different
- 3. Subcontracting
- 4. Permits
- 5. Contractor Records
- 6. Massachusetts Sales and Use Tax
- 7. Clarifications and Interpretations
- 8. Change of Contract Price
- 9. Payments
- 10. Suspension of Work and Termination
- 11. Labor Classification and Minimum Wage Rates

B. OTHER REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS

- 1. Working Hours
- 2. DEP Community Sound Level Criteria

ATTACHMENT A - Wage Rates

ATTACHMENT B

Excerpts from Chapter 149 and Chapter 30 of the Massachusetts General Law

ATTACHMENT C – (not used on this project)

Special Provisions for Minority/Women Business Enterprises and the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Supplemental Equal Employment Opportunity Anti-Discrimination and Affirmative Action Program.

ATTACHMENT D

Change Orders

A. REVISIONS TO GENERAL CONDITIONS:

1. Definitions

The term "AWARDING AUTHORITY," as used herein, shall be considered to be synonymous with the term "OWNER," described in definition 1.01 A.30.

Delete definition 1.01 A.43 entitled "Substantial Completion" in the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"Substantial Completion shall be interpreted in accordance with Massachusetts General Law Chapter 30, Section 39G or 39K as appropriate."

2. Subsurface Conditions Found Different

Add the following sentence to the end of paragraph 4.03A of the General Conditions:

"...to do so. Adjustments resulting from subsurface or latent physical conditions will be in accordance with Massachusetts General Law Chapter 30, Section 39N."

3. Subcontracting

Add the following language at the end of paragraph 6.06F of the General Conditions:

"Except as required otherwise by Massachusetts General Law Chapter 149, Section 44F, for Work governed by Chapter 149, sections 44A through 44H.

4. Permits

Delete paragraph 6.08A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"A. The AWARDING AUTHORITY shall be responsible for identifying and obtaining all federal, state, and local permits required by the nature and location of construction, including but not limited to railroad permits, building construction permits, and permits for street and highway cuts and openings. CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for obtaining all permits required of his equipment, work force, or particular operations (such as blasting) in the performance of the Work and not otherwise specified to be obtained by the AWARDING AUTHORITY. These permit fees shall be paid by CONTRACTOR. CONTRACTOR shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work, which are applicable at the time of opening of bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Agreement."

5. Contractor Records

Add a new paragraph immediately after paragraph 6.09C of the General Conditions, which is to read as follows:

"D. The CONTRACTOR shall comply with all applicable provisions Chapter 30, Section 39R of the Massachusetts General Laws regarding, CONTRACTOR's records."

6. Massachusetts Sales and Use Tax

Add the following paragraph after paragraph 6.10A of the General Conditions:

"B. The materials and supplies to be used by the CONTRACTOR in the Work of this Contract are exempt from the Sales and Use Tax of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. The AWARDING AUTHORITY tax exemption certificate number will be furnished to the CONTRACTOR."

7. Clarifications and Interpretations

Add the following language at the end of paragraph 9.04A of the General Conditions:

"The ENGINEER'S interpretation will be made in accordance with the requirements of Massachusetts General Law Chapter 30, Section 39P."

8. Change of Contract Price

Delete paragraphs 11.01, 11.02 and 12.01 of the General Conditions, having to do with Change of Contract Price. Changes in contract price will be governed by the section called "Change Orders," in Attachment D, Section 00830 and Article 11 in the Supplementary Conditions.

9. Payments

Delete paragraph 14.02B.1 of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"1. Progress Payments will be made in accordance with Massachusetts General Law Chapter 30, Section 39G, or 39K, as applicable."

Add the following new paragraph following paragraph 14.02C.1 of the General Conditions:

"2. The CONTRACTOR shall make payments to Subcontractors in accordance with the requirements of Massachusetts General Law Chapter 30, Section 39F."

Delete paragraph 14.07B of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"1. If, on the basis of the ENGINEER's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection and, upon the ENGINEER's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the ENGINEER is satisfied that the Work has been completed and that the CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, the ENGINEER will indicate in writing his recommendation of payment and present the Application to the AWARDING AUTHORITY for payment. Thereupon the ENGINEER will give written notice to the AWARDING AUTHORITY and the CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.15. Otherwise, the ENGINEER will return the Application to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment. In such case the CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application. If the Application and accompanying documentation are appropriate as to form and substance, the AWARDING AUTHORITY shall in accordance with the applicable Massachusetts General Law, pay the CONTRACTOR the amount recommended by the ENGINEER."

10. Suspension of Work and Termination

Delete paragraph 15.01A of the General Conditions in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

"A. The AWARDING AUTHORITY may order, at any time and without cause, the CONTRACTOR to suspend or delay the Work in accordance with Massachusetts General Law Chapter 30, Section 39-0."

11. Labor Classifications and Minimum Wage Rates

Add the following paragraphs under the heading "Wage Rates" after paragraph 17.10 of the Supplementary Conditions:

"17.11 Wage Rates

A. Minimum wage rates as determined by the Commissioner of the Department of Labor and Industries under the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 149, Sections 26-27D apply to this project. A copy of the wage schedule is included in Attachment A of Section 00830. If, after the Notice of Award, it becomes necessary to employ any person in a trade or occupation not classified in the wage determinations, such person shall be paid at not less than such rates as shall be determined by the Commissioner. Such approved minimum rate shall be retroactive to the time of the initial employment of such person in such trade or occupation. The CONTRACTOR shall notify the AWARDING AUTHORITY of its intention to employ persons in trades or occupations not classified in the wage determinations as soon as possible in order to allow sufficient time for the

AWARDING AUTHORITY to obtain approved rates for such trades or occupations.

- B. The schedule of wages referred to above are minimum rates only, and the AWARDING AUTHORITY will not consider any claims for additional compensation made by CONTRACTOR because of payment by the CONTRACTOR of any wage rate in excess of the applicable rate contained in the Contract. All construction associated with this Contract will be governed by Heavy and Highway Rates.
- C. The said schedule of wages shall continue to be the minimum rates to be paid during the life of this Agreement and a legible copy of said schedule shall be kept posted in a conspicuous place at the site of the Work.
- D. CONTRACTOR and subcontractors shall submit a copy of weekly payroll records to the AWARDING AUTHORITY and the AWARDING AUTHORITY shall retain the records or a minimum of three years."

B. OTHER REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS:

Working Hours

No laborer, workman, mechanic, foreman, or inspector, working within the Commonwealth, in the employ of the CONTRACTOR, subcontractor, or other person doing or contracting to do the whole or a part of the work contemplated by this contract, shall be required or permitted to work more than eight hours in any one day or more than forty-eight hours in any one week, or more than six days in any one week, except in cases of emergency.

3. DEP Community Sound Level Criteria

The Community Sound Level Criteria as established by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts' Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) must be conformed to prior to the AWARDING AUTHORITY's acceptance of the structure. The following sound level criteria must be met at the construction site:

- A. The increase in the broad band noise level shall not be in excess of ten (10) dB(A) above ambient at the station boundary. The ambient level is defined as the A-weighted noise level that is exceeded ninety (90) percent of the time measured during the period in question.
- B. The primary noise source(s) shall not produce a puretone condition. Puretone is any given octave band center frequency that exceeds the two adjacent center frequencies by three (3) or more decibels.

END OF SECTION

G:\Water\Arlington Reservoir Dam\Final Design 203345\Specifications\Division 0\00830 MA.doc

SUPERSEDING CHANGES TO GENERAL AND SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

I. GENERAL CONDITIONS

2.06A - insert at end: Said conference shall be scheduled and arranged by the Contractor.

4.01B - delete

4.06G - delete

5.07B - delete

6.17E - restore the word "timely" in the first line. Delete the word "only" from the 5th line. Where "only" has been deleted, insert "to determine their general conformance with the contract documents, in accordance with good and accepted engineering practices, and".

8.02A - delete "to whom contractor makes no reasonable objection,".

9.02A - Insert, after "Work" in the 6th line, "While construction is active at the project, said visits and inspections will take place at least once per week."

12.06 - delete subparts A and B, and replace with the following: "The Contractor hereby agrees that the Contractor shall have no claim for damages of any kind against the Owner or the Engineer on account of any delay in the commencement of the Work and/or any delay in, or suspension of any portion of the Work, whether such delay is caused by the Owner, the Engineer, or otherwise. The Contractor acknowledges that the Contractor's sole remedy for any such delay and/or suspension will be an extension of time as provided in these general conditions.

No claims shall be allowed on account of the failure of the Engineer to furnish Drawings, specifications or instructions or to return Shop Drawings or Samples until the expiration of the applicable time period referenced in Mass. Gen. L. c. 30, §39P, and not then unless such claim be reasonable.

No extension of time shall be granted because of seasonable or abnormal variations in temperature, humidity or precipitation, which conditions shall be wholly at the risk of the Contract, whether occurring within the time originally scheduled for completion, or within any period of extension granted. There shall be no increase in the Contract Sum on account of any additional costs or operations or conditions resulting therefrom.

14.02C - change "Ten" to "Twenty-One"

14.07A(3) - delete the first three lines through the word "Owner,". In the third line, after Contractor, substitute "shall" for "may". In the fourth line, after the word "full" insert "on behalf of both Contractor and all of its Subcontractors,".

14.09A(1) - delete

15.03B - add after "termination" ", with respect to this project or any other project of the Contractor."

Add "15.03C. If this Contract is terminated by Owner with or without cause, and regardless of whether said termination is rightful or wrongful, in no event shall the Contractor be paid a sum which, together with prior payments to Contractor, exceeds the sum payable to Contractor under the Agreement (Section 00520), as adjusted by any agreed change orders.

II. SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

Article V - Bonds and Insurance

Employer's liability coverage must be \$2 million per accident, \$2 million disease limits, and \$2 million per employee disease limits.

General liability insurance limits must be \$5 million aggregate, \$2 million dollars products/completed operations aggregate; \$2 million personal injury and advertising; and \$2 million per occurrence.

The contractual liability insurance coverage must have limits corresponding to the foregoing.

At 5.04A.6, the following changes should be made to paragraph 1 of the indemnity clause: four lines from the bottom, the parenthesis should be removed from the word "CAUSED" and the word "CAUSED" should be changed to lower-case (caused). Also, in the last line of said clause, insert the word "for" after the word "anyone."

At SC-5.04C 1 - insert the following sentence at the end: "The Contractor's excess liability insurance coverage must follow form with its underlying liability coverages."

SC-6.20A - insert the word "defend" after the word "shall" in the first line.

SC-14.02A.3 - insert the following sentence at the end: "Retainage for the entire project will be withheld until substantial completion of the entire project, at which time retainage shall be accounted for, subject to all of the other terms and conditions of payment at the time of substantial completion.

Add the following Article SC-18.

SC-18 Arbitration

- 18.1 Controversies and Claims Subject to Arbitration. Any Claim arising out of or related to the Contract, or the breach thereof, except claims relating to aesthetic effect, shall be settled by arbitration, subject to the provisions of Subparagraph 18.7. Arbitration will be conducted in accordance with the Construction Industry Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association and judgment upon the award rendered by the Arbitrator or Arbitrators may be entered in any Court having jurisdiction thereof. In any such arbitration in which the amount stated in the demand is \$100,000 or less, a single arbitrator shall be appointed in accordance with the procedures set forth in the American Arbitration Association Construction Industry Arbitration Rules. In any such arbitration in which the amount stated in the demand is in excess of \$100,000, a panel of three arbitrators shall be appointed in accordance with the procedures set forth in the American Arbitration Association Construction Industry Arbitration Rules. The parties may agree to use any arbitration service. In the absence of such agreement, the American Arbitration Association shall be utilized.
- Rules For Arbitration. If the neutral arbitrator is appointed by the American Arbitration Association, the said Association shall administer the arbitration and its Construction Industry Arbitration Rules shall govern all aspects of the proceeding including the enforcement of any award. If the neutral arbitrator is not appointed by the American Arbitration Association, then the panel of arbitrators shall act as the administrator of the arbitration but the Construction Industry Arbitration Rules of the Association shall nonetheless govern all aspects of the proceeding, including the enforcement of any award. The arbitration panel shall have all the powers and duties conferred on the Association pursuant to said rules.

In addition, the following rules shall govern the selection of arbitrators and the proceedings:

- 18.2.1 Neither party may appoint as arbitrator an employee or an owner of that party, nor the parent, spouse or child of an employee or owner of that party.
- 18.2.2 After the neutral arbitrator has been appointed, neither party may engage in exparte communication with the arbitrator appointed by that party.
- 18.2.3 Contract Performance During Arbitration. During arbitration proceedings, the Owner and Contractor shall otherwise continue their performances hereunder.
- 18.3 When a written decision of the Engineer states that the decision is final, any demand for arbitration of the matter covered by such decision must be made within two months after substantial completion of the project, as determined by the Engineer in accordance with the provisions hereof. The failure to demand arbitration within said two month period will result in the Engineer's decision becoming final and binding upon the Owner and the Contractor.
- A demand for arbitration shall be made with the time limits specified in Subparagraph 18.3, and in no event shall be made after the date when the institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on such Claim would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations.

- 18.5 Claims and Timely Assertion of Claims. A party who files a notice of demand for arbitration must assert in the demand all Claims then known to that party on which arbitration is permitted to be demanded. When a party fails to include a Claim through oversight, inadvertence or excusable neglect, or when a Claim has matured or been acquired subsequently, the arbitrator or arbitrators may permit amendment.
- 18.6 Judgment on Final Award. The award rendered by the arbitrator or arbitrators shall be final, and the judgment may be entered upon it in accordance with applicable law in any court having jurisdiction thereof.
- 18.7 Notwithstanding any provision contained in this Paragraph 18 or elsewhere in the Contract Documents, the Owner reserves the following rights in connection with Claims and disputes between the Owner and the Contractor:
 - .1 the right to institute legal action against the Contractor in any court of competent jurisdiction in lieu of demanding arbitration pursuant to this Paragraph 18, in which case the dispute or disputes which are the subject of such action shall be decided by such court, and not by arbitration;
 - .2 the right to obtain from any court of competent jurisdiction a stay of any arbitration instituted by the Contractor, provided that the application for such stay is made before the appointment of the neutral arbitrator in such arbitration, in which case the dispute or disputes which are the subject of such arbitration shall be decided by such court, and not by arbitration;
 - .3 the right to require the Contractor to join as a party in any arbitration between the Owner and the Architect relating to the Project, in which case the Contractor agrees to be bound by the decision of the arbitrator or arbitrators in such arbitration.

In case the Owner elects to proceed in accordance with 18.7.1 or 18.7.2 above, the word "litigation" shall be deemed to replace the word "arbitration" wherever the latter word appears in the Contract Documents.

SC-19 MBE and WBE participation

The Contractor shall comply with the provisions of G.L. c. 7, §40N, and any associated regulations effective during the time of the project, relative to the participation of minority and woman-owned businesses in connection with the project. At present, the current participation goals are 7.4% MBE and 4% WBE.

216855.1

To: dlanzillotti@town.arlington.ma.us

Date: 05/09/2013 04:24 PM

Subject: Prevailing wage schedule for Wage Request number :20130509-106

To view and print Weekly Payroll & Compliance Forms Click on www.mass.gov/dols/pw

PLEASE NOTE: The attached Prevailing Wage Schedule is valid for 90 days. An Awarding Authority should re-request an up to date Prevailing Wage Schedule if it has NOT opened bids or selected a contractor within 90 days of the issuance date of the attached prevailing wage schedule.

* NEW - Effective 3/18/10, prevailing wage schedules will include apprentice wages (expressed as a dollar figure) including the required benefits pursuant to the prevailing wage law. Apprentice wages shall be no less than the published amounts. Contractors that provide health and welfare, pension or supplemental unemployment benefits to apprentices, may deduct the amount of those benefit contributions from the published wages. For further details please see DOS Opinion Letter PW 2010-03-03.16.10(Dated March 18,2010) at www.mass.gov/dols.

*For MULTI-YEAR projects bid on or after 8/8/08, Awarding Authorities must request an Annual Update to this Prevailing Wage Schedule each year for the duration of the project, no later than two weeks before the anniversary date of the execution of the general contract. Annual updates are not required for projects that last LESS THAN ONE YEAR.

*For CM AT RISK projects (bid pursuant to GL c.149A), Awarding Authorities should request a Prevailing Wage Schedule NOT sooner than 90 days before the earlier of: (a) the execution date of the GMP Amendment, or (b) the bid opening date for the FIRST "fast-track" Trade Contractor scope of work (e.g., site work, etc.). For MULTI-YEAR CM AT RISK projects bid on or after 8/8/08, Awarding Authorities also must request an Annual Update to this prevailing wage schedule each year for the duration of the project.

Request Prevailing Wage Rates online at: www.mass.gov/dols.

THIS IS A SYSTEM-GENERATED EMAIL. PLEASE DO NOT REPLY TO THIS EMAIL. TO CONTACT DLS REGARDING PREVAILING WAGE MATTERS CALL 617.626.6953

APPROVAL/DENIAL COMMENTS

This e-mail message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential and privileged

information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is strictly prohibited and may be the subject of legal action. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the sender by reply e-mail and destroy all copies of the original message. Thank you.

Attachments:

File: 20130509-106.pdf Size: 163k Content Type: application/pdf



THE COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF LABOR AND WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT OF LABOR STANDARDS

Prevailing Wage Rates

As determined by the Director under the provisions of the Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 149, Sections 26 to 27H JOANNE F. GOLDSTEIN HEATHER E, ROWE Director

Awarding Authority:

Town of Arlington

Contract Number:

13-13

City/Town: ARLINGTON

Description of Work:

Provide all labor, materials, equipment and supervision necessary for Reconstruction of Natural Turf Athletic

Field & Irrigation System at Arlington High School to include site excavation as required

Job Location:

869 Massachusetts Ave

Information about Prevailing Wage Schedules for Awarding Authorities and Contractors

- This wage schedule applies only to the specific project referenced at the top of this page and uniquely identified by the "Wage Request Number" on all pages of this schedule.
- Awarding authorities must request an updated wage schedule from the Department of Labor Standards ("DLS") if it has not opened bids or selected a contractor within 90 days of the date of issuance of the wage schedule.
- The wage schedule shall be incorporated in any advertisement or call for bids for the project as required by M.G.L. c. 149, § 27. Once a contractor has been selected by the awarding authority, the wage schedule shall be made a part of the contract for that project. The wage schedule must be posted in a conspicuous place at the work site during the life of the project in accordance with M.G.L. c. 149, § 27. The wages listed on the wage schedule must be paid to employees performing construction work on the project regardless of whether they are employed by the prime contractor, a filed sub-bidder, or any sub-contractor.
- All apprentices must be registered with the Massachusetts Division of Apprenticeship Training (DAT) in order to be paid at the lower apprentice rates. All apprentices must keep his/her apprentice identification card on his/her person during all work hours. If a worker is not registered with DAT, he/she must be paid the "total rate" listed on the wage schedule regardless of experience or skills.
- The wage rates will remain in effect for the duration of the project, except in the case of multi-year public construction projects. For construction projects lasting longer than one year, awarding authorities must request an updated wage schedule. Awarding authorities are required to request these updates no later than two weeks before the anniversary of the date the contract was executed by the awarding authority and the general contractor. Contractors are required to obtain the wage schedules from awarding authorities, and to pay no less than these rates to covered workers. The annual update requirement is not applicable to 27F "rental of equipment" contracts.
- Every contractor or subcontractor which performs construction work on the project is required to submit weekly payroll reports directly to the awarding authority and keep them on file for three years. Each weekly payroll report must contain: the employee's name, address, occupational classification, hours worked, and wages paid. Do not submit weekly payroll reports to DLS. A sample of a payroll reporting form may be obtained at http://www.mass.gov/dols/pw.
- Contractors with questions about the wage rates or classifications included on the wage schedule have an affirmative obligation to inquire with DLS at (617) 626-6953.
- Employees not receiving the prevailing wage rate set forth on the wage schedule may report the violation to the Fair Labor Division of the office of the Attorney General at (617) 727-3465.
- Failure of a contractor or subcontractor to pay the prevailing wage rates listed on the wage schedule to all employees who perform construction work on the project is a violation of the law and subjects the contractor or subcontractor to civil and criminal penalties.

Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Issue Date: 05/09/2013

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
Construction						
(2 AXLE) DRIVER - EQUIPMENT TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE A	12/01/2012	\$31.55	\$8,91	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$48.46
(3 AXLE) DRIVER - EQUIPMENT teamsters joint council no. 10 zone a	12/01/2012	\$31.62	\$8.91	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$48.53
(4 & 5 AXLE) DRIVER - EQUIPMENT teamsters joint council no. 10 zone a	12/01/2012	\$31.74	\$8.91	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$48.65
ADS/SUBMERSIBLE PILOT	08/01/2012	\$82.32	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$109.79
PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)	08/01/2013	\$85.47	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$112.94
	08/01/2014	\$88.62	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$116.09
	08/01/2015	\$91.77	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$119.24
AIR TRACK OPERATOR	12/01/2012	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.60
LABORERS - ZONE I	06/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.35
	12/01/2013	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.10
	06/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.85
	12/01/2014	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.60
	06/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.35
	12/01/2015	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.10
	06/01/2016	\$38.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.85
	12/01/2016	\$39.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.85
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12, 01, 2010	Ψ37.30	Ψ7.ΧΟ	42	40,00	ψ50.05
ASBESTOS REMOVER - PIPE / MECH. EQUIPT.	12/01/2012	\$29.08	\$10.40	\$5.95	\$0.00	\$45.43
HEAT & FROST INSULATORS LOCAL 6 (BOSTON)	06/01/2013	\$29.88	\$10.40	\$5.95	\$0.00	\$46.23
	12/01/2013	\$30.68	\$10.40	\$5.95	\$0.00	\$47.03
	06/01/2014	\$31.58	\$10.40	\$5.95	\$0.00	\$47.93
	12/01/2014	\$32.48	\$10.40	\$5.95	\$0.00	\$48.83
	06/01/2015	\$33.43	\$10.40	\$5.95	\$0.00	\$49.78
	12/01/2015	\$34.38	\$10.40	\$5.95	\$0.00	\$50.73
ASPHALT RAKER	12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
LABORERS - ZONE 1	06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
	12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
	06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55,10
	06/01/2015	\$36,30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
	12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						·
ASPHALT/CONCRETE/CRUSHER PLANT-ON SITE	12/01/2012	\$40.09	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.11
OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2013	\$40.87	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.89
	12/01/2013	\$41.65	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.67
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						

 Issue Date:
 05/09/2013
 Wage Request Number:
 20130509-106
 Page 2 of 38

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
BACKHOE/FRONT-END LOADER	12/01/2012	\$40.09	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.11
OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2013	\$40.87	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.89
	12/01/2013	\$41.65	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.67
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"				****		***************************************
BARCO-TYPE JUMPING TAMPER	12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
LABORERS - ZONE 1	06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
	12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53,60
	06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	12/01/2014	\$35,55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
	06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
	12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58,35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"			**************************************	ntarinaratarataratarinan	nnesseer nen-nn-nub-d-n-b-sh-s-b-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-sh-	
BLOCK PAVER, RAMMER / CURB SETTER	12/01/2012	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.60
LABORERS - ZONE I	06/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.35
	12/01/2013	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.10
	06/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.85
	12/01/2014	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.60
	06/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.35
	12/01/2015	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.10
	06/01/2016	\$38.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.85
	12/01/2016	\$39.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.85
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LABORER"						
BOILER MAKER BOILERMAKERS LOCAL 29	01/01/2010	\$37.70	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$55.85

Annrentice -	BOILERMAKER -	Local 29

Effect	ive Date -	01/01/2010				Supplemental	
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wag	e Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	65		\$24,51	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$42.66
2	65		\$24.51	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$42.66
3	70		\$26.39	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$44.54
4	75		\$28.28	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$46.43
5	80		\$30.16	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$48.31
6	85		\$32.05	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$50.20
7	90		\$33.93	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$52.08
8	95		\$35.82	\$6.97	\$11.18	\$0.00	\$53.97

Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:5

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
BRICK/STONE/ARTIFICIAL MASONRY (INCL. MASONRY	02/01/2013	\$47.41	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$75.42
WATERPROOFING) BRICKLAYERS LOCAL 3 (BOSTON)	08/01/2013	\$48.31	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$76.39
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	02/01/2014	\$48.87	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$76.95
	08/01/2014	\$49.77	\$10,18	\$17.97	\$0.00	\$77.92
	02/01/2015	\$50.33	\$10.18	\$17.97	\$0.00	\$78.48
	08/01/2015	\$51.23	\$10.18	\$18.04	\$0.00	\$79.45
	02/01/2016	\$51.80	\$10.18	\$18.04	\$0.00	\$80.02
	08/01/2016	\$52.70	\$10.18	\$18.12	\$0.00	\$81.00
	02/01/2017	\$53.27	\$10.18	\$18.12	\$0.00	\$81.57
	V. T. J. J. D					
Apprentice - BRICK/PLASTER/CEMENT MASO	V - Local 3 Boston					
Effective Date - 02/01/2013				Supplemen	tal	

Effec	ctive Date -	02/01/2013						
Step	percent	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$23.71	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$51.72	
2	60		\$28.45	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$56.46	
3	70		\$33.19	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$61.20	
4	80		\$37.93	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$65.94	
5	90		\$42.67	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$70.68	
Effe	ctive Date -	08/01/2013				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$24.16	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$52.24	
2	60		\$28.99	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$57.07	
3	70		\$33.82	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$61.90	
4	80		\$38.65	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$66.73	
5	90		\$43.48	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$71.56	
Note	S:	addiction to the contraction and the contraction of	homeonica feederformit valuativativat valuativaturis vilgeovalenne excentivosco- ,	varonin vistanani autorea	encome terrorem constitue	economic mechanic management con	CONTROL CONTRO	
							-	
Арр	rentice to Jo	urneyworker Ratio:1:5	OUTCOME AND PROPERTY STREET, CHICAGO STREET, S	reason announce announce o	economical economical economical e	CONTROL ASSESSMENT ASSESSMENT VICTOR	ORGA ADDITION OF THE PARTY OF T	
ULLDOZER/GRAD		BR	12/01/2012	2 \$39.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
FERATING ENGINEERS	LOCAL 4		06/01/2013	\$40.49	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.51
For apprentice rates se	e "Apprentice- C	DPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2013	3 \$41.27	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
AISSON & UNDER			12/01/2012	2 \$33,45	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$53.15
ABORERS - FOUNDATIC	N AND MARIN	E .	06/01/2013	3 \$34.20	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$53.90
			12/01/2013	\$34.95	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$54,65
			06/01/2014	\$35,70	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.40
			12/01/2014	\$36.45	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$56.15
			06/01/2015	\$37.20	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$56.90
			12/01/2015	\$37.95	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$57.65
		•	06/01/2016	\$38.70	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$58.40
For apprentice rates se-	e "Apprentice« L	.ABORER"	12/01/2016	\$39.70	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$59.40

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 4 of 38

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
CAISSON & UNDERPINNING LABORER	12/01/2012	\$32.30	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$52.00
LABORERS - FOUNDATION AND MARINE	06/01/2013	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$52.75
	12/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$53.50
	06/01/2014	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$54.25
	12/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.00
	06/01/2015	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.75
	12/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$56.50
	06/01/2016	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$57.25
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$58.25
CAISSON & UNDERPINNING TOP MAN	12/01/2012	\$32.30	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$52.00
ABORERS - FOUNDATION AND MARINE	06/01/2013	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$52.75
	12/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$53.50
	06/01/2014	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$54.25
	12/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.00
	06/01/2015	\$36,05	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.75
	12/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$56.50
	06/01/2016	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$57.25
	12/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$58.25
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
CARBIDE CORE DRILL OPERATOR ABORERS - ZONE 1	12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
ADOUGHO - DOILE I	06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52,85
	12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
	06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
	06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
CARPENTER	03/01/2013	\$33.92	\$9.80	\$15.61	\$0.00	\$59.33
CARPENTERS -ZONE 2 (Eastern Massachusetts)	09/01/2013	\$34.53	\$9.80	\$15.61	\$0.00	\$59.94
	03/01/2014	\$35.13	\$9.80	\$15.61	\$0.00	\$60.54
	09/01/2014	\$35.90	\$9.80	\$15.61	\$0.00	\$61.31
	03/01/2015	\$36.67	\$9.80	\$15.61	\$0.00	\$62.08

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 5 of 38

Total Rate

	Step	ye Date - percent	03/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
-	1	50		\$16.96	\$9.80	\$1.57	\$0.00	\$28.33	
	2	60		\$20.35	\$9.80	\$1.57	\$0.00	\$31,72	
	3	70		\$23.74	\$9.80	\$10.90	\$0.00	\$44.44	
	4	75		\$25.44	\$9.80	\$10.90	\$0.00	\$46.14	
	5	80		\$27.14	\$9.80	\$12.47	\$0.00	\$49.41	
	6	80		\$27.14	\$9.80	\$12.47	\$0.00	\$49.41	
	7	90		\$30.53	\$9.80	\$14.04	\$0.00	\$54.37	
	8	90		\$30.53	\$9.80	\$14.04	\$0.00	\$54.37	
	Effection Step	ve Date -	09/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50		\$17.27	\$9.80	\$1.57	\$0.00	\$28.64	
	2	60		\$20.72	\$9.80	\$1.57	\$0.00	\$32.09	
	3	70		\$24.17	\$9.80	\$10.90	\$0.00	\$44.87	
	4	75		\$25.90	\$9.80	\$10.90	\$0.00	\$46.60	
	5	80		\$27.62	\$9.80	\$12.47	\$0.00	\$49.89	
	6	80		\$27.62	\$9.80	\$12,47	\$0.00	\$49.89	
	7	90		\$31.08	\$9.80	\$14.04	\$0.00	\$54.92	
	8	90		\$31.08	\$9.80	\$14.04	\$0.00	\$54.92	
	Notes:	SPERIOR SHOOKS A	शास्त्रक शास्त्रकार सम्बद्धाः निर्माणका सम्बद्धाः ।	process manthum chicalista chicalis intinintis un'indicati	SEMANTINE RECEIVES PRESENT O	CONTROL BOARDARDS PROGRAMENT	ententate otherwise (federal) was	packers, automore exemple, modest	
to proposition								pl quantil	
<u>.</u>	Apprei	itice to Jo	urneyworker Ratio:1:5	TOTAL TOTAL STATE		DECEMBER AND ADDRESS OF THE PERSON AND ADDRESS OF THE PERSON ADDRE	AND ADDRESS OF THE PARTY AND ADDRESS OF THE PA		
ENT MASO			ING	02/01/2013	3 \$42.55	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$73.1
AYERS LOC.	AL 3 (BO	SIONJ		08/01/2013	\$43.32	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$73.8
				02/01/2014	\$43.75	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$74.3
				08/01/2014	\$44.50	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$75.0
				02/01/201:		\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$75.4
				08/01/201:	\$45.68	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$76.2
				02/01/2016	\$46.13	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$76.6
				08/01/2016	\$46.88	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$77.4

Issue Date: 05/09/2013

Page 7 of 38

	Step	ve Date - percent	02/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50		\$21.28	\$10.65	\$12.11	\$1,30	\$45.34	
	2	60		\$25.53	\$10.65	\$13.61	\$1.30	\$51.09	
	3	65		\$27.66	\$10.65	\$14.61	\$1.30	\$54,22	
	4	70		\$29.79	\$10.65	\$15.61	\$1.30	\$57.35	
	5	75		\$31.91	\$10.65	\$16.61	\$1.30	\$60.47	
	6	80		\$34.04	\$10.65	\$17.61	\$1.30	\$63,60	
	7	90		\$38.30	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$68.86	
	Effecti	ve Date -	08/01/2013			•	Supplemental		
	Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50		\$21.66	\$10.65	\$12.11	\$1.30	\$45.72	
	2	60		\$25.99	\$10.65	\$13.61	\$1.30	\$51.55	
	3	65		\$28.16	\$10.65	\$14.61	\$1.30	\$54.72	
	4	70		\$30.32	\$10.65	\$15.61	\$1.30	\$57.88	
	5	75		\$32.49	\$10.65	\$16.61	\$1.30	\$61.05	
	6	80		\$34.66	\$10.65	\$17.61	\$1.30	\$64.22	
	7	90		\$38.99	\$10.65	\$18.61	\$1.30	\$69.55	
	Notes:	Stone ora	6000 hours	THE PERSON NAMED IN COLUMN TWO IS NOT THE PERSON NAMED IN COLUMN TO THE PERSON NAMED IN COLUMN T		acaccaca totalogato. Contratoro	anaman manama manama en		
	Samuel reconstruction	MARINET ACMITECTOR TO	CONTROL CONTROL CONTROL PROPERTY VARIABLE AND ADDRESS	A NAMES OF THE PROPERTY ASSESSMENT TO SECURITY TO SECU	managan amadada kadakek .	Makhalija Jakobaka Waldalad J		and account consists accounts	
AIN SAW (urneyworker Ratio:1:3	12/01/2012	2 \$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
ORERS - ZON				06/01/2013			\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
				12/01/2013			\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
				06/01/2014	, ,		\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
				12/01/2014			\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
				06/01/201			\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
			,	12/01/2013			\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
				06/01/201			\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
				12/01/2010			\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
For apprentice	e rates see "	Apprentice- I	ABORER"						
			ETS/HEADING MACHINE	S 12/01/2012	2 \$41.09	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.11
RATING ENG	INEERS LO	CAL 4		06/01/201:	3 \$41.87	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.89
				12/01/2013	3 \$42.65	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$65.67
			DPERATING ENGINEERS"	MANUS TRANSPORTED TO THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPE			www.commonwer.commonwer.com	ween ween when renear a week a series	amin'ira minan
IPRESSO! ATING ENG				12/01/2013	2 \$28.17	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$51.19
121 1 11 VLT (7.19) 7	MEERS D	KAL 4		06/01/201	3 \$28.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$51.74
				12/01/2013	3 \$29.27	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$52.29
			PPERATING ENGINEERS"	01/01/201	www.www.www.www.ww	nambonies resones de s	\$15.60	\$0.00	\$68.41

Wage Request Number:

20130509-106

Pension

Total Rate

		ntice - PAINTER Local 35 - BRID	GES/TANKS					
		ive Date - 01/01/2013		TT 1.1	ъ.	Supplemental	m . 1 m .	
	Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage		Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50	\$22.51	\$7.80	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$30.31	
	2	55	\$24.76	\$7.80	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$36.08	
	3	60	\$27.01	\$7.80	\$3.84	\$0.00	\$38.65	
	4	65	\$29.26	\$7.80	\$4. 16	\$0.00	\$41.22	
	5	70	\$31.51	\$7.80	\$13.68	\$0.00	\$52.99	
	6	75	\$33.76	\$7.80	\$14.00	\$0.00	\$55.56	
	7	80	\$36.01	\$7.80	\$14.32	\$0.00	\$58.13	
	8	90	\$40.51	\$7.80	\$14.96	\$0.00	\$63.27	
	Notes:	Steps are 750 hrs.	Companies absolute. Companies contraction administration and actions.	skalakakaka enkadaskak Verklimt	ada, a sinteresta establista establista establista establista establista establista establista establista estab	s Verthälder (Mehrerin) schafferte set	restante, associates estatutarios. Santataing	
	Appre	entice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1	STATES ASSESSED MASSESSED STATESTED ASSESSED ASSESSED.	tegraphetoni sanakoskysk stoliciska			ana Lanno Maran Lanna	
DEMO: ADZEN ABORERS - ZONE			12/01/201	1 \$31.5	80 \$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$51.35
For apprentice	rates see	"Apprentice- LABORER"						
DEMO: BACKI aborers - zone		OADER/HAMMER OPERATOR	12/01/201	1 \$32.5	80 \$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.35
For apprentice	rates see	"Apprentice- LABORER"						
DEMO: BURNI Aborers - zone		,	12/01/201	1 \$32.:	55 \$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
For apprentice	rates see	"Apprentice- LABORER"						
DEMO: CONCI aborers - zone		CUTTER/SAWYER	12/01/201	1 \$32,	80 \$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.35
For apprentice	rates see	"Apprentice- LABORER"						
DEMO: JACKE aborers - zone		ER OPERATOR	12/01/201	1 \$32.:	55 \$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
For apprentice	rates see	"Apprentice- LABORER"						
EMO: WREC aborers - zone		LABORER	12/01/201	1 \$31.	80 \$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$51.35
For apprentice	rates see	"Apprentice- LABORER"						
		L MACHINE OPERATOR	12/01/201	2 \$39.	72 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
PERATING ENGI	NEERS L	OCAL 4	06/01/201	3 \$40.4	49 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.51
			12/01/201	3 \$41.3	27 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
	rates see	"Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						
IVER	AT 56 191	ONTE 11	08/01/2013	2 \$54.5	88 \$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$82.35
LE DRIVER LOC	AL 20 (ZC	JIVE 1)	08/01/2013	3 \$56.9	98 \$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$84.45
			08/01/201	4 \$59.0	08 \$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$86.55
			08/01/201	5 \$61.	18 \$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$88.65
IVER TENDE			08/01/201	2 \$54.	88 \$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$82.35
ILE DRIVER LOCA	AL 56 (ZC	ONE 1)	08/01/2013	3 \$56.9	98 \$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$84,45
			08/01/201	,	08 \$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$86.55

PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1) 08/01/2014 \$88.62 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$112.90 08/01/2015 \$91.77 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$116.00 08/01/2015 \$91.77 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$116.00 08/01/2015 \$91.77 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$116.00 08/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 103	Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
08/01/2013 \$61.05 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$88.52	,	08/01/2012	\$58.80	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$86.27
DIVER/SLURRY (EFFLUENT) 08/01/2012 \$82.32 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$93.02	PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)	08/01/2013	\$61.05	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$88.52
DIVER/SLURRY (EFFLUENT) 08/01/2012 \$82.32 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$109.79		08/01/2014	\$63.30	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$90.77
PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1) 08/01/2013 \$85.47 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$112.90 \$08/01/2015 \$91.77 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$116.00 \$08/01/2015 \$91.77 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$116.00 \$08/01/2015 \$91.77 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$119.20 \$08/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 \$116.00 \$09/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 \$09/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$72.12 \$0.00 \$72.12 \$0.00 \$72.82 \$0.00 \$72.82 \$0.00 \$72.82 \$0.00 \$72.82 \$0.00 \$72.53 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$75.53 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$75.53 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$75.53 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$75.53 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$75.53 \$15.00 \$15.20 \$1		08/01/2015	\$65.55	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$93.02
08/01/2013 \$85.47 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$112.9. 08/01/2014 \$88.62 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$116.00 08/01/2015 \$91.77 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$116.00 08/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 103 \$09/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 09/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$72.12 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$72.82 03/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54 03/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.30 \$0.00 \$75.53 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN" ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 103 \$09/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2014 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2014 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2014 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 103 \$09/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$77.38	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	08/01/2012	\$82.32	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$109.79
08/01/2015 \$91.77 \$9.80 \$17.67 \$0.00 \$119.20	PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE 1)	08/01/2013	\$85.47	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$112.94
DRAWBRIDGE OPERATOR (Construction) 03/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 09/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 03/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$72.12 09/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$72.82 03/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54 03/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$75.53 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-ELECTRICIAN" ELECTRICIAN 03/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 ELECTRICIAN 03/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 103 09/01/2014 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 03/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 03/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$72.82 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$72.82 09/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 \$73.56 09/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 \$73.56		08/01/2014	\$88.62	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$116.09
### ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 103 09/01/2013		08/01/2015	\$91.77	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$119.24
09/01/2013	,	03/01/2013	\$43.52	\$13.00	\$14.16	\$0.00	\$70.68
09/01/2014	ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 103	09/01/2013	\$44.20	\$13.00	\$14,18	\$0.00	\$71.38
## District Control of the control o		03/01/2014	\$44.92	\$13.00	\$14.20	\$0.00	\$72.12
09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54 03/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.30 \$0.00 \$75.53 ELECTRICIAN		09/01/2014	\$45.60	\$13.00	\$14.22	\$0.00	\$72.82
03/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.30 \$0.00 \$75.53		03/01/2015	\$46.32	\$13.00	\$14.24	\$0.00	\$73.56
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-ELECTRICIAN" ELECTRICIAN 03/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 \$12.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$72.12 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$72.12 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$72.82 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$73.56 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$73.56 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54		09/01/2015	\$47.27	\$13.00	\$14.27	\$0.00	\$74.54
ELECTRICIAN 03/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 \$12.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$70.68 \$12.00 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$72.12 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$72.12 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$72.82 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$73.56 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$73.56 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$73.56 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$73.56		03/01/2016	\$48.23	\$13.00	\$14.30	\$0.00	\$75.53
09/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 03/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$72.12 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$72.82 03/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 \$73.56 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54	For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN"			·			
09/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$71.38 03/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$72.12 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$72.82 03/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 \$73.56 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54		03/01/2013	\$43.52	\$13.00	\$14.16	\$0.00	\$70.68
09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 \$72.82 03/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 \$73.56 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54	ELECTRICIANS DOCAL 103	09/01/2013	\$44.20	\$13.00	\$14.18	\$0.00	\$71.38
03/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 \$73.56 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54		03/01/2014	\$44.92	\$13.00	\$14.20	\$0.00	\$72.12
09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 \$74.54	•	09/01/2014	\$45.60	\$13.00	\$14.22	\$0.00	\$72.82
*****		03/01/2015	\$46.32	\$13.00	\$14.24	\$0.00	\$73.56
03/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.30 \$0.00 \$75.53		09/01/2015	\$47.27	\$13.00	\$14.27	\$0.00	\$74.54
		03/01/2016	\$48.23	\$13.00	\$14.30	\$0.00	\$75.53

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 9 of 38

Effective Date Base Wage Health Pension Supplemental Total Rate Unemployment

Classification

tep	ive Date - percent	03/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
1	40		\$17.41	\$13.00	\$0.52	\$0.00	\$30.93
2	40		\$17.41	\$13.00	\$0.52	\$0.00	\$30.93
3	45		\$19.58	\$13.00	\$10.53	\$0.00	\$43.11
4	45		\$19.58	\$13.00	\$10.53	\$0.00	\$43.11
5	50		\$21.76	\$13.00	\$10.85	\$0.00	\$45,61
6	55		\$23.94	\$13.00	\$11.19	\$0.00	\$48.13
7	60		\$26.11	\$13.00	\$11.51	\$0.00	\$50.62
8	65		\$28.29	\$13.00	\$11.85	\$0.00	\$53.14
9	70		\$30.46	\$13.00	\$12.17	\$0.00	\$55.63
10	75		\$32.64	\$13.00	\$12.51	\$0.00	\$58.15
Effecti	ive Date -	09/01/2013				Supplemental	
	ve Date -	09/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
tep		09/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage \$17.68	Health \$13.00	Pension \$0.53		
tep I	percent	09/01/2013				Unemployment	\$31.21
itep 1 2	percent 40	09/01/2013	\$17.68	\$13.00	\$0.53	Unemployment \$0.00	\$31.21 \$31.21
Effecti Step 1 2 3	percent 40 40	09/01/2013	\$17.68 \$17.68	\$13.00 \$13.00	\$0.53 \$0.53	\$0.00 \$0.00	\$31.21 \$31.21 \$43.43
Step 1 2 3	40 40 45	09/01/2013	\$17.68 \$17.68 \$19.89	\$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00	\$0.53 \$0.53 \$10.54	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$31.21 \$31.21 \$43.43 \$43.43
itep 1 2 3 4	90 40 45 45 45	09/01/2013	\$17.68 \$17.68 \$19.89 \$19.89	\$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00	\$0.53 \$0.53 \$10.54 \$10.54	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$31.21 \$31.21 \$43.43 \$43.43 \$45.96
Step 1 2 3 4	percent 40 40 45 45 50	09/01/2013	\$17.68 \$17.68 \$19.89 \$19.89 \$22.10	\$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00	\$0.53 \$0.53 \$10.54 \$10.54 \$10.86	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	Total Rate \$31.21 \$31.21 \$43.43 \$43.43 \$45.96 \$48.51 \$51.05
1 2 3 4 5	percent 40 40 45 45 50 55	09/01/2013	\$17.68 \$17.68 \$19.89 \$19.89 \$22.10 \$24.31	\$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00	\$0.53 \$0.53 \$10.54 \$10.54 \$10.86 \$11.20	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$31.21 \$31.21 \$43.43 \$43.43 \$45.96 \$48.51
tep 1 2 3 4 5 5 5 7	9ercent 40 40 45 45 50 55 60	09/01/2013	\$17.68 \$17.68 \$19.89 \$19.89 \$22.10 \$24.31 \$26.52	\$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$13.00	\$0.53 \$0.53 \$10.54 \$10.54 \$10.86 \$11.20 \$11.53	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$31.21 \$31.21 \$43.43 \$43.43 \$45.96 \$48.51

ELEVATOR CONSTRUCTOR
ELEVATOR CONSTRUCTORS LOCAL 4

01/01/2012

\$52,45

\$8.78

\$0.00

\$6.96

\$68.19

	Step	ive Date - 01/01/2012 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total R	ate
	1	50	\$26,23	\$8.78	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$35	.01
	2	55	\$28.85	\$8.78	\$6.96	\$0.00	\$44	.59
	3	65	\$34.09	\$8.78	\$6.96	\$0.00	\$49	.83
	4	70	\$36.72	\$8.78	\$6.96	\$0.00	\$52	.46
	5	80	\$41.96	\$8.78	\$6.96	\$0.00	\$57	.70
	Notes:	Steps 1-2 are 6 mos.; Steps 3-5 are	•	umanan manananin sumanono e	etarlariate destaurate teatraliste.	kiteritar standinan dinastalar en	occidente montrocomo concentrar con	1
	Appre	entice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1	SERVICE ASSESSMENT VICTORIAN TRANSPORTE ASSESSMENT VICTORIAN TRA	orana entrenam entrenam ter	aranic managar managar i	entropes recently contains the	come recenter commons som	oron
LEVATOR C		UCTOR HELPER SS LOCAL 4	01/01/2012	\$38.59	\$8.78	\$6.96	\$0.00	\$54.33
		AIL ERECTOR	12/01/2012	\$32,55	\$7,10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
ABORERS - ZON	IE I		06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
			12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
			06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
			12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
			06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7 .10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.83
			12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
			06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
			12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
		"Apprentice- LABORER"	ныг талыжын намашалагалагана баатталаганалагалагалагатага алага	nintanintantumatuntatata		ren-maratin-wan-arint-wativrami	Name of the second seco	unuvannovunistiinneitii
IELD ENG.H PERATING ENG		RSON-BLDG,SITE,HVY/HWY OCAL 4	05/01/2013	\$38.50	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$61.52
			11/01/2013	\$39.26		\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.28
For apprentic	e rates see	"Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	05/01/2014	\$40.03	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.05
		CHIEF-BLDG,SITE,HVY/HWY	05/01/2013	\$39.91	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.93
PERATING ENG			11/01/2013		\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.70
			05/01/2014				\$0.00	\$64.4
For apprentic	e rates see	"Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	V31041204 1	Ψ1,1,15	Ψ10.00	410.02	40,00	ΨΟΙΙΙ
		RSON-BLDG,SITE,HVY/HWY	05/01/2013	\$21.17	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$44.19
PERATING ENG	SINEERS L	OCAL 4	11/01/2013	\$21.63	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$44.6
For apprentic	e rates see	"Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	05/01/2014	\$22.08	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$45.10
IRE ALARM	I INSTAI	LLER	03/01/2013	\$43.52	\$13.00	\$14.16	\$0.00	\$70.6
LECTRICIANS L	OCAL 103		09/01/2013			\$14.18	\$0.00	\$71.3
			03/01/2014			\$14.20	\$0.00	\$72.13
			09/01/2014			\$14.22	\$0.00	\$72.82
			03/01/2015			\$14.24	\$0.00	\$73.5
			09/01/2015	\$47.27	\$13.00	\$14.27	\$0.00	\$74.5

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
FIRE ALARM REPAIR / MAINTENANCE	03/01/2013	\$32.64	\$13.00	\$12.51	\$0.00	\$58.15
/ COMMISSIONING ELECTRICIANS LOCAL 103	09/01/2013	\$33.15	\$13.00	\$12.52	\$0.00	\$58.67
LOCAL 105	03/01/2014	\$33.69	\$13.00	\$12.54	\$0.00	\$59.23
•	09/01/2014	\$34.20	\$13.00	\$12.56	\$0.00	\$5 9.76
	03/01/2015	\$34.74	\$13.00	\$12.57	\$0.00	\$60.31
	09/01/2015	\$35.45	\$13.00	\$12.59	\$0.00	\$61.04
	03/01/2016	\$36.17	\$13.00	\$12.62	\$0.00	\$61.79
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-TELECOMMUNICATIONS TECHNICIAN"						
FIREMAN (ASST. ENGINEER)	12/01/2012	\$33.61	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$56.63
OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2013	\$34.26	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$57.28
	12/01/2013	\$34.92	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$57.94
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						
FLAGGER & SIGNALER	12/01/2012	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$40.05
LABORERS - ZONE 1	06/01/2013	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12,45	\$0.00	\$40.05
	12/01/2013	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$40.05
	06/01/2014	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$40.05
	12/01/2014	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$40.05
	06/01/2015	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$40.05
	12/01/2015	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$40.05
	06/01/2016	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$40.05
	12/01/2016	\$20.50	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$40.05
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
FLOORCOVERER	03/01/2013	\$38.61	\$9.80	\$16.71	\$0.00	\$65.12
FLOORCOVERERS LOCAL 2168 ZONE I	09/01/2013	\$38.61	\$9.80	\$16.71	\$0.00	\$65.12
	03/01/2014	\$38.61	\$9.80	\$16.71	\$0.00	\$65.12

 Issue Date:
 05/09/2013
 Wage Request Number:
 20130509-106
 Page 12 of 38

Pension

Total Rate

SYSTEMS)

GLAZIERS LOCAL 35 (ZONE 2)

Apprentice - FLOORCOVERER - Local 2168 Zone I

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 13 of 38 Classification Effective Date Base Wage Health Pension Supplemental Unemployment Total Rate

	Appre	ntice - G	LAZIER - Local 35 Zone 2						
	Effecti	ve Date -	01/01/2013				Supplemental		
	Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50		\$17.76	\$7.80	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$25.56	
	2	55		\$19.53	\$7.80	\$3.25	\$0.00	\$30.58	
	3	60		\$21.31	\$7.80	\$3.54	\$0.00	\$32.65	
	4	65		\$23.08	\$7.80	\$3.84	\$0.00	\$34.72	
	5	70		\$24.86	\$7.80	\$12.83	\$0.00	\$45.49	
	6	75		\$26.63	\$7.80	\$13.13	\$0.00	\$47.56	
	7	80		\$28.41	\$7.80	\$13.42	\$0.00	\$49.63	
	8	90		\$31.96	\$7.80	\$14.01	\$0.00	\$53.77	
	Notes:	A similarani Ardininis	which the area (Manual Continues and the Continues to	Name and American Management and American American	workshold identerior whole	ed in 16 Novelland Collect Divide American Co.	Southern beautiful officielle son	Annahan danahankan Manahankan Tanahankan	
	of contracts	Steps are	750 hrs.						
	Appre	ntice to Jo	ourneyworker Ratio:1:1	Come translatio, translation translations American members.	National Sections States	a territor Parento Silverio.	CONTROL LABORATO 12200000 90500	una ununco curcuma concrama	
			S/GRADALLS	12/01/201	2 \$40.	09 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.11
OPERATING ENG	ITING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4		06/01/201	3 \$40.	87 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63,89	
				12/01/201	3 \$41.	65 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.67

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 14 of 38

Pension

Apprentice - OPERATING ENGINEERS - Local 4

2 60 \$24.52 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$44.54 3 65 \$26.57 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$49.59 4 70 \$28.61 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$51.63 5 75 \$30.65 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$551.63 6 80 \$32.70 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 7 85 \$34.74 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$557.72 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$557.72 Notes:	Data	Tak-1 D 4	Supplemental	Damais -	Haalth	Daga W	Effective Date - 12/01/2012
2 60 \$24.05 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$47.07 3 65 \$25.06 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$49.08 4 70 \$28.06 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$53.00 5 75 \$30.07 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$53.00 6 80 \$32.07 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.00 7 85 \$34.08 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.00 8 90 \$36.08 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.00 Effective Date - 06/01/2013 \$32.28 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 Effective Date - 06/01/2013 \$49.50 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 Effective Date - 06/01/2013 \$22.48 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 Effective Date - 06/01/2013 \$49.50 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 Effective Date - 06/01/2013 \$49.25 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$49.50 4 70 \$24.52 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$49.50 4 70 \$28.61 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$51.63 5 75 \$30.65 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.70 6 80 \$32.70 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.70 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$50.00							
3 65 \$22.606 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$49.08							
4 70 \$28.66 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$51.08 5 75 \$30.07 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.09 6 80 \$32.07 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.09 7 85 \$34.08 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.00 8 90 \$36.08 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 8 90 \$36.08 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 Effective Date							
5 75							v-
6 80 \$32.07 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.00 \$55.00 \$7 85 \$34.08 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.00 \$57.10 \$8 90 \$36.08 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$57.10 \$8 90 \$36.08 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 \$59.10 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.10 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$10.00							, ,
Total Rate File F							,,,
Reflective Date							
Effective Date					\$10.00	\$34.08	
Step percent Apprentice Base Wage Health Pension Usersploymental Total Rate).10	\$59.10	\$0.00	\$13.02	\$10.00	\$36.08	8 90
1 55 \$22,48 \$10,00 \$0,00 \$0,00 \$32,48 \$26 \$26 \$24,52 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$47,54 \$3 65 \$26,57 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$49,59 \$47,54 \$47,00 \$28,61 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$51,63 \$57,5 \$30,65 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$51,63 \$57,5 \$30,65 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$53,67 \$68,00 \$33,270 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$35,678 \$34,74 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$36,78 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$36,78 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$36,78 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$36,78 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$36,78 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$36,78 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$36,78 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$55,72 \$89,00 \$36,78 \$10,00 \$13,02 \$0,00 \$35,0							
2 60 \$24.52 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$47.54 \$3 65 \$26.57 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$47.54 \$3 65 \$26.57 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$49.59 \$4 70 \$28.61 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$35.63 \$5 75 \$30.65 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$353.67 \$6 80 \$32.70 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$353.67 \$7 85 \$34.74 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.80 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$13.00 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$13.00 \$14.10 \$13.00 \$	Rate	Total Rate	Unemployment	Pension	Health	Base Wage	Step percent Apprentic
\$ \$26.57 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$49.59 \$49.59 \$4 70 \$28.61 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$49.59 \$49.59 \$4 70 \$28.61 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$51.63 \$5 75 \$30.65 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$6 80 \$32.70 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$6 80 \$32.70 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$6 80 \$32.70 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$6 80 \$90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$57.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$57.76 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.80 \$80.00 \$10.00 \$	2.48	\$32,48	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$10.00	\$22.48	I 55
4 70 \$28.61 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$51.63 \$5.65 \$75 \$30.65 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$53.67 \$6 80 \$32.70 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$7 85 \$34.74 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$7 85 \$34.74 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$8 \$90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72 \$8 \$90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.80 \$80 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$10.00	7.54	\$47,54	\$0.00	\$13.02	\$10.00	\$24.52	2 60
\$ 75 \$ 330.65 \$ 10.00 \$ 13.02 \$ 0.00 \$ \$53.67 \$ 6 80 \$ 332.70 \$ 10.00 \$ 13.02 \$ 0.00 \$ \$55.72 \$ 7 85 \$ 334.74 \$ 10.00 \$ 13.02 \$ 0.00 \$ \$55.72 \$ 8 90 \$ 336.78 \$ 10.00 \$ 13.02 \$ 0.00 \$ \$55.76 \$ 8 90 \$ 336.78 \$ 10.00 \$ 13.02 \$ 0.00 \$ \$59.80 \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	⊋.59	\$49.59	\$0.00	\$13.02	\$10.00	\$26.57	3 65
\$ 80 \$32.70 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$55.72	1.63	\$51,63	\$0.00	\$13.02	\$10.00	\$28.61	4 70
7 85 \$34.74 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$57.76 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$57.76 8 90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.80 \$57.76 8 \$90 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.80 \$59.80 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.80 \$59.80 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.80 \$59.80 \$36.78 \$10.00 \$13.02 \$0.00 \$59.80 \$59.80 \$18.24 \$2.11 \$50.00 \$50	3.67	\$53.67	\$0.00	\$13.02	\$10.00	\$30.65	5 75
Notes:	5.72	\$55.72	\$0.00	\$13.02	\$10.00	\$32.70	6 80
Notes:	7.76	\$57.76	\$0.00	\$13.02	\$10.00	\$34.74	7 85
Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:6 FAC (DUCTWORK) O2/01/2013 \$42.32 \$9.82 \$18.24 \$2.11 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" AC (ELECTRICAL CONTROLS) O3/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 ECTRICIANS LOCAL 103 O9/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 O3/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 O9/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 O3/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 O3/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 O9/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 O9/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN" For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" FAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - AIR) ESTIMETAL WORKERS LOCAL 17 - A For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" FAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - WATER) O3/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00 DEFITITERS LOCAL 537 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" VAC MECHANIC O3/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00	9.80	\$59.80	\$0.00	\$13.02	\$10.00	\$36.78	8 90
Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:6 VAC (DUCTWORK) For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (ELECTRICAL CONTROLS) 03/01/2013 03/01/2013 343.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 ECTRICIANS LOCAL 103 09/01/2013 344.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 03/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 03/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 03/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 09/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 09/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 09/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 03/01/2016 \$48.23 \$18.24 \$2.11 EETMETAL WORKERS LOCAL 17 - A For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - AIR) For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - WATER) PEFITTERS LOCAL 537 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" VAC MECHANIC 03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00	Continuing	replant appareties appareties entered	MARTINE, MINERAL MINERAL MINER	etus mentena manden e	escurino sensimos escuriota and	евироде деречен операция	менно ревойна операток съоток колото реголог персот реголог реголого постато строен строен строен наста Notes:
Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:6 VAC (DUCTWORK) IEEETMETAL WORKERS LOCAL 17 - A For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (ELECTRICAL CONTROLS) O3/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 \$	as de la company	a de canto					AAAAS
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (ELECTRICAL CONTROLS) ECTRICIANS LOCAL 103 09/01/2013 09/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 09/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 03/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 09/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 09/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.30 \$0.00 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN" VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - AIR) ###################################				entralisment of the second	commisse moreoretic enteretiseter detect	concrete restablishes concreter es	
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (ELECTRICAL CONTROLS) 03/01/2013 \$43.52 \$13.00 \$14.16 \$0.00 09/01/2013 \$44.20 \$13.00 \$14.18 \$0.00 03/01/2014 \$44.92 \$13.00 \$14.20 \$0.00 09/01/2014 \$45.60 \$13.00 \$14.22 \$0.00 09/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00 09/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00 03/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.30 \$0.00 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN" VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - AIR) EETMETAL WORKERS LOCAL 17 - A For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - WATER) 03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00 PEFITTERS LOCAL 537 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" VAC MECHANIC 03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00	\$72.49	\$2.11	\$18.24	\$9.82	\$42.32	02/01/2013	
VAC (ELECTRICAL CONTROLS) ### Control of Co							
### Page 12 Page 13 Page 14 Pa	\$70.68	\$0.00	\$14.16	\$13.00	\$43.52	03/01/2013	
03/01/2014	\$70.08						
09/01/2014	\$72.12				,		
03/01/2015 \$46.32 \$13.00 \$14.24 \$0.00	\$72.82						
09/01/2015 \$47.27 \$13.00 \$14.27 \$0.00	\$73.56						
03/01/2016 \$48.23 \$13.00 \$14.30 \$0.00	\$74.54			·			
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN" VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING - AIR) **EETMETAL WORKERS LOCAL 17 - A** For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING -WATER) **PEFITTERS LOCAL 537* For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" VAC MECHANIC **03/01/2013** \$42.32 \$9.82 \$18.24 \$2.11 **03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$75.53						
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER" VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING -WATER) PEFITTERS LOCAL 537 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" VAC MECHANIC 03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00	4,5,55	*****	,	\$15, 00	\$ 151 <u>-</u> 5	02, 01, 2010	rentice rates see "Apprentice- ELECTRICIAN"
VAC (TESTING AND BALANCING -WATER) 03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00 PEFITTERS LOCAL 537 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" VAC MECHANIC 03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00	\$72.49	\$2.11	\$18.24	\$9.82	\$42.32	02/01/2013	•
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" VAC MECHANIC 03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00							rentice rates see "Apprentice- SHEET METAL WORKER"
VAC MECHANIC 03/01/2013 \$49.34 \$8.75 \$14.39 \$0.00	\$72.48	\$0.00	\$14.39	\$8.75	\$49.34	03/01/2013	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
0D/01/2010 ψτγ ψα, γυ ψτ ψυ							rentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER"
PEFITTERS LOCAL 537	\$72.48	\$0.00	\$14.39	\$8.75	\$49.34	03/01/2013	

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER"					***************************************	
HYDRAULIC DRILLS	12/01/2012	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.60
LABORERS - ZONE 1	06/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.35
	12/01/2013	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.10
	06/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.85
	12/01/2014	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.60
	06/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.35
	12/01/2015	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.10
	06/01/2016	\$38.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.85
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LABORER"	12/01/2016	\$39.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.85
INSULATOR (PIPES & TANKS)	09/01/2012	\$41.46	\$10.65	\$11.50	\$0.00	\$63.61
HEAT & FROST INSULATORS LOCAL 6 (BOSTON)	09/01/2013	\$43.06	\$10.65	\$11.50	\$0.00	\$65.21
	09/01/2014	\$45.06	\$10.65	\$11.50	\$0.00	\$67.21

Apprentice - ASBESTOS INSULATOR (Pipes & Tanks) - Local 6 Boston

IRONWORKERS LOCAL 7 (BOSTON AREA)

Effecti	ve Date -	09/01/2012				Supplemental	
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	50		\$20.73	\$10.65	\$8.60	\$0.00	\$39.98
2	60		\$24.88	\$10.65	\$9.18	\$0.00	\$44.71
3	70		\$29.02	\$10.65	\$9.76	\$0.00	\$49.43
4	80		\$33.17	\$10.65	\$10,34	\$0.00	\$54.16
Effecti	ve Date -	09/01/2013				Supplemental	
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	50		\$21.53	\$10.65	\$8.60	\$0.00	\$40.78
2	60		\$25.84	\$10.65	\$9.18	\$0.00	\$45.67
3	70		\$30.14	\$10.65	\$9.76	\$0.00	\$50,55
4	80		\$34.45	\$10,65	\$10.34	\$0.00	\$55.44
Notes:	ty completele debicledad totals.	CONTRACTOR AND	AND THE PROPERTY AND ADDRESS OF THE PARTY OF	yerquranging systems, subsystems, spatial-ships-	and contribute. Interdisciple, Unificational des	Astronomic violations. Generalist air.	records accessing
v disease de	Steps are 1	year					ander vocamentende
Appre	ntice to Jou	rneyworker Ratio:1:4	anne commune management empresser transfer .	committee demonstrate entremont	almostophin mylmostophin fabradoric		gardali ancientitish tiyolandiyit qoʻradaligit.
ONWORKER/WELI		www.man.www.man.nover.man.man.nover.mahltenee	03/16/201:	3 \$40.2	3 \$7.70	\$18.35	\$0.00 \$66.2

Page 16 of 38 **Issue Date:** 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106

Total Rate

A	$ID \cap MW \cap DVFD$	Local 7 Roston

Step	o3/16/2013 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	60	\$24.14	\$7.70	\$18.35	\$0.00	\$50.19	
2	70	\$28.16	\$7.70	\$18.35	\$0.00	\$54.21	
3	75	\$30.17	\$7.70	\$18.35	\$0.00	\$56.22	
4	80	\$32.18	\$7.70	\$18.35	\$0.00	\$58.23	
5	85	\$34.20	\$7.70	\$18,35	\$0.00	\$60.25	
6	90	\$36.21	\$7.70	\$18.35	\$0.00	\$62,26	
Note	** Structural 1:6; Ornamental 1:4	a Nazawa wanana wanana wannoo wannoo wannoo wannoon	security established strengthe a	anterior metastrar errescan	nannakana anandrana senamuni ma	Andrew memorator vocation according	
Appı	rentice to Journeyworker Ratio:**	elulalis liminada edilizatet fontatatet fontatale (Political Constituto e	meetings summeries someones oc-	SCHERCE CONSCION SANCE	CANADOL CADADA NATORA CA-	CONSTRUCTION IN ADMINISTRAÇÃO	
ACKHAMMER & PAVING BREAKER OPERATOR		12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
BORERS - ZONE I		06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
		12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
		06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
		12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
					Ø12 4E	\$0.00	\$55.85
		06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	ψ0.00	400.00
		06/01/2015 12/01/2015	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • •	\$12.45 \$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
			\$37.05	\$7.10			
Programation	- HA	12/01/2015	\$37.05 \$37.80	\$7.10 \$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	"Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2015 06/01/2016 12/01/2016	\$37.05 \$37.80 \$38.80	\$7.10 \$7.10 \$7.10	\$12.45 \$12.45 \$12.45	\$0.00 \$0.00 \$0.00	\$56,60 \$57.35 \$58.35
For apprentice rates see ABORER BORERS - ZONE 1	o "Apprentice- LABORER"	12/01/2015 06/01/2016	\$37.05 \$37.80 \$38.80 \$32.30	\$7.10 \$7.10 \$7.10	\$12.45 \$12.45	\$0.00 \$0.00	\$56.60 \$57.35

06/01/2014

12/01/2014

06/01/2015

12/01/2015

06/01/2016

12/01/2016

\$34.55

\$35.30

\$36.05

\$36.80

\$37.55

\$38.55

\$7.10

\$7.10

\$7.10

\$7.10

\$7.10

\$7.10

\$12.45

\$12.45

\$12.45

\$12.45

\$12.45

\$12.45

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$54.10

\$54.85

\$55.60

\$56.35

\$57.10

\$58.10

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 20130509-106 Page 17 of 38 Wage Request Number:

Total Rate

			BORER - Zone 1 12/01/2012						
	Step	ive Date - percent	12/01/2012	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	60		\$19.38	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$38.93	
	2	70		\$22.61	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$42.16	
	3	80		\$25.84	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$45.39	
	4	90		\$29.07	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$48.62	
		ive Date -	06/01/2013				Supplemental		
	Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	60	•	\$19.83	\$ 7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$39.38	
	2	70		\$23.14	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$42,69	
	3	80		\$26.44	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$45.99	
	4	90		\$29.75	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$49.30	
	Notes		anadar aquipus permena perionic contrat, promoto y	mymmyn pastasan vyhymyn aranath pastanet mynsign.	managan amang an managan	annes Securita Maria	response electric electric vii	rreams resources communication variations	
	Appre	entice to Jou	urneyworker Ratio:1:5	annone memena samunan memanas memanam masaan s	ontrouse emissions Amesican se	OTTORIS OPERATOR ASSESSED	**************************************		
ABORER; CA		TER TEND	ER	12/01/2012	\$32.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$51.85
ABORERS - ZON	2 I			06/01/2013	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.60
				12/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53,35
				06/01/2014	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.10
				12/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.85
				06/01/2015	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.60
				12/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.35
				06/01/2016	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.10
For apprentice	rates see	"Apprentice- L	.ABORER"	12/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.10
ABORER: CI		FINISHER	TENDER	12/01/2012	\$32.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$51.85
ABORERS - ZON	' I			06/01/2013	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.60
				12/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.35
				06/01/2014	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.10
				12/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.85
				06/01/2015	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.60
				12/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.35
				06/01/2016	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.10
For apprentice	rates see	"Apprentice- L	ABORER"	12/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.10
	AZARD		TE/ASBESTOS REMOVE	R 12/01/2011	\$31.80	\$7,10	\$12,45	\$0.00	\$51.35

ABORER: MASON TENDER 4BORERS - ZONE 1	12/01/2012 06/01/2013 12/01/2013 06/01/2014	\$32.55 \$33.30 \$34.05	\$7.10 \$7.10	\$12.45 \$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
ABORERS - ZONE I	12/01/2013		\$7.10	\$12.45		
		\$34.05		Ψ12,τυ	\$0.00	\$52.85
	06/01/2014	454.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
		\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
	06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
	12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LABORER"					·eidiben-bitmin-n-eibin-mitibiein-ducd-	nn d'anterièren natrenn antique
ABORER: MULTI-TRADE TENDER 4BORERS - ZONE 1	12/01/2012	\$32.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$51.85
	06/01/2013	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.60
	12/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.35
	06/01/2014	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0,00	\$54.10
	12/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.85
	06/01/2015	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.60
	12/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.35
	06/01/2016	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.10
T	12/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.10
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LABORER" A DODE D. TREE DEMONIER				415.45	40.00	
ABORER: TREE REMOVER 4BORERS - ZONE 1	12/01/2012	\$32,30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$51.85
	06/01/2013	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.60
	12/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.35
	06/01/2014	\$34,55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.10
	12/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.85
	06/01/2015	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.60
	12/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.35
	06/01/2016	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.10
	12/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.10
This classification applies to the wholesale removal of standing trees including all associated trimming of branches and limbs, and app apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	lies to the removal of branc	hes at locations n	ot on or arou	nd utility lines.	For	
ASER BEAM OPERATOR	12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
4BORERS - ZONE 1	06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
	12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
	06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
	06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
	12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 19 of 38

lassification	Effective Da	te Base Wag	e Health	rension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
ARBLE & TILE FINISHERS	02/01/2013	\$36.20	\$10.18	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$62.89
RICKLAYERS LOCAL 3 - MARBLE & TILE	08/01/2013	\$36.91	\$10.18	\$16.58	\$0.00	\$63.67
	02/01/2014	\$37.36	\$10.18	\$16.58	\$0.00	\$64.12
	08/01/2014	\$38.07	\$10.18	\$16.65	\$0.00	\$64.90
	02/01/2015	\$38.52	\$10.18	\$16.65	\$0.00	\$65.35
	08/01/2015	\$39.23	\$10.18	\$16.72	\$0.00	\$66.13
	02/01/2016	\$39.68	\$10.18	\$16.72	\$0.00	\$66.58
	08/01/2016	\$40.38	\$10.18	\$16.80	\$0.00	\$67.36
	02/01/2017	\$40.84	\$10.18	\$16.80	\$0.00	\$67.82
Apprentice - MARBLE & TILE FINISHER Effective Date - 02/01/2013 Step percent	- Local 3 Marble & Tile Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplementa Unemploymen		
1 50	\$18.10	\$10.18	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$44.79	
2 60	\$21.72	\$10.18	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$48,41	
3 70	\$25.34	\$10.18	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$52.03	
4 80	\$28.96	\$10.18	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$55.65	
5 90	\$32.58	\$10.18	\$16.51	\$0.00	\$59.27	
Effective Date - 08/01/2013 Step percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplementa Unemploymen		
1 50	\$18.46	\$10.18	\$16.58	\$0.00		
2 60	\$22.15	\$10.18	\$16.58	\$0.00 \$0.00		
3 70						
4 80	\$25.84	\$10.18	\$16.58	\$0.00		
5 90	\$29.53 \$33.22	\$10.18 \$10.18	\$16.58 \$16.58	\$0.00 \$0.00		
Notes:	consists, resolvence consistent televisions their contents entertaints.	andrigue description with the second	CONTRACTOR MANAGEMENT	Annual Control Control	antoninale distribution territorist communication	
Baseau esconoco ummoran matemas saumano accosos trabaccos montraco comento montraco.	Occur accounts accounts accounts to account to account	CANDELLO GUARANEN VARIENZA JOS	ahunar analaman samundaa -	- APPROVA SERVICES PROPERTY		
Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:3						
ARBLE MASONS, TILELAYERS & TERRAZZO MECH	02/01/2013	\$47.45	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$75.46
ICKLAYERS LOCAL 3 - MARBLE & TILE	08/01/2013	\$48.35	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$76.43
	02/01/2014	\$48.91	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$76.99
	08/01/2014	\$49.81	\$10,18	\$17.97	\$0.00	\$77.96

02/01/2015

08/01/2015

02/01/2016

08/01/2016

02/01/2017

\$50.37

\$51.27

\$51.84

\$52.74

\$53.31

\$10.18

\$10.18

\$10.18

\$10.18

\$10.18

\$17.97

\$18.04

\$18.04

\$18.12

\$18.12

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$78.52

\$79.49

\$80.06

\$81.04

\$81.61

Pension

Page 21 of 38

Apprentice -	MARBLE-TILE-TERRAZZO MECHANIC - Local 3 Marble & Tile
Effective Date	. 02/01/2013

Effecti	ve Date -	02/01/2013				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$23.73	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$51.74	
2	60		\$28.47	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$56.48	
3	70		\$33.22	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$61.23	
4	80		\$37.96	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$65.97	
5	90		\$42.71	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$70.72	
Effecti	ve Date -	08/01/2013				Supplemental		·
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$24.18	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$52.26	
2	60		\$29.01	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$57.09	
3	70		\$33.85	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$61.93	
4	80		\$38.68	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$66.76	
5	90		\$43.52	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$71.60	
Notes:	e anomo komun e	entranser consistent terretarion presentation constituents consistent and	define versions transfers extensions experients versions	materia deliminia mendelò b	alleged electricis escelulio	Distribution recontrolled commences are	E STATE MENONE MENONE SPECIAL	
and the second s							Inc. deserted	
Appre		urneyworker Ratio:1:5	cesse consumer secretaria secretaria encuentral bitarbitan a	makening epitemater teologisten sen	handali Alabandalin yilyinangiin	depresalación de designación de descripción esta de la constitue de la constit	THE CONTROL ACCOUNTY THEOREMS	
ECH. SWEEPER OP		ON CONST. SITES)	12/01/2012	2 \$39.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
PERATING ENGINEERS LO	OCAL 4		06/01/2013	3 \$40.49	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.51
For apprentice rates see "	'Apprentice- C	PERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2013	3 \$41.27	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
ÆCHANICS MAINT	ENANCE		12/01/2012	2 \$39.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
PERATING ENGINEERS L	OCAL 4							•

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106

	Step	ve Date - 04/01/2011 percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	50	\$16.79	\$8.67	\$11.64	\$0.00	\$37.10	
	2	55	\$18.46	\$8.67	\$11.64	\$0.00	\$38.77	
	3	60	\$20.14	\$8.67	\$13,23	\$0.00	\$42.04	
	4	65	\$21.82	\$8.67	\$13.23	\$0.00	\$43.72	
	5	70	\$23.50	\$8.67	\$14.02	\$0.00	\$46.19	
	6	75	\$25.18	\$8.67	\$14.02	\$0.00	\$47.87	
	7	80	\$26.86	\$8.67	\$14.82	\$0.00	\$50.35	
	8	85	\$28.53	\$8.67	\$14.82	\$0.00	\$52.02	
	Notes:	n electrolen valudaret electraliset elletatum blumatik, kuvulikere melecuria.	Coloniador, Manadana, Ambalatina Vallabatah, Statumbila minintalia in Ballatah	th 145 min - and 165 min -	Mathematic englavores descents	MANAGER ESERVICE MANAGER Ser	gentati interna internali antinia }	
	a contraction of						hanarrasa 'fa'	
	Appre	ntice to Journeyworker Ratio:1		anna annas mant c	COURT EMPERATE CONTROL -	COLLEGE SECTION SECTION SECTION	hillah alamataynay yilahalinahi anyotyitadi	
ORTAR MIX			12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
BORERS - ZONE	1		06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
			12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
			06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
			12/01/2014	\$35,55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
			06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
			12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
			06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
			12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12,45	\$0.00	\$58.35
		'Apprentice- LABORER"						
ILER (OTHER PERATING ENGIN		N TRUCK CRANES,GRADALL OCALA	LS) 12/01/2012	\$21.28	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$44.30
Dittill'O Livon	(DDIE)	,	06/01/2013	\$21.70	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$44.72
		A OPERATING ENORGE DO	12/01/2013	\$22.12	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$45.14
		'Apprentice-OPERATING ENGINEERS NES, GRADALLS)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			#12.02	ф	
PERATING ENGIN			12/01/2012			\$13.02	\$0.00	\$47.64
			06/01/2013			\$13.02	\$0.00	\$48.12
For apprentice:	rates see '	Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS	12/01/2013	\$25.59	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$48.61
		'EN EQUIPMENT - CLASS II	12/01/2012	\$39.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
PERATING ENGIN	VEERS L	OCAL 4	06/01/2013			\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.51
			12/01/2013			\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
For apprentice	rates see '	Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS		- ψτι,Δ/	ψιν.υυ	V.V.V2	#0.00	ψυ τ.Δ3

Pension

\$15.60

\$0.00

\$7.80

\$59.31

Apprentice -	PAINTER Local 35	- BRIDGES/TANKS
--------------	------------------	-----------------

Step	ive Date - percent	01/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
7.0p	50		\$22.51	\$7.80	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$30.31
2	55		\$22.31 \$24.76	\$7.80	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$36.08
3	60		\$27.01	\$7.80	\$3.84	\$0.00	\$38.65
4	65		\$29.26	\$7.80	\$4.16	\$0.00	\$41.22
5	70		\$31.51	\$7.80	\$13.68	\$0.00	\$52.99
6	75		\$33.76	\$7.80	\$14.00	\$0.00	\$55.56
7	80		\$36.01	\$7.80	\$14.32	\$0.00	\$58,13
8	90		\$40.51	\$7.80	\$14.96	\$0.00	\$63.27

01/01/2013

\$35.91

Apprentice - PAINTER Local 35 Zone 2 - Spray/Sandblast - New

Effect	ive Date - 01/01/2013				Supplemental	
Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	50	\$17.96	\$7.80	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$25.76
2	55	\$19.75	\$7.80	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$31.07
3	60	\$21.55	\$7.80	\$3.84	\$0.00	\$33.19
4	65	\$23.34	\$7.80	\$4.16	\$0.00	\$35.30
5	70	\$25.14	\$7.80	\$13.68	\$0.00	\$46.62
6	75	\$26.93	\$7.80	\$14.00	\$0.00	\$48.73
7	80	\$28.73	\$7.80	\$14.32	\$0.00	\$50.85
8	90	\$32.32	\$7.80	\$14.96	\$0.00	\$55.08
Notes:	or gravery promoter comments unmount averages establish activities between	o Rhatimorial esterantiline Ractionalum addochastik Chitechisties seletificitativ	Contribute stockedos stimurados	all-frinklich. Arzist-frießes Vilderfrieße	inalists violatic estimate ber	ditional eliminological mediananes industrial
output particular output parti						Versionen
Appre	entice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1	telephonologie Appointament viologischip viologischip viologischild viologischild viologischild vi		CONTRACT MARKET	COUNTRY DESCRIPTION DESCRIPTION COLOR	nua bununus suunatu. Valtagaga
AINTER (SPRAY OF	R SANDBLAST, REPAINT)	01/01/2013	\$33.97	\$7.80	\$15.60	\$0.00 \$57.37

PAINTERS LOCAL 35 - ZONE 2

PAINTER (SPRAY OR SANDBLAST, NEW) *
* If 30% or more of surfaces to be painted are new construction,

NEW paint rate shall be used. PAINTERS LOCAL 35 - ZONE 2

Total Rate

Apprentice -	PAINTER Local 35 Zone 2 - Spray/Sandblast - Repaint
--------------	---

Step	ive Date - 01/01/ percent		e Wage Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
1	50	\$16.	99 \$7.80	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$24.79
2	55	\$18.	68 \$7.80	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$30.00
3	60	\$20.	38 \$7.80	\$3.84	\$0.00	\$32.02
4	65	\$22.	08 \$7.80	\$4.16	\$0.00	\$34.04
5	70	\$23.	78 \$7.80	\$13.68	\$0.00	\$45.26
6	75	\$25.	48 \$7.80	\$14.00	\$0.00	\$47.28
7	80	\$27.	18 \$7.80	\$14.32	\$0.00	\$49.30
8	90	\$30.	57 \$7.80	\$14.96	\$0.00	\$53.33

Apprentice	to Journeyw	orker Ratio:1:1
------------	-------------	-----------------

LABORERS - ZONE 1	06/01/2013	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$51.85 \$52.60
	12/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.35
	06/01/2014	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.10
	12/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.85
	06/01/2015	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.60
	12/01/2015	\$36,80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.35
	06/01/2016	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.10
	12/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.10
For Apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"			•			
PAINTER / TAPER (BRUSH, NEW) *	01/01/2013	\$34.51	\$7.80	\$15.60	\$0.00	\$57.91

^{*} If 30% or more of surfaces to be painted are new construction,

NEW paint rate shall be used. PAINTERS LOCAL 35 - ZONE 2

Total Rate

Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
1	50	\$17.26	\$7.80	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$25.06
2	55	\$18.98	\$7.80	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$30.30
3	60	\$20.71	\$7.80	\$3.84	\$0.00	\$32.35
4	65	\$22.43	\$7.80	\$4.16	\$0.00	\$34,39
5	70	\$24.16	\$7.80	\$13.68	\$0.00	\$45.64
6	75	\$25.88	\$7.80	\$14.00	\$0.00	\$47.68
7	80	\$27.61	\$7.80	\$14.32	\$0.00	\$49.73
8	90	\$31.06	\$7.80	\$14.96	\$0.00	\$53.82

Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:1 PAINTER / TAPER (BRUSH, REPAINT) \$15.60 01/01/2013 \$32.57 \$7.80 \$0.00 \$55.97 PAINTERS LOCAL 35 - ZONE 2

Apprentice -	PAINTER Local 35 Zone 2 - BRUSH REPAINT
--------------	---

Effect	ive Date -	01/01/2013				Supplemental	
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	50		\$16.29	\$7.80	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$24.09
2	55		\$17.91	\$7.80	\$3.52	\$0.00	\$29.23
3	60		\$19.54	\$7.80	\$3.84	\$0.00	\$31.18
4	65		\$21.17	\$7.80	\$4.16	\$0.00	\$33.13
5	70		\$22.80	\$7.80	\$13.68	\$0.00	\$44.28
6	75		\$24.43	\$7.80	\$14.00	\$0.00	\$46.23
7	80		\$26.06	\$7.80	\$14.32	\$0.00	\$48.18
8	90		\$29.31	\$7.80	\$14.96	\$0.00	\$52.07
Notes		<u></u> <u></u>	AND ASSESSED STATES TO SEE STATES STA	economic sensemble mener	re sensite menula minu		
	Steps are 7	50 hrs.					The symmetry
Appre	entice to Jou	rneyworker Ratio:1:	t	LULULUS CLINESCO, WARRING	or committe macrosco resociale	which religions and experimental and analysis of the second second	Statisticania destruitante simplemitati

PANEL & PICKUP TRUCKS DRIVER TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE A	12/01/2012	\$31.38	\$8.91	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$48.29
PIER AND DOCK CONSTRUCTOR (UNDERPINNING AND	08/01/2012	\$39.20	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$66.67
DECK) PILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZONE I)	08/01/2013	\$40.70	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$68.17
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	08/01/2014	\$42.20	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$69.67
	08/01/2015	\$43.70	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$71.17

			 			Trous Pro Inches	
PILE DRIVER	ONE II	08/01/2012	\$39.20	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$66.67
ILE DRIVER LOCAL 56 (ZC	INE 1)	08/01/2013	\$40.70	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$68.17
		08/01/2014	\$42.20	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$69.67
		08/01/2015	\$43.70	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$71.17
Appre	ntice - PILE DRIVER - Local 5	6 Zone 1					
Effect	ive Date - 08/01/2012				Supplemental		
Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50	\$19.60	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$47.07	
2	60	\$23.52	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$50.99	
3	70	\$27.44	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$54.91	
4	75	\$29.40	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$56.87	
5	80	\$31.36	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$58.83	
6	80	\$31.36	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$58.83	
7	90	\$35.28	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$62.75	
8	90	\$35.28	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$62.75	
Effect	ive Date - 08/01/2013				Supplemental		
Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
I	50	\$20.35	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$47.82	
2	60	\$24.42	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$51.89	
3	70	\$28.49	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$55.96	
4	75	\$30.53	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$58.00	
5	80	\$32.56	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$60.03	
6	80	\$32.56	\$9.80	\$17.67	\$0.00	\$60.03	
	**	Ψ32.30	Ψ2.00	Ψ17.07	\$0.00	φυσ.συ	

Effective Date Base Wage

Health

Pension

Apprentice to Journeyworker Ratio:1:3

PIPEFITTER & STEAMFITTER

7

8

Notes:

90

90

PIPEFITTERS LOCAL 537

Classification

03/01/2013

\$36.63

\$36.63

\$49.34

\$9.80

\$9.80

\$8.75

\$17.67

\$17.67

\$14.39

\$0.00

\$0.00

\$72.48

\$0.00

\$64.10

\$64.10

Supplemental

Unemployment

Total Rate

Pension

	Appre	ntice - 🏻 PI	PEFITTER - Local 537						
	Effecti Step	ve Date - percent	03/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total I	Rate
	1	40		\$19.74	\$8.75	\$6.50	\$0.00	\$34	4,99
	2	45		\$22.20	\$8.75	\$14.39	\$0.00	\$4.	5.34
	3	60		\$29.60	\$8.75	\$14.39	\$0.00	\$52	2.74
	4	70		\$34.54	\$8.75	\$14.39	\$0.00	\$5′	7.68
	5	80		\$39.47	\$8.75	\$14.39	\$0.00	\$62	2.61
	Notes:		entenden understand entendende harronnen. Historian entendende entendende	THE PROPERTY AND PROPERTY AND PROPERTY.	enancia moderno michiore	eccurier resistante resonante	#0000000 00000000 00000000 400	orrent teatourie. Comment e	**************************************
	- steeledesis.		15; 1:10 thereafter / Steps at C Mechanic **1:1;1:2;2:4;3:	•	7;9:20;10:23(Max)			ngan - nga (p. 1 nging
	Appre	ntice to Jo	urneyworker Ratio:**	ma commune employers amonoters communes recomment a	госона винеста вполет :	marcarec sacretas ectrosco	necessaria estatustas escutadas num	renes recursor economics on	
PIPELAYER				12/01/2012	2 \$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
LABORERS - ZONE	1			06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
				12/01/2013	3 \$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
				06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
				12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
				06/01/2015	\$36,30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
				12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56,60
				06/01/2016	5 \$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
For apprentice i	rates see "	'Apprentice- I	.ABORER"	12/01/2016	5 \$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
PLUMBERS & PLUMBERS & GASA			KENDO ORDENIA DEL SENDO POR LA CARRELLA	03/01/2013	3 \$49.31	\$9.32	\$13.29	\$0.00	\$71.92

Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
1	35	\$17.26	\$9.32	\$4.97	\$0.00	\$31.55
2	40	\$19.72	\$9.32	\$5,61	\$0.00	\$34.65
3	55	\$27.12	\$9.32	\$7.53	\$0.00	\$43.97
4	65	\$32,05	\$9.32	\$8.81	\$0.00	\$50.18
5	75	\$36.98	\$9.32	\$10.09	\$0.00	\$56.39

03/01/2013

\$49.34

\$8.75

For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER"

PNEUMATIC CONTROLS (TEMP.)

PIPEFITTERS LOCAL 537

\$72.48

\$14.39

\$0.00

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
PNEUMATIC DRILL/TOOL OPERATOR	12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
ABORERS - ZONE 1	06/01/2013	\$33,30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
	12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
	06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	12/01/2014	\$35,55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
	06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
	12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"	a Market I Market plantes in a second project a particular and a physics and a particular and a particular and	rozovovovovo okrancovovovovov		Materials of the free free management	TEPAPAT ANTONIO MINISTRA DE LA LACIA DEL LACIA D	14 - Majorija Majorijo - 1 je depoja - 1 japaja - 1 jap
POWDERMAN & BLASTER LABORERS - ZONE 1	12/01/2012	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
ADOMENO - ZOME I	06/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
	12/01/2013	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	06/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
	12/01/2014	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	06/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56,60
	12/01/2015	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
	06/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.10
	12/01/2016	\$39.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$59.10
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
POWER SHOVEL/DERRICK/TRENCHING MACHINE OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	12/01/2012	\$40.09	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.11
N BATTAO ENGLISERA LOCAL 4	06/01/2013	\$40.87	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.89
	12/01/2013	\$41.65	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.67
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	 					
PUMP OPERATOR (CONCRETE) OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	12/01/2012	\$40.09	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.11
	06/01/2013	\$40.87	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.89
Control of the state of the sta	12/01/2013	\$41.65	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.67
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS" PUMP OPERATOR (DEWATERING, OTHER)						
OPERATOR (DEWATERING, OTHER) OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	12/01/2012	\$28.17	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$51.19
	06/01/2013	\$28.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$51.74
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2013	\$29.27	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$52.29
READY-MIX CONCRETE DRIVER	05/01/2011	Ø21.21	62.05	¢£ 10	ቀ ስ ለሳ	044 67
TEAMSTERS LOCAL 25c	05/01/2011	\$31.21	\$7.25	\$6.19	\$0.00	\$44.65
RECLAIMERS	12/01/2012	\$39.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62,74
PPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2013	\$40.49	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.51
	12/01/2013	\$41.27	\$10,00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						
RESIDENTIAL WOOD FRAME (All Other Work) CARPENTERS - ZONE 2 (Residential Wood)	04/01/2011	\$24.24	\$8.67	\$15.51	\$0.00	\$48.42
RESIDENTIAL WOOD FRAME CARPENTER ** ** The Residential Wood Frame Carpenter classification applies	05/01/2011	\$24.24	\$6.34	\$6.23	\$0.00	\$36.81

^{**} The Residential Wood Frame Carpenter classification applies only to the construction of new, wood frame residences that do not exceed four stories including the basement. CARPENTERS - ZONE 2 (Residential Wood)

As of 9/1/09 Carpentry work on wood-frame residential WEATHERIZATION projects shall be paid the RESIDENTIAL WOOD FRAME CARPENTER rate.

 Issue Date:
 05/09/2013
 Wage Request Number:
 20130509-106
 Page 28 of 38

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
RIDE-ON MOTORIZED BUGGY OPERATOR	12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
LABORERS - ZONE I	06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
	12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
V.	06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
	06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
	12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LABORER"						
ROLLER/SPREADER/MULCHING MACHINE	12/01/2012	\$39.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2013	\$40.49	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.51
	12/01/2013	\$41.27	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"						
ROOFER (Inc.Roofer Waterproofing &Roofer Damproofg) ROOFERS LOCAL 33	02/01/2013	\$37.41	\$10.50	\$10.70	\$0.00	\$58,61

	entice - ROOFER - Lo tive Date - 02/01/201				Supplemental		
Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	;
1	50	\$18.71	\$10.50	\$3,38	\$0.00	\$32.59	•
2	60	\$22.45	\$10.50	\$10.70	\$0.00	\$43.65	;
3	65	\$24.32	\$10.50	\$10.70	\$0.00	\$45.52	:
4	75	\$28,06	\$10.50	\$10.70	\$0.00	\$49.26	•
5	85	\$31.80	\$10.50	\$10.70	\$0.00	\$53,00)
Notes	: ** 1:5, 2:6-10, the 1:1	0; Reroofing: 1:4, then 1:1	announce southerner systematics in	TOTALIS CONTRACTOR VICTORIAN	TO COMMON MANAGEMENT COMMON CO		
empropries .	Step 1 is 2000 hrs.; S	teps 2-5 are 1000 hrs.				manness	
Appro	entice to Journeywork	er Ratio:**				date distribute distribute deliminati	
ROOFER SLATE / TII	LE / PRECAST CONC	RETE 02/01/2013	\$37.66	\$10.50	\$10.70	\$0.00	\$58.86
For apprentice rates see	"Apprentice-ROOFER"						
SHEETMETAL WOR		02/01/2013	\$42.32	\$9.82	\$18.24	\$2.11	\$72.49

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 29 of 38

Supplemental Total Rate Classification Effective Date Base Wage Health Pension Unemployment

Step	percent	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate
1	40	\$16.93	\$9.82	\$4.00	\$0.00	\$30.75
2	40	\$16.93	\$9.82	\$4.00	\$0.00	\$30.75
3	45	\$19.04	\$9.82	\$8.00	\$1.11	\$37.97
4	45	\$19.04	\$9.82	\$8.00	\$1.11	\$37.97
5	50	\$21.16	\$9.82	\$8.75	\$1.19	\$40.92
6	50	\$21.16	\$9.82	\$9.00	\$1.20	\$41.18
7	60	\$25.39	\$9.82	\$10.24	\$1.36	\$46.81
8	65	\$27.51	\$9.82	\$10,99	\$1.45	\$49.77
9	75	\$31.74	\$9.82	\$12.49	\$1.62	\$55.67
10	85	\$35.97	\$9.82	\$13.49	\$1.78	\$61.06
Notes	THE STREET STREET, STR	outcome economic economics, sociedam edicidade edicidades economics, ecitacidad	económica resistantes communes en	obsiden distanción comenter	eferación manuam municipa econol	THE TOTAL TAXABLE MALANAGE
THE SALES AND A	Steps are 6 mos.					and the second
Appre	entice to Journeyworker Rati	io:1:4	morame manager arabean tor	Trace encountry encountry	SECURITIES CONTROL CONSESSO SECURIOS	TOTAL TOTAL CONTRACT

06/01/2013

\$25.81

\$7.07

\$7.05

\$0.00

\$39.93

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106

Pension

Apprentice -	SIGN ERECTOR - Local 35	Zone 2

Effect	ive Date -	06/01/2012				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$12.69	\$6.82	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$19.51	
2	55		\$13.95	\$6.82	\$2.35	\$0.00	\$23.12	
3	60		\$15,22	\$6.82	\$2.35	\$0.00	\$24.39	
4	65		\$16.49	\$6.82	\$2.35	\$0.00	\$25,66	
5	70		\$17.76	\$6.82	\$6.85	\$0.00	\$31.43	
6	75		\$19.03	\$6.82	\$6.85	\$0.00	\$32.70	
7	80		\$20.30	\$6.82	\$6.85	\$0.00	\$33.97	
8	85		\$21.56	\$6.82	\$6.85	\$0.00	\$35.23	
9	90		\$22.83	\$6.82	\$6.85	\$0.00	\$36,50	
Effect	ive Date -	06/01/2013				Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	50		\$12.91	\$7.07	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$19.98	
2	55		\$14.20	\$7.07	\$2.45	\$0.00	\$23.72	
3	60		\$15.49	\$7.07	\$2.45	\$0.00	\$25.01	
4	65		\$16.78	\$7.07	\$2.45	\$0.00	\$26.30	
5	70		\$18.07	\$7.07	\$7.05	\$0.00	\$32.19	
6	75		\$19.36	\$7.07	\$7.05	\$0.00	\$33.48	
7	80		\$20.65	\$7.07	\$7.05	\$0.00	\$34.77	
8	85		\$21.94	\$7.07	\$7.05	\$0.00	\$36.06	
9	90		\$23.23	\$7.07	\$7.05	\$0.00	\$37.35	
Notes:	Steps are	4 mos.	occurre encourant inflammatic intercent measurem nomentum.	managan engayana managana	and the second control of the second control	, weathern distributed distributes were	enterior contractor outside and a	
A second	o anniche elettelit se	urneyworker Ratio:1:1	LOGIS LIBELING OPPOSENT SPECIFIC PROPERTY OF	annige source product t	DEMONS RETELEDS HASSECU	CTINETE VOLENIE ENGINEE COL	nos coscos userse corre	
**	H MOVINO	G EQUIP < 35 TONS	12/01/2012	2 \$31.84	\$8.91	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$48.75
		G EQUIP > 35 TONS	12/01/2012	2 \$32.13	\$8.91	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$49.04

TEAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE A

SPRINKLER FITTERS LOCAL 550 - (Section A)

SPRINKLER FITTER

03/01/2013

\$52.58

\$12.60

\$8.42

\$0.00

\$73.60

	Step	ive Date - 03/01/201 percent		apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
	1	35		\$18.40	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$34.82	
	2	40		\$21.03	\$8.42	\$8,00	\$0.00	\$37.45	
	3	45		\$23.66	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$40.08	
	4	50		\$26.29	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$42.71	
	5	55		\$28.92	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$45.34	
	6	60		\$31.55	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$47.97	
	7	65		\$34.18	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$50.60	
	8	70		\$36.81	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$53.23	
	9	75		\$39.44	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$55.86	
	10	80		\$42.06	\$8.42	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$58.48	
	Notes:	Steps are 850 hours	er Ratio:1:1						
EAM BOIL		warnerennennennennennennennennennennennenn	ga gang min dipanggan pilapagan di Appagan daka dilapada daka didaka daka daka daka	12/01/2012	2 \$39.	72 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
ERATING ENG	SINEERS L	OCAL 4		06/01/2013	3 \$40.	49 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63,51
For apprentic	e rates see	"Apprentice- OPERATING 1	ENGINEERS"	12/01/2013	3 \$41.	27 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
		OPELLED OR TRACT	OR DRAWN	12/01/2012	2 \$39.	72 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
ERATING ENG	HNEERS L	OCAL 4		06/01/2013	3 \$40.	49 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.51
				12/01/2013	3 \$41.	27 \$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
		"Apprentice- OPERATING I	ENGINEERS"		. ,		<u> </u>		
LECOMM ECTRICIANS L		ION TECHNICIAN		03/01/2013				\$0.00	\$58.15
				09/01/2013				\$0.00	\$58.67
				03/01/2014				\$0.00	\$59.23
				09/01/2014				\$0.00	\$59.76
				03/01/201:	5 \$34.	74 \$13.00		\$0.00	\$60,31
				09/01/201:	s \$35.	45 \$13.00		\$0.00	\$61.04
				03/01/2016	s \$36.	17 \$13,00	\$12,62	\$0.00	\$61.79

Total Rate

Step	ive Date - percent	03/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	,
1	40		\$13.06	\$13.00	\$0.39	\$0.00	\$26.45	
2	40		\$13.06	\$13.00	\$0.39	\$0.00	\$26.45	
3	45		\$14.69	\$13.00	\$ 10.77	\$0.00	\$38.46	
4	45		\$14.69	\$13.00	\$10.77	\$0.00	\$38.46	
5	50		\$16.32	\$13.00	\$11.02	\$0.00	\$40.34	
6	55		\$17.95	\$13.00	\$11.27	\$0.00	\$42.22	
7	60		\$19.58	\$13.00	\$11.52	\$0.00	\$44.10	
8	65		\$21.22	\$13.00	\$11.77	\$0.00	\$45.99	
9	70		\$22.85	\$13.00	\$12.02	\$0.00	\$47.87	
10	75		\$24.48	\$13.00	\$12.26	\$0.00	\$49.74	
Effect Step	ive Date -	09/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	
1	40		\$13.26	\$13.00	\$0.40	\$0.00	\$26.66	
2	40		\$13.26	\$13.00	\$0.40	\$0.00	\$26.66	
3	45		\$14.92	\$13.00	\$9.79	\$0.00	\$37.71	
4	45		\$14.92	\$13.00	\$9.79	\$0.00	\$37.71	
5	50		\$16.58	\$13.00	\$10.04	\$0.00	\$39.62	
6	55		\$18.23	\$13.00	\$10.29	\$0.00	\$41.52	
7	60		\$19.89	\$13.00	\$10.54	\$0.00	\$43.43	
8	65		\$21.55	\$13.00	\$10.79	\$0.00	\$45.34	
9	70		\$23.21	\$13.00	\$11.04	\$0.00	\$47.25	
10	75		\$24.86	\$13.00	\$11.29	\$0.00	\$49.15	
Notes	and semilorary designing .	and the second s	rana anarana mananan mananan menengka webebba.		<u> </u>	TOTOLOGICA SERVICIONE CONTROLOGICA CONTROLOG		
<u> </u>	or consisten toccomes as		THE STREET, ST	monomic sommona ethinori- r	dependent epinologiste pleasiphys.			
		urneyworker Ratio:1:1						
AZZO FINISHE LAYERS LOCAL 3 - M		LE	02/01/201				\$0.00	\$74.3
			08/01/2013				\$0.00	\$75.3
			02/01/201				\$0.00	\$75.8
			08/01/201			\$17.97	\$0.00	\$76.8
			02/01/201				\$0.00 \$0.00	\$77.4
			08/01/201	•			\$0.00	\$78.3
			02/01/201				\$0.00	\$78.9
			08/01/201	5 \$51.64	\$10,18	\$18.12	\$0.00	\$79.

Apprentice - TERRAZZO FINISHER - Local 3 Marble & Tile

	Effecti	ve Date -	02/01/2013		Supplemental Unemployment Supplemental Unemployment Total Rate \$23.18 \$10.18 \$17.83 \$0.00 \$51.19 \$27.81 \$10.18 \$17.83 \$0.00 \$55.82 \$32.45 \$10.18 \$17.83 \$0.00 \$60.46				
	Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension		Total Rate	
	1	50		\$23.18	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$51.19	
	2	60		\$27.81	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$55.82	
	3	70		\$32.45	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$60.46	
	4	80		\$37.08	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$65.09	
	5	90		\$41.72	\$10.18	\$17.83	\$0.00	\$69.73	
	Effective Date - 08/01/2013					Supplemental			
	Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	
•	1	50		\$23.63	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$51.71	
	2	60		\$28.35	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$56.43	
	3	70		\$33.08	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$61.16	
	4	80		\$37.80	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$65.88	
	5	90		\$42.53	\$10.18	\$17.90	\$0.00	\$70.61	
	Notes:	en emissionalism planning of the	Moneya armanian Kabumban sukakandi Suurhaan 1284,430.40 M	arkulaisti erittähtäin valtaunnike tarkovaluiti norsenaann sastionenne-	drawniand michaeliat shakini	man minetial elimitation control	terminan settlethesia kessaasiid suul	Microsol enganegority symptomen reproperty	
								A CAMADAGA A	
	Appre	ntice to Jou	rneyworker Ratio:1:3	oblicati allababan dandeedah yengkayayi alkadayaya yerdayayan y	поттоя спотогот постоя	to totogram emergency coversion :	TOTAL CONTRACTOR SALES AND MANAGEMENT	series reservours vocatation reservous	
TEST BORING DRILLER		12/01/2012	2 \$33.	70 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$53.40		
LABORERS - FOUN	DATION.	AND MARINE	2	06/01/2013	3 \$34.4	4 5 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$54.15
				12/01/2013	3 \$35.2	20 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$54.90
				06/01/2014	4 \$35.5	95 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.65
				12/01/2014	4 \$36.	70 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$56.40
				06/01/2015	5 \$37.4	45 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$57.15
				12/01/2015	5 \$38.2	20 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$57.90
				06/01/2016	5 \$38.5	95 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$58.65
				12/01/2016	5 \$39.5	95 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$59.65
For apprentice r								<u></u>	
TEST BORING LABORERS - FOUN				12/01/2012			\$12.60	\$0.00	\$52.12
				06/01/2013			\$12.60	\$0.00	\$52.87
				12/01/2013	•		\$12.60	\$0.00	\$53.62
				06/01/2014			\$12.60	\$0.00	\$54.37
•				12/01/2014			\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.12
				06/01/2015			\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.87
				12/01/2015			\$12.60	\$0.00	\$56.62
				06/01/2016	5 \$37.6	67 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$57.37
For apprentice r	ates see "	Apprentice- La	ABORER"	12/01/2016	5 \$38.6	67 \$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$58.37

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
TEST BORING LABORER LABORERS - FOUNDATION AND MARINE	12/01/2012	\$32.30	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$52,00
ABOREIG - FOUNDATION AND WARINE	06/01/2013	\$33.05	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$52.75
	12/01/2013	\$33.80	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$53.50
	06/01/2014	\$34.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$54,25
	12/01/2014	\$35.30	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.00
	06/01/2015	\$36.05	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$55.75
	12/01/2015	\$36.80	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$56.50
	06/01/2016	\$37.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$57.25
D. C. A. HA C. A IDONONI	12/01/2016	\$38.55	\$7.10	\$12.60	\$0.00	\$58.25
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LABORER" TO ACTORS (DOD'T A D.L. STE A M. CUNTED A TORS)				de de la		ana ka
FRACTORS/PORTABLE STEAM GENERATORS OPERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	12/01/2012	\$39.72	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$62.74
	06/01/2013	\$40.49	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.51
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	12/01/2013	\$41.27	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.29
FRAILERS FOR EARTH MOVING EQUIPMENT "EAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE A	12/01/2012	\$32.42	\$9.07	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$49.49
UNNEL WORK - COMPRESSED AIR	12/01/2012	\$44.58	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$64.68
ABORERS (COMPRESSED AIR)	06/01/2013	\$45.33	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$65.43
	12/01/2013	\$46.08	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$66.18
	06/01/2014	\$46.83	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$66.93
	12/01/2014	\$47.58	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$67.68
	06/01/2015	\$48.33	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$68.43
	12/01/2015	\$49.08	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$69.18
	06/01/2016	\$49.83	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$69.93
	12/01/2016	\$50.83	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$70.93
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"		*	4			4,0,50
UNNEL WORK - COMPRESSED AIR (HAZ, WASTE)	12/01/2012	\$46.58	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$66.68
ABORERS (COMPRESSED AIR)	06/01/2013	\$47.33	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$67.43
	12/01/2013	\$48.08	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$68.18
	06/01/2014	\$48.83	\$7 .10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$68.93
	12/01/2014	\$49,58	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$69,68
	06/01/2015	\$50.33	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$70.43
•	12/01/2015	\$51.08	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$71.18
	06/01/2016	\$51.83	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$71.93
	12/01/2016	\$52.83	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$72.93
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
'UNNEL WORK - FREE AIR ABORERS (FREE AIR TUNNEL)	12/01/2012	\$36.65	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$56.75
The state of the s	06/01/2013	\$37.40	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$57.50
	12/01/2013	\$38.15	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$58.25
	06/01/2014	\$38.90	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$59.00
	12/01/2014	\$39.65	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$59.75
	06/01/2015	\$40.40	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$60.50
	12/01/2015	\$41.15	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$61.25
	06/01/2016	\$41.90	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$62.00
	12/01/2016	\$42.90	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$63.00
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						

Issue Date: 05/09/2013

Wage Request Number: 20130509-106

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
TUNNEL WORK - FREE AIR (HAZ. WASTE) LABORERS (FREE AIR TUNNEL)	12/01/2012	\$38.65	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$58.75
ADOREAS (FREE AIR TOMVEL)	06/01/2013	\$39.40	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$59.50
	12/01/2013	\$40.15	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$60.25
	06/01/2014	\$40.90	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$61.00
	12/01/2014	\$41.65	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$61.75
	06/01/2015	\$42.40	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$62.50
	12/01/2015	\$43.15	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$63.25
	06/01/2016	\$43.90	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$64.00
	12/01/2016	\$44.90	\$7.10	\$13.00	\$0.00	\$65.00
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
VAC-HAUL EAMSTERS JOINT COUNCIL NO. 10 ZONE A	12/01/2012	\$31.84	\$8.91	\$8.00	\$0.00	\$48.75
VAGON DRILL OPERATOR	12/01/2012	\$32.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.10
ABORERS - ZONE 1	06/01/2013	\$33.30	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$52.85
4	12/01/2013	\$34.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$53.60
	06/01/2014	\$34.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$54.35
	12/01/2014	\$35.55	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.10
	06/01/2015	\$36.30	\$7 .10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$55.85
	12/01/2015	\$37.05	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$56.60
	06/01/2016	\$37.80	\$7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$57.35
	12/01/2016	\$38.80	\$ 7.10	\$12.45	\$0.00	\$58.35
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LABORER"						
WASTE WATER PUMP OPERATOR	12/01/2012	\$40.09	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.11
PERATING ENGINEERS LOCAL 4	06/01/2013	\$40.87	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$63.89
	12/01/2013	\$41.65	\$10.00	\$13.02	\$0.00	\$64.67
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- OPERATING ENGINEERS"	With the state of	tara kalkanaran kala kalangan apakangan parapangan kalapan	Hatifaka budaa masaranasa	avaeanananananana	Hitter Milliogist platetic played by before a recovery con-	
VATER METER INSTALLER LUMBERS & GASFITTERS LOCAL 12	03/01/2013	\$49.31	\$9.32	\$13.29	\$0.00	\$71.92
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER" or "PLUMBEI	R/GASFITTER"					
Outside Electrical - East						
CABLE TECHNICIAN (Power Zone)	03/03/2013	\$25.18	\$8.20	\$4.17	\$0.00	\$37.55
UTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	09/01/2013	\$25.66	\$8.70	\$4.48	\$0.00	\$38.84
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LINEMAN"		4	4/-			Ψ20.0 (
CABLEMAN (Underground Ducts & Cables)	03/03/2013	\$35.67	\$8.20	\$4.98	\$0.00	\$48.85
OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	09/01/2013	\$36.55	\$8.70	\$6.58	\$0.00	\$51.83
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"			H-hd			
PRIVER / GROUNDMAN COL	03/03/2013	\$29.38	\$8.20	\$5.68	\$0.00	\$43.26
UTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104 For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"	09/01/2013	\$29.94	\$8.70	\$6.05	\$0.00	\$44.69
PRIVER / GROUNDMAN -Inexperienced (<2000 Hrs)	00.000.001	400.00	40.50	#2.04	Φ0.00	
UTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	03/03/2013	\$23.08	\$8.20	\$3.94	\$0.00	\$35.22
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"	09/01/2013	\$23.52	\$8.70	\$5.24	\$0.00	\$37.46
QUIPMENT OPERATOR (Class A CDL)	03/03/2013	\$25 E7	\$9.2A	\$8.98	\$0.00	የ ደጉ የደ
UTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104		\$35.67	\$8.20			\$52.85
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"	09/01/2013	\$36.35	\$8.70	\$9.43	\$0.00	\$54.48
QUIPMENT OPERATOR (Class B CDL)	03/03/2013	\$31.48	\$8.20	\$6,19	\$0.00	\$45.87
UTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	09/01/2013	\$32.08	\$8.70	\$6.59	\$0.00	\$47.37
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice- LINEMAN"	07/01/2013	432.00	φ0./U	ψυ	ψυ.υυ	Φ 4 1.37

Wage Request Number: 20130509-106

Page 36 of 38

Issue Date: 05/09/2013

Classification	Effective Date	Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate
GROUNDMAN	03/03/2013	\$23.08	\$8.20	\$3.42	\$0.00	\$34.70
OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	09/01/2013	\$23.52	\$8.70	\$3.72	\$0.00	\$35,94
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LINEMAN"						
GROUNDMAN -Inexperienced (<2000 Hrs.)	03/03/2013	\$18.89	\$8.20	\$2.61	\$0.00	\$29.70
OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	09/01/2013	\$19.25	\$8.70	\$2.85	\$0.00	\$30.80
For apprentice rates see "Apprentice-LINEMAN"						
JOURNEYMAN LINEMAN OUTSIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - EAST LOCAL 104	03/03/2013	\$41.97	\$8.20	\$11.26	\$0.00	\$61,43
OUISIDE ELECTRICAL WORKERS - FAST LOCAL 104	09/01/2013	\$42.77	\$8.70	\$11.78	\$0.00	\$63.25

Anni	rentice - LIN	EMAN (Outside Electrice	ıl) - East Local 104				·	
		03/03/2013	.,			Supplemental		
Step	percent		Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Unemployment	Total Rate	}
1	60		\$25.18	\$8.20	\$3.92	\$0.00	\$37.30)
2	65		\$27.28	\$8.20	\$4.36	\$0.00	\$39.84	-
3	70		\$29.38	\$8.20	\$5.06	\$0.00	\$42,64	:
4	75		\$31.48	\$8.20	\$5.76	\$0.00	\$45.44	ļ
5	80		\$33.58	\$8.20	\$6.46	\$0.00	\$48.24	ļ
6	85		\$35.67	\$8.20	\$7.17	\$0.00	\$51.04	.
7	90		\$37.77	\$8.20	\$8.36	\$0.00	\$54.33	•
Effec Step		09/01/2013	Apprentice Base Wage	Health	Pension	Supplemental Unemployment	Total Rate	;
1	60		\$25.66	\$8.70	\$4.24	\$0.00	\$38.60)
2	65		\$27.80	\$8.70	\$4.71	\$0.00	\$41.21	
3	70		\$29.94	\$8.70	\$5.43	\$0.00	\$4 4.07	,
4	75		\$32.08	\$8.70	\$6.16	\$0.00	\$46.94	
5	80		\$34.22	\$8.70	\$6.88	\$0.00	\$49,80)
6	85		\$36,35	\$8.70	\$7.62	\$0.00	\$52.67	
7	90		\$38.49	\$8.70	\$8.83	\$0.00	\$56.02	
Note		Man Milliander Ambordan) Securedas Areasannes millianders a	THE PARTY AND THE PARTY TH	reasonator angeresta vaccemana	reductionals decimalised procuratory	annymmen makantoka (astaliaka) 100	erana concarar econocor recens	
to. whatever							object notice	
Арр	rentice to Jou	rneyworker Ratio:1:2	normal constant. Virtualism morroster centrater periodister :	erromer manuares creeness	recessor researcher mornance	TRACTORIO PROGRAMO ADMINISTRA NAME	CONTRACTOR ACCORDING ASSAULT	
ELEDATA CABLE UTSIDE ELECTRICAL N		LOCAL 104	07/16/2012	\$26.33	3 \$4.18	\$2.79	\$0.00	\$33.30
ELEDATA LINEM Utside electrical W	-		07/16/2012	2 \$24.78	3 \$4.18	\$2.74	\$0.00	\$31.70
ELEDATA WIREM UTSIDE ELECTRICAL W		LER/TECHNICIAN LOCAL 104	07/16/2012	2 \$24.78	3 \$4.18	\$2.74	\$0.00	\$31.70
REE TRIMMER ITSIDE ELECTRICAL W	ORKERS - EAST A	LOCAL 104	02/01/2009	\$16.59	\$2.42	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$19.01
This classification app and around utility line	-	nming of branches on						
REE TRIMMER GI ITSIDE ELECTRICAL W	ORKERS - EAST		02/01/2009	\$14.64	\$2.42	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$17.06
This classification app and around utility line		nming of branches on						

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 37 of 38

Classification Effective Date Base Wage Health Pension Supplemental Total Rate Unemployment

Additional Apprentice Information:

Minimum wage rates for apprentices employed on public works projects are listed above as a percentage of the pre-determined hourly wage rate established by the Commissioner under the provisions of the M.G.L. c. 149, ss. 26-27D. Apprentice ratios are established by the Division of Apprenticeship Training pursuant to M.G.L. c. 23, ss. 11E-11L.

All apprentices must be registered with the Division of Apprenticeship Training in accordance with M.G.L. c. 23, ss. 11E-11L.

All steps are six months (1000 hours) unless otherwise specified.

- * Ratios are expressed in allowable number of apprentices to journeymen or fraction thereof.
- ** Multiple ratios are listed in the comment field.
- *** APP to JM; 1:1, 2:2, 2:3, 3:4, 4:4, 4:5, 4:6, 5:7, 6:7, 6:8, 6:9, 7:10, 8:10, 8:11, 8:12, 9:13, 10:13, 10:14, etc.
- **** APP to JM; 1:1, 1:2, 2:3, 2:4, 3:5, 4:6, 4:7, 5:8, 6:9, 6:10, 7:11, 8:12, 8:13, 9:14, 10:15, 10:16, etc.

Issue Date: 05/09/2013 Wage Request Number: 20130509-106 Page 38 of 38